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NEW ALUMNI TRUSTEE 

On July 20 President Edward W. 
Seay, announced that Miss Grace 
Lewis '43, national president of the 
Alumni Association, had been elect
ed to Centenary's board of trustees. 
She will take office on October 17, 
1961 and serve for four vears. 

Miss Lewis . was the organizer and 
first president of the alumni's Bergen
Passaic Chapter, and has been chair
man of the college's combined fund. 
She served as first vice-president of 
the national association from 1957 to 
1960 when she took over the unex
pired presidential term. 

Miss Lewis, who lives in Hacken
sack, has been an executive secretary 
with the Federal Paper Board Com
pany, Inc., of Bogota. She is a mem
ber of St. Martha's Guild, Christ Epis
copal Church, Hackensack, for which 
she has served as president; and of 
the Hackensack-Ridgewood C 1 u b, 
Zonta International, for which she was 
historian and recently was appointed 
finance chairman. 

While at Centenary where she ma
jored in secretarial science, she was 
president of the Women's Athletic 
Association and of the Camera Club; 
and treasurer of Dick Sorority. 

On August 1 Miss Lewis announced 
her engagement to Mr. James H. 
Hayes and is now planning for a No
vember 25 wedding. 

GOOD CITIZENSHIP AWARD 

Mr. and Mrs. Robert S. Curtiss of 
Yonkers, N. Y., have established the 
Esther P. and RobertS. Curtiss Good 
Citizenship Award. 

The award will be presented at each 
commencement, starting in 1962 to 
the member of the graduating class 
who has shown the greatest improve
ment over her two years in accepting 
citizenship responsibilities in the stu
dent community. The recipient must 
have assumed the role of inspirational 
leadership toward compliance by her 
classmates with policies and rules of 
the college. 
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The principal of $1,000, invested in 
Endowment Funds, will produce an
nually the amount of the award. 

Mr. Curtiss, a trustee of the college, 
is director of the department of real 
estate for the Port of New York Au
thority. · 

Mr. and Mrs. Curtiss have two 
daughters who graduated from Cen
tenary, Mrs. Virginia Limpede '51 and 
Maybeth Curtiss Collier (Mrs. Don
ald) '56. 

METHODIST SCHOLARSHIP 
AWARDS 

Miss Beverly Branch, daughter of 
Colonel and Mrs. James 0. Branch, 
Smithfield, Virginia, and Miss Marcia 
Jane Heseltine, daughter of Mr. and 
Mrs. R. G. Heseltine, Sr., of West
wood, N. J. both seniors have been 
awarded a National Methodist Schol
arship by the Board of Education of 
the Methodist Church. 

N a t i o n a 1 Methodist Scholarship 
Awards cover tuition and fees up to 
$500 and are granted on the basis of 
superior academic standing, leadership 
ability, active churchmanship, charac
ter, personality and need. About 500 
such awards are given annually by the 
Methodist Board of Education in its 
nationwide scholarship program. More 
than 5,000 National Methodist Schol
arships have been granted since the 
program was started in 1945. Funds 
for the support of National Methodist 
Scholarships are received from local 
Methodist churches on the basis of a 
churchwide offering on Methodist Stu
dent Day, the second Sunday in June. 

PIANO SCHOLARSHIP 

Susan Rees of Reading, Pa., is the 
recipient of the piano accompanist 
scholarship for 1961-62. 

The grant of $1,250 is for a two
year period. The holder of the scholar
ship serves as accompanist for the 
Centenary Singers and the other cam
pus musical groups conducted by New
ell K. Brown, director of choral and in-

strumental music, and takes private 
piano lessons with W. Norman Gray
son, chairman of the division of fine 
arts. Auditions are conducted on cam
pus. 

Miss Rees graduated from Wilson 
High School, West Lawn, Pa., in 
June. She has had extensive piano 
study in her home town and has also 
had extensive accompanying experi
ence in her high school and church 
work. She is experienced as a recital
ist and was one of the featured per
formers in the 1959 Bynden Wood 
Music Festival. 

SPILLED INK DOES IT AGAIN! 

For the third successive year Spilled 
Ink our student newspaper won first 
place in the junior college printed 
newspaper division of the thirty-sev
enth annual competition conducted by 
the Columbia Scholastic Press Associa
tion. The Centenary publication re
ceived 916 out of a possible 1000 
points in the nationwide contest spon
sored by Columbia University. 

In competition with four-year col
leges and universities, Spilled Ink re
ceived honorable mention in a contest 
sponsored by the Middle Atlantic 
Council of the American Newspaper 
Guild. Temple University won the con
test; Lehigh University placed second 
and Princeton University third. In ad
dition to Centenary, honorable men
tion went to Rutgers University and 
the University of Pennsylvania. The 
contest was fcir the best writing, make
up, editing, and advertising layout. 
More than 200 newspapers were in 
competition. 

Judith A. Wisdom '61 of Walling
ford, Pa., 1960-61 co-sports editor, 
won third place in the sports division 
of the New Jersey Collegiate Press As
sociation's annual awards. Judith's 
article, "Newscaster Reports on Puz
zle," appeared in the October 25, 
1960, issue of Spilled Ink. 

Editor for the 1960-61 year was 
Margaret Maxwell '61 of Tenafly, 
N.J., a terminal nursery school major. 
Mrs. Rheta George is editorial ad-



viser and Stefan George is business 
adviser. Printing is done in the plant 
of the Hackettstown Gazette. 

SUMMER VACATION (?) ON 
THE CAMPUS 

These fine Fall days bring many 
visitors to the Centenary Campus. One 
of the most welcome was Rev. Benja
min F. Dickisson '03, of Paterson, 
N.J., who visited with President Seav 
and enjoyed a tour and inspection of 
the construction and remodeling which 
has been in progress during the past 
year. The George J. Ferry Natatorium 
is nearing completion and the con
struction of the new dormitory has 
been started. In addition, every- form 
of maintenance procedure was in evi
denc_e this sull!mer; painting, tili~g, 
roofrng, electncal work, plumbmg 
work, road resurfacing, furniture re
finishing, boiler repairs, etc. Most no
ticeable in the midst of all this is the 
change in the letters of the chimney of 
the heating plant. They have been 
changed from C. C. I. to C. C. W. 

SUMMER IN SWEDEN 

Barbara Gould '62, daughter of Mr. 
and Mrs. Frank Gould of Weymouth, 
Mass., represented Centenary in the 
Experiment in International Living 
this past summer. 

Barbara's selection was based on 
initiative, linguistic ability, personal in
tegrity, and academic standing. She 
spent six weeks in Sweden living with 
a Swedish family. 

Experiment in International Living, 
an agency sponsoring student ex
change, is concerned with the prob
lem of peaceful co-existence. Student 
Activities sponsored the participation 
of the college in the project, assisted 
by the Guild and Phi Theta Kappa. 

COLLEGE OF THE MONTH 

The May 1961 issue of the Junior 
College Newsletter, published by the 
American Association of Junior Col
leges, carried a double page spread 
designating Centenary as the Junior 
College of the Month. 

The story briefly outlined the his
tory of the college and particularly its 
progress and development under the 
leadership of President Edward W. 
Seay. It carried attractive pictures of 
the Campus, and student activity as 
well as an architect's design for the 
Natatorium and Dance Studio which 
are being completed this month. 

GIFT TO THE LIBRARY 

The Taylor Memorial Library has 
received a collection of 1,700 plays 
and 63 theater books from two mem
bers of the Centenary family, Mr. and 
Mrs. Stefan George of Hackettstown. 

Mr. George is director of public re
lations, and Mrs. George is an in
structor . of speech. 

garet Hight, Miss Phyllis Forbes, the 
seven foreign students here at Cen
tenary; Midori Aoki, and Kurniko 
Ishii, Japan; Sandra Peeples, Chile; 
Helga Haseloff, Germany; Kitty Rode, 
Columbia; Parnia Bahador, Iran; and 
Haydee Feliciano, Puerto Rico; and 
the four officers of Phi Theta Kappa: 
Barbara Gould, Sandra Clark, Beverly 
Branch, and Gail Miller, to attend the 
official opening of United Nations 
Week honoring all foreign students in 
New Jersey. 

This will be held on October 22 
1961, in the War Memorial Building i~ 
Trenton. 

Following a supper, Jonathan B. 

In the collection are plays by Harley 
Granville Barker, Henrik Ibsen Mo
liere, Eugene O'Neill, William Saroy
an, George Bernard Shaw, August 
Strendberg, Oscar Wilde, Tennessee 
Williams, and representative play
wrights from all nations. 

The plays were collected by the 
Georges when they were managing di
rectors of the Drawing Room Theater 
in Bethlehem, Pa., from 1944 to 1954. 

UNITED NATIONS WEEK 

The Honorable Robert B. Meyner 
of New Jersey has invited Dean Mar-

Bingham, Minister, U. S. Representa
tive on the Trusteeship Council and 
Alternate Representative to the Six
teenth Gene.ral Asembly of the United 
Nations will give an address. Later in 
the evening a United Nations Concert 
will be given. It will feature the Great
er Trenton Symphony Orchestra and 
the Mercer County Chorus under the 
direction of Dr. Nicholas Harsanyi and 
Harry A. Mulder respectively. 

LITTLE THEATER ANNOUNCEMENT 

Season tickets were placed on sale on October 16 for the 1961-62 
season of Centenary's Little Theatre. The following schedule was announc
ed by Mr. John Babington, new play director and drama head: 

GIG I November 8, 9, 10 and 11 

Adapted from the Colette novel by Anita Laos. A delightful 
comedy about a young French girl with a mind - and a 
heart of her own. 

THE BOY FRIEND March 21, 22, 23 and 24 
The gay musical by Sandy Wilson. It's a witty stylish car
toon of the Jazz Age! 

BUS STOP May 9, 10, 11 and 12 
This is William Inge's uproarious Broadway comedy hit. 

. T~e Little Theater is_ continuing i~s policy of offering season tickets, 
for which the bo~ office Will be open pnor to the sale of single admissions. 
Season patrons will receive notification before each production. 

GENERAL ADMISSION: 
First Play $2.00 

! Musical 2.25 Season 
Second Play 2.00 

~ 
Ticket $5.00 

Total $6.25 
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IN THE SPOTLIGHT 

Miss ALICE EHERTS, division of 
physical education, was awarded the 
master of arts degree by Seton Hall 
University this summer. She joined the 
faculty in 1955 and coaches archery, 
bowling, field hockey, lacrosse, and 
basketball. 

Three representatives of Centenary 
College for Women attended the elev
enth annual workshop of the Junior 
College Council of the Middle Atlantic 
States at Paul Smith's College, N. Y., 
late in June. Theme of the conference 
was "Changing Patterns in the Lives 
of Our Students." 

Miss MARGARET E. HIGHT, dean of 
the college, is president of the Junior 
College Council; JUDSON BETTS, di
rector of admissions, was a panelist on 
"Who Is The Junior College Stu
dent?"; and Miss PHYLLIS FORBES, 
history, a delegate. 

Dr. EDWARD W. SEAY, received a 
plaque designating him an admiral of 
the Flagship Fleet, American airlines. 
Frederick G. Stehman, president of the 
Warren Travel Service of Hacketts
town, presented the citation that reads 
-"In recognition of his consistent and 
meritorious service and for his many 
contributions to the development of air 
transportation as a public service and 
as a basic element of air power." 

Art critics called it a "retrospective 
show." They were referring to the one
man exhibition of the work of GIL
BERTA GOODWIN HEASLIP, at the old 
Sculpin Gallery in Edgartown, on 
Martha's Vineyard during the summer. 
Old paintings hung beside those of re
cent vintage and the disparity of styles 
was great. They presented a fascinating 
record of change. In outlining her plan 
for this unique form of show, Mrs. 
Heaslip explained, "As a painter's 
work matures, there are bound to be 
changes in style, particularly if the 
painter is a teacher. To be a good 
teacher he must experiment in many 
styles in order to have understanding 
and authority to lead his pupils to ap
preciate the problems of the masters, 
old and modern." Mrs. Heaslip, in
structor in the art department, will 

6 

Faculty News 

have several paintings in the Christ
mas Show at the Hunterdon County 
Art Center at Clinton, N. J. It opens 
on November 12 and will run until 
January 15. 

NEW FACULTY APPOINTMENTS 

CHARLES S. BURGESS, JR., has been 
appointed to the division of human
ities, as a teacher of English. Both his 
undergraduate and graduate training 
has been in literature. He holds a B. A. 
degree from V Univer<;ity, and 
M. A. from College; and 
at Columbia he has com-
pleted the requirement for 
the Ph.D. he is working to 
satisfy the Latin require-
ment. 

Mr. 

Miss Elly J. Havez has started her first year 
as head of the art department. She was 
promoted by President Edward W. Seay 
after Mrs. Gilberta Goodwin Heaslip, form· 
er head, requested! that she be relieved of 
her administrative duties, Mrs. Heaslip will 
remain on the art staff as an instructor •. 

Kansas State College in Pittsburg, 
where he had taught courses in con
temporary literature, lyric poetry, crea
tive writing, advanced composition, in
troduction to literature-poetry, and 
English. His poetry has been pub
lished by the "New Yorker", "Midwest 
Quarterly" and "Kansas Renaissance." 

JOHN D. BABINGTON will head the 
drama department this fall. He was 
graduated from the University of 
Michigan, where he had a Michigan 
undergraduate alumni scholarship and 
was a fellow in the drama department. 
He received his M. A. in drama from 
Western Reserve University. His sum
mer theater work includes the Cleve
land Playhouse, the Playhouse at 
Chautauqua, N.Y., the Dock Street 
Theater in Charleston, and the Berk
shire Playhouse, Stockbridge, Mass. 

Mr. Babington comes to Centenary 
from B e t h an y College, Bethany, 
W.Va., where he also headed the 
drama department. Previously he was 
a drama and speech instructor at the 
University of North Carolina. 

In addition to theater, his other 
major interest is history. For three 
years he was a historian with the Nat
ional Park Services of the United 
States Department of the Interior. He 
served the military services in the army 
and air corps. 

He is a member of the American 
Association of University Professors 
American Educational Theater Associ~ 
ation, and West Virginia Speech 
Association. 

His wife, Nancy, is also a graduate 
of the University of Michigan, and has 
been employed in secretarial work and 
as a library assistant. They have two 
children: David, eleven, and Kather
ine, nine. 

NEWEL KAY BROWN, Rochester, 
N. Y., has been appointed director of 
choral and instrumental music. 

Mr. Brown received his B.F.A. and 
M.F.A. from the University of Utah 
and did graduate work at the 
University of California. He has been 
completing work for his Ph.D in 
composition at the Eastman School 
of Music of the University of Ro
chester. 



Mr. Brown, who was born in Salt 
Lake City, is a former member of the 
Mormon Tabernacle Choir. He spent 
several years in Germany as a mis
sonary for the Mormon Church, during 
which time he organized and directed 
a male chorus which toured the major 
concert halls of West Germany for six 
months. For two years he was in
structor of general music and choral 
director at Jordan High School, Salt 
Lake City. His composition, "Spender 
Cycle" won first prize in a Utah State 
Fair contest. 

His wife, the former Myrna Weeks, 
is also a music major. She attended 
Brigham Young University and grad
uated from the University of Utah. The 
Browns have two daughters: Deborah 
Lee, three, and Leslie Ann, fifteen 
months. 

Dr. ELANE B. MATZ has been ap
pointed as an addition to the modern 
language department. 

A native of Spokane, Wash., she 
was graduated from the University of 
Idaho with a B. A. degree and 
from the University of Illinois, where 
she was a fellow in French, with an 
M.A. She is a Phi Beta Kappa and 
has served the Idaho chapter as 
vice-president. She earned her Ph.D. 
at the Universidad lnteramerica, 
Mexico, and has since studied at the 
Universidad de Valencia, Spain. She 
took summer sessions in Quebec at the 
Universite Laval; and in Spain at the 
Universidad de Barcelona. For a year 
she was a Fulbright scholar to France 
at the Universite de Poitiers. 

Dr. Matz comes to Centenary from 
East Carolina College, N. C., where 
she was an assistant professor of 
French and Spanish. She has also been 
an assistant professor of English as a 
foreign language at the University of 
Puerto Rico, and instructor of 
French and Spanish at the University 
of Idaho. 

Miss . ELIZABETH L. MC GEOCH, 
who will be an instructor of inter
mediate stenography, elementary type
writing, and business arithmetic, has 
been teaching commerce at Nunda 
Central School, Nunda, N. Y. Before 
that she was the registrar and di
visional head of business and pre
professional studies at Cazenovia 
Junior College. 

Miss McGeoch was graduated with 
an A.B. degree from Westminster 
College, attended Carnegie Institute 
of Technology, and received her M.A. 
from New York University. She has 
studied summers at Alfred University 
and the University of Buffalo. 

She is a member of the N a tiona] 
Education Association, Eastern Busi
ness Teachers Association, New York 
State Teachers Association and has 

been president of the New York 
State Association of Junior Colleges. 
She is a teacher of church school and 
daily vocation bible school. 

Miss MARGARET H. MADES of 
Saratoga Springs will be instructor in 
the fashion department which includes 
clothing construction and merchan-
dising. . 

She graduated with a B.A. degree 
from Willamette University and re
ceived her M.A. from Columbia 
University. She has taken summer 
sessions at Oregon State College, 
Pennsylvania State University, and 
summer workshops at U. S. Testing 
Co., Drexel University, and University 
of Rhode Island. 

Three months of travel in 1955 
included a fashion study tour in France 
and Italy, and during 1958-59 she 
took sabbatical leave to study arts 
and crafts in the Scandinavian 
countries. 

Miss Mades comes to Centenary 
from Skidmore College. Before that 
she taught at the University of New 
York Teachers College, Pennsylvania 
State University, and State Teachers 
College, Farmington, Maine. 

She belongs to the American 
Association of University Women and 
the Maine Home Economics Associa
tion, both of which she has served as 
secretary, the American Home Eco
nomics Association, and the New York 
State Home Economics Association. 

Besides teaching her chief interests 
are photography and arts and crafts, 
especially weaving. She has served as 
clerk for the New England Congrega
tional Church. 

Mrs. PATRICIA LESHER HEDGES 
will instruct psychology and assist in 
the nursery school. Her experience has 
been as a teacher of kindergarten, 

grades one~ and remedial reading, 
grades one to eight. 

Mrs. Hedges received her A.B. de
gree from St. Joseph's College for 
Women and did graduate work at 
Fairfield University where she received 
her M. A. degree, after which she 
studied at New York University 
Graduate School of Education Work
shops. 

She is a member of the Association 
for Childhood Education, Connecticut 
Education Association, and Depart
ment of Classroom Teachers of the 
National Education Association. 

Mr. Hedges is principal of the 
Hackettstown elementary school. The 
Hedges have two children: Anne 
Elizabeth, five, and Genevieve Marie, 
three. 

GEZA GAZDAG, of East Orange, 
has been appointed instructor of 
fencing. He is also fencing coach at 
Finch College and director of the St. 
George Fencing and Ski Studio in 
New York City. 

A native of Hungary, he came to 
United States after the 1956 Hungar
ian Revolution, during which he 
served as a Freedom Fighter and head 
of the Hungarian Red Cross. 

Mr. Gazdag is a graduate of the 
Hungarian Armed-Force Lyceum and 
the Physical Culture Academy, both 
in Budapest. In Hungary he coached 
Olympic teams and instructed the 
Hungarian Theatrical Art in kin
esthetic movement; he also designed 
and organized nation-wide sports fes
ivals and exhibitions. 

In the United States he has been 
a physical education instructor at Pan
zer College in East Orange, at the 
National Gymnastic Clinic in Florida; 
and he has been an assistant pro
fessor at Montclair State College. 

New faculty members gather for the first time on the library steps before their orientation 
meeting on September 13. First row, Mrs" Patricia Hedges. Second row, Miss Louise 
McGeoch, nr. Elane Matz, ~ewal K. Brown. Third row, Miss Margaret Mades, Charles 
Burgess, Jr., and John D. Babmgton. Absent from the picture is Geza Gazdag. 
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A mn · Associatio a d Chapters 

ACTIVITY IN THE CHAPTERS 

Centenary chapter activity got into 
full swing immediately after the Labor 
Day Holiday and the round of Get
Acquainted Teas which were arranged 
for the entering freshmen and the re
turning seniors. 

Dr. and Mrs. Ernest R. Dalton were 
guests of the Bergen-Passaic Chapter 
at their Fall luncheon meeting held at 
Mario's Restaurant in Paramus on Sat
urday, October 7. Dr. Dalton assisted 
in the installation of the officers elect
ed for the 1961-63 term. The slate as 
presented by Betty Brown Dodge '41, 
chairman of the Nominating Commit
tee was; President, Karen Nelson '53; 
Vice President, Juyne Kennedy Ruport 
'42; Recording Secretary, Katherine 
Honegger '60; Corresponding Secre
tary, K. Stuart Bowyer Baldecchi '57; 
and Treasurer, Margo Nelson Carey 
'55. 

Interest in international affairs 
prompted the Executive Committee of 
the North Jersey Chapter to schedule 
a talk by Mr. Jacob Lewis, Civil De
fense Coordinator of Morris County 
who will discuss "World Conditions;' 
at their regular Fall meeting to be held 
at the home of Teddie Macmillan 
Vredenburgh in Maplewood on Octo
ber 24, at 8:15 p.m. Election and the 
installation of officers will precede the 
talk. Constance Koss Hoffman '37C 
will present the following slate: Presi
dent, Shirley Wilson McCune '50; Vice 
President, Nancy Cunningham Paris 
'53; Recording Secretary, Lou Ann 
Grant Kennelly '53; Corresponding 
Secretary, Leigh Hinsie Abbott '53; 
and Treasurer, Betty Backes McLean 
'38C. 

"Bring Your Own Box Lunch". 
These were the instructions sent out by 
the Philadelphia Chapter along with 
their invitation to their Fall Luncheon 
Meeting to be held on Saturday, Octo
ber 28 at the home of Betty Hatch 
Kitson '54 in Oreland. At the same 
time the members of the Class of 1961, 
living in the Philadelphia area will be 
formally welcomed into the chapter. 
Bylaws to be discussed and approved 
are also on the agenda. 
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The Central Connecticut Chapter 
members were concerned with amend
ments to the bylaws at their Fall meet
ing held on October 16, at the home 
of Mary Ellen W elburn Collins '44 in 
Wethersfield. In the planning stage is 
their Christmas Social to be held in 
December. Telephone committees will 
be contracting the membership with 
detailed information as to date, time 
and place. The Annual Meeting and 
election of officers will be held on 
Monday, May 7, 1962 at the home of 
Carol Sweet Locke '53 in Windsor. 
Sweet Locke '53 in Windsor. 

The Long Island Chapter will enter
tain a panel of exchange students from 
Adelphi College at their Christmas 
Meeting on December 7. It will be held 
at the home of Betty Thole Scott '48 
in Williston Park. 

Christmas activity is starting early 
for. members of the Fairfield County 
Chapter, who have invited Jean Rogers 
Brouard '38C to display Christmas 
gifts at their Fall Meeting to be held on 

November 8, at 8 p.m. at the home 
of Barbara Martin Brodeur in Winding 
Lane, Greenwich. 

FALL EXECUTIVE MEETING 

There is a full agenda ahead for 
members of the Executive Committee 
of the Centenary Alumni Association 
when they convene for their annual 
Fall meeting which is planned for Oc
tober 21, 1961 in Greenwich, Conn., 
at the home of Barbara Martin 
Brodeur, first vice president. Commit
tee Reports will be filed by the follow
ing Committee Chairmen: Alumni
Student Relations, Esther Kass Kanoff 
'42; Combined Fund, Pamela Hastings 
'53; Bulletin Advisory, Diane Hopkins 
Weiland '54; Alumni Day, Audrey 
Lanfare '38; and Alumni Achievement 
Award, Dorothy Cooke Smith '22. 

Details of the various reports will be 
given in the Winter issue of the 
BULLETIN. 

Funds from the 1961-62 Living Endowment campaign will be used to enlarge the College 
Bookstore. Stocking everything in student necessities from Ivory Snow to ball point pens 
this popular spot has outgrown its present space. • 



FISCAL REPORT OF ALUMNI ACTIVITIES 

At the close of the College fiscal year on June 15, 19 61, Mr. Robert W. Ferris, Comptroller, made the fol
lowing report on the cost, to the College, of the activities of the alumni program. 

CENTENARY ALUMNI ASSOCIATION 

Report of the Treasury, June 15, 1961 

Balance in Bank-June 16,1960 .... " ....... $ 295.19 

RECEIPTS: DISBURSEMENTS: 

Dues 1959-60 @ $3.00 .$ 
1960-61 1.00 
1960-61 3.00 ( 52). 
1960-61 5.00 (785). 
1961-62 

Life Membership 

Baltimore Chapter . $ 
Ash Trays ................ . 
Interest ................... . 

Living Endowment Fund: 

12.00 
18.00 

156.00 
3,925.00 

48.00 
100.00 

34.92 
25.00 
43.44 

Clock ................... $5,316.00 
Scholarships . . . . . . . . . . . . .. 199.00 
Music Bldg. . . . . . . . . . . . . .. 5.00 
Dormitory . . . . . . . . . . . . . .. 10.00 
General Use . . . . . . . . . . . . .. 147.50 
College Endowment . . . . . . .. 15.00 

4,259.00 

103.36 

5,692.50 

To College for Living Endowment Fund 

Clock ................... $4,634.45 
Scholarships . . . . . . . . . . . . . . 173.4 7 
Music Bldg. . . . . . . . . . . . . . . 4.36 
Dormitory . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . 8.72 
General Use . . . . . . . . . . . . . . 128.64 
College Endowment . . . . . . . 13.08 

Fund Expenses .............. ~ 
Dues collection expenses ..... . 
Over-expenditure Grill 1959-60 . 
Allocations to Chapters ...... . 
Allocations to new clubs ..... . 

To College toward alumni activities 

729.78 
729.79 
120.11 
395.00 
200.00 

$ 4.962.72 

2,174.68 

3,212.65 

TOTAL RECEIPTS ...................... $10,350.05 TOTAL DISBURSEMENTS ................ $10,350.05 

EXPENSES-Alumni office and association 

Bulletins ........................... $3,228.80 
Addressograph supplies . . . . . . . . . . . . . . 28.97 
Postage . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . 478.00 
Telephone . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . 61.35 
Printing . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . 25.50 
Bookstore . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . 90.42 
Misc. Stationery . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . 74.82 
Travel . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . 170.87 
American Alumni Council . . . . . . . . . . . . 110.00 
Guest Lunches . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . 28.22 
Ash Trays . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . 4.00 
Nominating Committee . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . 6.71 
Alumni-Student Relations Committee . . . . 70.74 
Alumni Day . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . 677.60 
Salaries ............................ 7,404.00 
TOTAL EXPENSES ............................ $12,460.00 
Less contribution by Centenary Alumni Association . . . . 3,212.65 

NET COST OF ALUMNI ACTIVITIES BORNE BY THE COLLEGE .......... $ 9,247.35 
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00-06 
Harry H. Runyon 
Chamber of Commerce 
824 S. W. Fifth Ave. 
Portland 4, Oregon 

The widow of Joseph B. Cummins '03, 
sends the news of his sudden death in Sep
tember 1960. She says, "Although Joe was 
78, he was apparently very well. He retired 
from business in '39 and moved back to his 
birthplace in Washington, N.J. We spent six 
months of each year in Fort Lauderdale, 
Fla., where he played golf and enjoyed his 
retired years. The snapshot enclosed is a 
good likeness. He looked like this for the 
last twenty years." 

Ella Van Atta Thomas '04, writes, "I live 
in St. Petersburg, Fla. Last year I attended 
Alumni Day at C.C.W. Hope more of us 
can meet there in '64 for our 60th Reunion! 
Am enclosing a picture just to show you my 
pride and joy, my trailer.- I enjoy living in 
one very much. Fortunately there are fine 
churches and lovely music here, so I keep 
busy and contented." 

News of the '05 class comes from Clar
ence Day of Winter Park, Fia. "After leav
ing you in Portland we saw Harold and 
Bertha Florey Sloan. Edna and I spent a 
couple of days with them in New York City. 
The only other Centenary folks we saw dur
ing our tour were Ethel '05 and Linda 
Wright '07E in La Jolla, Calif." 

News of the '06 class is the sad report of 
Roger Bacon's recent death. His widow, 

Joseph B. Cummins '03 
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Louise, writes from their home at Hancock 
Point, Maine. "I feel you will be interested 
to know why Roger didn't attend the Alum
ni Day festivities in May at Centenary. We 
had a pleasant trip south. W·e stopped in 
Winter Park, Fla., and spent the evening 
with Ed Harmon '06 and his wife. The 
Clarence Days '05 were away. We had a few 
days to spare before M·ay 20 and Roger 
felt the time could be well spent by having 
his semi-annual check-up at Branford, 
Conn., where his son lives, and then return 
for the Centenary Reunion. Four hours after 
his examination he was in the operating 
room for a leakage of the aorta. He lived 
five days, but then his heart failed. He never 
lost his sparkle and love of life, and I was 
fortunate to share the last fifteen years of 
his life in happiness and love." 

A very interesting letter was received from 
Helen Wright '04, who lives at 10 Crestmont 
Rd., Montclair, N. J. "This year has closed 
a thr·ee-year term for organizing a state so
ciety of the Daughters of the American 
Colonists, that had functioned without chap
ters, into one which at present has three 
chapters - one in the southern part of the 
state, one in the centra] shore part, and the 
other in the northern area. Since no chapter 
could be formed without a certain number 
of new members joining first, this has meant 
growth before any division could be made. 

As a national society the Daughters of 
the American Colonists ranks third in size, 
the Daughters of the American Revolution 
being the largest organization requiring 
proved hereditary descent for eligibility. 
Since I am now in the ranks of the honorary 
state presidents, I have been appointed na
tional chairman of memorials and marking 
of historic spots. This is one of the stronger 
activities of the National Society of the 
D.A.C. Naturally it is very interesting. I 
joined the society on the colonial services of 
Jasper Crane; one of the founders of New 
Milford (Newark) N. J. While serving as 
Historian of the New Jers·ey Society 1953-
56, I wrote a history published by the so
ciety in a forty-paged brochure." 

From Mr. Alan Pain•ter of the Hacketts
town Gazette, we learned that he had the 
pleasure of presenting to J. Mabel Brown 
'04 an Honorary Life Membership in the 
New Jersey Press Association, at its 105th 
Annual Meeting held in Spring Lake. J. 
Mabel has been the editor and publisher 
of the Keyport Weekly and the Matawan 
Journal since her father's death in 1920, and 
in 1921 was named the first woman member 
of the New Jersey Press Association. One 
of her colleagues printed the following trib
ute, "J. Mabel is a calm, but determined 

Class News 

woman with a vast literary and historical 
knowledge. Whenever there is a question of 
history to be answer·ed, she is the first person 
asked. Her keen mind and acute awareness 
of the many problems that have faced the 
world during the past forty years have made 
her contributions to the field of journalism 
outstanding." 

Circumstances have made it difficult to 
gather this column for the Fall issue. My 
wife, Laura, is very ill, so my presence at 
home is necessary most of the time. Prepar
ing meals,. shopping, housekeeping and nurs
ing leave little time for anything else. 

07-11 
Beulah Sanford France 
(Mrs. Harry C.) 
180 Riverside Dr. 
New York, N.Y. 

Aleta Prescott Lindemuth '11 died sud
denly on May 16, 1961. She left one daugh
ter, Mary. Aleta had been a widow for s·ev
eral years. After Centenary Aleta attended 
the New England Conservatory of Music 
~nd Boston University, and served as organ
Ist at the Christian Science Church and Long 
Lane School in Middleton. 

Helen Bell Wilding '06 took her oldest 
daughter, Phyllis, out to California in July. 
Helen has two other daughters, both mar
rie_d, living ~m the Pacific Coast. She greatly 
enJoys hearmg about and seeing pictures of 
those whom she knew at C.C.I. Their trip 
to California was wonderful! They flew both 
ways in the most modern jets. 

Ella Van' Atta Thomas '04 



J. Mabel Brown '04 receives Honorary Life 
Membership in the New Jersey Press Asso
ciation from Mr. Alan Painter, Editor-of the 
Hackettstown Gazette. 

Agnes Day '11 sends her best wishes to 
all her friends. She is still going strong, she 
said, but: "No special news." Her address is 
38 Ocean Pathway, Ocean Grove, N.J. 

A note from Mrs. Virginia Greene came 
after several years of requests for news from 
Lillian Bower Greene '10E. It explained 
why there had never been any answers, for 
Lillian Greene died in April, 1953. 

Joseph Ferry '07, was elected a delegate 
to the World Methodist Conference held in 
Oslo during August. Mrs. Ferry, and their 
oldest daughter, Joanne Gates, went to 
Europe with him in July and stayed until 
September first. They visil~ed France, Germ
any, Belgium, Norway and England. Joe's 
other two children had made extensive tours 
when they were students. To quote from 
Joe's interesting letter: "Committee meetings 
at Methodist Hospital" (where Esther Hay 
'08, is a member of the Board), "at Drew 
University and Centenary College are very 
interesting. I am espedally interested in the 
Natatorium, now nearing completion, to be 
named in honor of my grandfather, George 
J. Ferry, who was a Trustee of Centenary 
for nearly forty years, Joe served on the 
committee which chose Dr. Robert Oxnam 
to be President of Drew University." Mr. 
and Mrs. Ferry have s·even grandchildren 
ll!OW. 

James Simmons '07 wrote about his home 
and sent a beautiful colored photograph. It 
showed the flower border which is Mrs. 
Simmon's particular interest in summer. The 
bird bath is one of the Indian Mortars which 
James found years ago in a small stream 
near Ithaca, N.Y. "They were called village 
mortars, as it is believed that several squaws 
in an Indian village used the same bowl for 
crushing corn. They are decorative, and the 
birds enjoy them. Each weighs about 250 
pounds." If any C.C.I. folks find themselves 
in Bel Air, Maryland, they should surely see 
the home at 26 Gordon Street which James 
and Alice have made so attractive. 

Vail Applegate '07 and his wife returned 
from Hawaii in time for a very nice recep
tion at the Glen Ridge Country Club given 
by their son and his wife in honor of their 
fiftieth wedding anniversary, April 18, 1961. 

Since 1949 Vail has betn Chairman of the 
Board of Adjustment at Lavallette, N.J. 
where they have a summer home at 11 
Brown Avenue. 

Lester Cummins '08 wonders whether or 
not the alumni really knew what a great 
though modest man D. Paul Hutchinson, my 
'07 classmate, became. He recalls how Paul, 
son of a minister, became a minister him
self. He spent some time as a missionary in 
China, then returned to this country, where 
in 1924 he became managing editor of the 
Christian Century. He wrote for most of the 
leading American magazines; acted as spe
cial correspondent for s·even newspapers; 
and was the author of a dozen different 
books. He had a long feature article in 
LIFE magazine, on President Eisenhower 
and his religion. As a C.C.I. classmate of 
Paul's I personally feel the same as Lester 
does. We should know these facts about this 
prominent alumnus. For it still is true that: 
"Lives of great men aJ!l remind us - We 
can make our lives sublime - And, depart
ing, leave behind us - Footprints on the 
sands of time." Paul died April 15, 1956. 

A note from Mrs. John E. D. Naugh
right, Sr., states that Marietta Read Naugh
right '10E died December 21, 1959. 

Margaret Langstroth Cosgrove '11 wrote 
from her home at 44 Hill St., Morristown, 
N.J. Peg recalls that she and and I were 
both Peithosophians. I hear that Peith is still 
as strong as ever. Peg has four married chil
dren and at present count seventeen grand
children. 

A note from his widow . tells us that 
Walter C. Dow '11 passed away March 20, 
1961. His address was 936 East 37 St., 
Brooklyn 10, N.Y. 

Adolfo Hernandez '07 wrote promising to 
s·end a photo soon. His address is Cardenas, 
Cuba, P. 0. Box 2971. Adolfo says, "I now 
have only three good school friends up there 
in the United States. They are you, Art 
Hammond, and another who was in high 
school with me at New York." 

Ralph Thompson '07 wrote a long letter 
to James Simmons. "Hackettstown, where I 
enjoyed a wonderful year that I've never 

Helen W. Wright '04 

Beulah Sanford France '07, R.N., editorial 
director of the American Baby Magazine, 
received the honorary degree of Doctor of 
Letters at Hartwick College, Oneonta, N.Y., 
on June 11, 1961. 

forgotten! Remember those walks in the 
bitter cold you used to persuade me to go 
on? Remember Pet Foster with his inter
linear trot of the Anabasis that we used to 
sneak from his room? I recall Prof. Den
man well, and Faraday, Shearman, Lutz, 
the ministerial boys and many others, not 
forgetting Eugene Allen Noble. Sometimes 
I think I enjoyed Hackettstown as much as 
college." Tommy graduated with James 
Simmons not only from C.C.I. but also from 
Wesleyan. He was one of the ushers when 
Alice and lames were married some 46 
years ago. Ralph has been on our lost list 
since May of '46. If anyone knows his 
present address please notify the Alumni 
Office. 

Thomas Ashley '10 of Washington, N.J. 
at long last compli!ed with my requests for 
news. His interesting letter tells of real ac
complishments in an aotive, busy life. When 
C.C.I. changed over to all girls, he entered 
Worcester Academy near Boston. His last 
job was with Ingersoll Rand Company in 
Phillipsburg, N.J., from which he retired af
ter eighteen years. But Thomas is not idle; 
he is selling cars again. He has been married 
for forty-four years. His daughter, Virginia 
Ashley High, graduated from Centenary in 
1938. Virginia now has a fifteen-year old 
daughter. Thomas wonders what became of 
Jack Palmer '08. Does anybody know? 

14 
Marion L. Flowers 
69 Fifth Ave., Apt. 14-H 
New York 3, N.Y. 

Cards were rec·eived from Ella Halstead 
Cox and Ruth Hagerty Lesher with no spe
cial news to report. 

Ruth Rust Hulburt and Wynne motored 
to Floriida last winter for their vacation. 

Marion C. Allen writes that after going 
to several art schools and three universities 
she became a professor of art in a state 
university in Illinois and taught there from 
1927 until 1948 when ill health forced her 
to take a disability leave. Marion and a 
friend bought a home in De Land, Florida 
several years ago. She states the summers 
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50th Reunion for the Class of 1911: Margaret Langstroth Cosgrove, Dorothy Owens 
Fisher and Laura Pockman Swick. (Mrs. Swick passed• away on September 17, 1961.) 

are pretty bad, but the winters are lovely. 
They enjoy motoring to the ocean. Marion 
paints a little and has had a book of po·etry 
published. 

I wish more members of the class would 
write me. I am sure their Centenary friends 
will be interested in their travels and to 
learn what they are doing at present. 

I am planning a winter trip and will be 
away about a month. 

17 Beatrice Hawley Rundell 
(Mrs. F. E.) 
Twin Lakes, 
Taconic, Conn. 

The response I received from my request 
for news was most gratifying, although 
there are still some backsliders. 

Hazel Winans Coe had a busy summer 
settling her new home in Middlebury, Conn. 
and a month in California with her husband. 
They returned home by way of Mexico 
City. She has just completed an eight-year 
term as Chairman of the Board of Trustees 
of Smith College. 

Marion Hobbs Miller is now a dedicated 
Floridian. We will have to work hard to get 
her to come to our forty-fifth reunion next 
Spring. I hope to see her this winter. 

Ann Smith Canon has been taking courses 
at the Otis Art Institute in Los Angeles. 
Who knows, we may have another celebrity 
among us. 

Judy Nash Franklin says that in spite of 
an operation this summer she still feels pret
ty young, and wears the same size clothes 
she wore in school. 

Ruth Hutchison Nevius is waiting for the 
Alumni Day Reunion, and has promised a 
picture of herself with the grandchildren for 
the next issue. I hope others will follow her 
example. 

Edna Bigelow Gokey writes that she lost 
her dear sister, Irene, in July. She and 
Irene and her husband had a wonderful trip 
by Jet to the Orient last Spring. They loved 
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the calm beauty of Japan, and found the 
people courteous, friendly, and utterly de
lightful, in contrast to those in Hong Kong 
who appeared sullen, indifferent, ill, and 
hungry. Her advice to eager shoppers is to 
go to Hong Kong. They spent a glorious 
week in Honolulu and Edna would go there 
to live the rest of her life if given a chance. 
I can understand that, for we lived there 
three years, and ther·e you will find the per
fect climate. 

As for myself, we have had a busy sum
mer as do all people who live on a lake. My 
sister-in-law, Dorothy Broker Hawley '24, 
and her two sons, their wives, and five 
children left yesterday after spending Labor 
Day week-end with us. 

24 Mabel Lagerloef Manville 
(Mrs. Raymond R.) 
309 - 30th St. 
Manhattan Beach, Calif. 

Louise Riley Doolittle went up to New 
Jersey this summer and took a short trip 
to New Hampshire. They had only been 
back in Clearwater Beach, Fla., two days. 

We got a card from Estell(! Clarke Eller
man saying: "Yes, I'm still with you! Sold 
the ancestral home after father passed on 
and am presently living at 102 Sandford 
Ave., North Plainfield, N.J. Have two 
grandsons." 

As for personal news, I had a trip to 
Weehwaken, N.J. again to visit my eighty
seven year old mother. Took Greyhound 
bus this time, instead of the jet and saw 
some of our very beautiful country. We had 
a new grandson on May 20 called after his 

.dad, the Ex-Marine: Edwin John Johnson, 
Jr. 

27 Elizabeth Fletcher McMurray 
(Mrs. James H.) 
278 Eighteenth Ave. 
Paterson, N.J. 

It is certainly gratifying to have heard 
from so many of you and I hope that there 
will be more news from the others for our 
next Bulletin. 

Marjorie Norton-Taylor Mutter has two 
sons. Dr. Ray Mutter is doing his residency 
in internal medicine at Bellevue Hospital, 
New York City. He is married and has two 
children. Jeff, the elder, is five years old and 
his sister, Kathy, is three. Midge's second 
son Lieutenant William Mutter is stationed 
in Hawaii on a submarine. He expects to 
terminate his service next May. Midge and 
her husband have resided in Chatham, N.J. 
at Lawrence Ave. since 1945. 

Elizabeth Killam Amidon passed away in 
Auburndale, Mass., on July 30, 1961, after 
an illness of eleven years' duration. 

Margaret Stanley sent a card saying that 
she had nothing juicy to report concerning 
herself but it was good to hear from her. 

Margaret Herpers Remington has two 
daughters. Sue graduated from Centenary 
in 1958 and is living in New York with 
some other Centenary girls. She is employ
ed by the Spring Mills Company. Linda, 
Herp's second child, is in her sennior year 
at Centenary and hopes to transfer to the 
University of Geneva in Switzerland for a 
year. 

Dorothea Rauch Russell writes that she 
and her husband have lived in Coronado, 
Calif. for thirteen years. Their only daugh
ter is married to a Lieutenant Commander 
in the Navy and Thea has three grandchil
dren; two boys, aged nine and eight, and a 
girl of five. Thea and her husband had a 
lovely trip to Honolulu as her daughter and 
family were stationed there for some time. 
Thea also writes that for the past four years 
she has been working in an antique and gift 
shop and that she and her husband have 
taken several blue ribbons, and gold ones 
too, in the Coronado flower shows. 

Mary Baldwin Young was planning a 
joumey to Montego Bay, Jamaica, when I 
heard from her in April. Five years ago, 
she and her husband Harold Young, whom 
she married in 1928, moved into a ranch 
house on two acres of land on Kelsey St., 
Middletown, Conn. Last year they toured 
in South America and visited Brazilia. The 
Youngs have a daughter, Mary-Ann and a 
son, James. They are both married and 
Mary has three grandchildren. They are her 
daughter's children; twin girls, Linda and 
Susan, aged six and their brother, David, 
who is three. 

Mary Chapman Anderson and her hus
band spend their winters at their Palm 
Beach apartment on Worth Avenue across 
from the Everglades Club. They also have 
an apartment in New York City and go to 
Cape Cod for part of the summer. 

29 Belle Davis McLeister 
(Mrs. John) 
8133 Seminole Ave. 
Chestnut Hill 
Philadelphia 18, Penna. 

Too late for the last issue came this news 
from Mary Elizabeth Christine Roberts: 
three children; Tom, nineteen, a sophomore 
at Lehigh studying engineering; Pat, seven
teen, a senior at high school, member of the 
National Honor Society and just named as 



delegate to Citiz:enship Institute at Douglass; 
Jane, fourteen, sophomore in high school, 
only interest at this point - horses. Her 
husband is treasurer of Washington Building 
and Loan Assoc., a partner in Harry Chris
tian Insurance Agency, and candidate for 
Borough Council. Mary is president of the 
Washington Woman's Club and has returned 
to part-time music work in the Washington 
school system. One of these days she prom
ises to make a Centenary reunion. 

On June 8, Grace Wyatt Carson became 
a proud grandmother. Barbara Jean arrived 
at the home of Nancy Carson Deroski '59 
and Frank. A new address for the Deroski 
family is 11 Peterson Ave., Edison, N.J. 

33 
Academy 

Jean Kiendl Hamshaw 
(Mrs. Samuel J.) 
35 Clinch Ave. 
Garden City, N.Y. 

We see by the papers that Edna Frederick 
Finch has been appointed secretary to Sup
erior Court Judge Eugene L. Dora in New 
Jersey. Edna is also a member of the Wayne 
Planning Board, and was formerly its secre
tary. 

Shirley DeVoe Corney continues to be 
busy at her post as medical director of the 
Monroe County, New York, TB Hospital. 
Her oldest daughter, Mary, will begin 
studies at Gettysburg College on September 
10. Mary plans to study biology. 

Dorothy Schenck Lake reports the death 
of her elder son a year ago. Sympathy from 
all of Dottie's friends and classmates is ex
tended to her and to her family. Dottie's 
youngest son is working for a transportation 
company, where his father is also employed. 

Lola Denzer who lives at 83 Peninsula 
Dr., Ortora Park, Ormond Beach, Florida, 
writes that she has a new Tahitian Coral 
Cadillac; that she is holidaying in Nassau 
and also expects to take a cruise on the SS 
Brasil of the Moore, McCormack line on 
December 1. 

Eleanor Raynor Burns has a one year-old 
daughter, Catherine Josephine, who makes 
it difficult for Eleanor and her husband to 
keep up with their law practice, but they 
both agree that Cathy is worth the struggle. 

Lanra Denniston Dexheimer is very proud 
of her daughter, Marilyn, who has com
pleted four years in the School of Fine & 
Applied Arts at Boston University. Marilyn 
was selected to be listed in "Who's Who 
Among Students in American Universities 
and Colleges," was graduated cum laude, af. 
ter winning many academic awards through
out her college capeer; and works for the 
Dean of Men at Boston University. It is her 
task to schedule the various activities for the 
entire university school year and to act as 
liaison between the various deans and the 
student body. Laura and her husband spent 
part of their summer vacation visiting with 
Marilyn on Cape Cod. Laura's younger 
daughter, Sandra, thirteen, is now a student 
in junior high. 

Martha Darling Brennesholtz has moved 
to 208 Lincoln Ave., Ridgewood, N. J. 
Martha's summer was divided between 
househunting, a summer course, her three 
children, the beach, and getting Mark, her 
oldest son, ready to go to Mt. Hermon 
School this fall. 

IN MEMORIAM 

1897-Emilie Roberts Dodd 
1904-Milton F. Bauman 
1904--0scar G. Bauman 
1906-Roger W. Bacon 
1908-Alice Melchinger Mangold 
1909-Elbert S. Kidd 
191.0-Marietta Read Naughright 
1911-Walter C. Dow 
1911-Aleta Prescott Lindemuth 
1911-Laura Pockman Swick 
1927-Elizabeth Jane Killam Amidon 
1960-Anita Emily Ozias 
1960--Sandra Sebring Smith 

I spent the summer taking English courses 
at Adelphi College, with a short trip to 
Canada for vacation. My son Robert, age 
fifteen, attended a summer school-camp in 
Montreux, Switzerland, where· he learned to 
speak a little French and German. He will 
be a sophomore at the Waldorf School in 
Garden City this fall. Douglas, age eleven, 
attended camp in New Hampshire. 

36 
Academy 

·And. 
College 

Edith Lassen Meigs 
(Mrs. John V.) 
Highwood Rd. 
Manchester, Mass. 

The latest news I have is of our Twenty
fifth Reunion, last May. There were nine of 
us there from the college class, and two 
from the academy. We, naturally, had a 
wonderful time catching up on each other, 
and we were thoroughly impressed with all 
the marvelous changes that have been made 
at Centenary. Oh, to be back there again! 

I travelled to Westport, Conn., to drive 
down to Hackettstown with Jane Roop 
Schnable and Ruth Havey Shaw. They were 
both happy to discover that they live within 
a short distance of each other. At Centen-

ary, we were joined by the other girls, Lil
lian MacMillan Vredenbergh, Frances Lane 
Quillan, Dorothy Davenport Lang, Iveryne 
Haulenbeck Bonnaviat, Marjorie Cox Mar· 
ahrens, and Marion Carlson Marshall who 
brought her lovely teen,age daughter along. 

Lunch was so good! The meals are now 
served cafeteria-style. The old kitchen has 
been completely remodeled,, with conveyor 
belts, etc. 

We spent quite a bit of time in the library 
which is a dream. Imagine - there are 
quiet rooms for studying, or listening to 
your favo.rite records; even rooms to type 
reports. From there, also, we had a view 
of the new tennis courts, and there must 
have been about six of them. 

We were both envious and awe-struck. I 
guess the girls now don't have any more 
fun than we did, but I must say, the work
ing conditions are better. 

Jane and I even took a trip up to the in
firmary which has also been beautifully re
modeled. We puffed a little harder on the 
climb up than we did twenty-five years ago, 
but we made it. 

After the meetings and rceeption, we all 
went to the local Inn for dinner. We wanted 
to hang on to as much of the past as we 
could. For those of us who were there, it 
was a day happily spent with old friends. 
We managed to recapture some of our youth 
and revel in it for a little while, anyway. 
Those were the years! 

We all hope to go back next year to see 
the new pool for one thing, and to see some 
more of our old friends and classmates. 
More of you should try to make it. It's 
worth it. 

38 
Academy 

And 

College 

Audrey Lanfare 
448 Simons Ave. 
Hackensack, N.J. 

Our class had a very poor turnout Alumni 
Day on campus. Only the old regulars, 
Elizabeth Apgar Sturma, Jane Klie Reed 
and myself attended as I recall. 

Five members of the Class of 1936 who attended their Twenty-fifth Reunion on May 21, 
1961. First row, Jane Roop Schnable, Ruth Havey Shaw, Frances Lane Quillian. Second 
row, Edith Lassen Meigs, Marjorie Cox Marahrens. 
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The Class of '38 hail a much larger reun
ion on S&turday, Ma~ 6 at The Biltmore 
Hotel in New York! City. Jean Hamon 
Bailey, who lives in Winnebago, Ill. accom
panied her husband <:>n a business trip to 
New York and instig~ted the get-together. 
Unfortunately I was unable to attend. Jane 
Klie Reed, Virginia i Stevens Monaghan, 
Mary Hankinson Ren).be, Georgianna Per· 
kins O'Hara, Mary I;,ou Bogert Link and 
Shots Gulliver met with Jean. They had a 
marvelous time and came to the conclusion 
that they've weathered the years pretty well. 

I received an invitation to the wedding re
ception of Ruth Petzinger Hylkema and 
Conley Sippel on Saturday, June 10, at La 
Canada, Calif. Unfortunately, I was unable 
to attend. I had a post c&rd from Ruth from 
Hawaii in September raving of the beauties 
of our fiftieth smate. I hope to get to Cali
fornia next summer and see Ruth and her 
family and meet the groom. 

Mary Field phoned me last May. Mary is 
living on a farm outside of Hightstown, N.J. 
and working for her brother. She is very 
active in the S.P.C.A. She had hoped to get 
to Centenary on Alumni Day, but at the 
last minute couldn't make it. 

Jeanne Selby Hogue (Mrs. Preston B.) 
moved back to San Diego, Calif. early last 
winter. Her addr-ess is 2906 Locust Street. 
I read many grocery publications in the 
course of my work and often see her hus
band's picture in them. 

Elizabeth Lees Robinson (Mrs. Herbert 
A.) has moved to 113 East Bayshore, Jack
sonville, N.C. I looked through my class ad
dress cards and the closest person I can find 
to Jacksonville is Fifi Fridirici Probert at 
Annapolis, Md., and that must be 500 miles 
away. 

I made a circular trip to Lake George, 
Plattsburg, Quebec, Montreal, Niagara Falls, 
and Chardon, Ohio and home during my 
vacation the last week in July and the first 
in August. I've been busy ever since my 
return planning the Get-Acquainted Party 
for incoming freshmen for the Bergen
Passaic Chapter of the Centenary Alumni 
on September 7, and the Chapter Fall Lun:
cheon on October 7. I have been chapter 
president for two years and go out of office 
at the October meeting. 

Last April I wras elected president of the 
Gotham Business and Professional Women's 
Club, one of ten B.P.W. Clubs in New York 
City. We have a District Pres,idents' Meeting 
on September 8, and then on September 12, 
have our first meeting of the fall season. 
My first meeting as president was Tuesday, 
June 13, the day of the power failure in 
New York City! They say never to under
estimate the power of a woman and I am 
happy to report that we found another res
taurant, not in the blackout area and held 
our dinner meeting on schedule. This was 
quite a feat as we had an unusually large 
turnout for this, the last meeting of the 
season. It was a wonderful example of co
operation and the power of women to over
come obstacles. 

Last Memorial Day weekend I attended 
the New York State Convention of Business 
and Professional Women's Clubs as one of 
Gotham's delegates. The convention was 
held -at Saranac Inn,. a perfect location for 
such a meeting. I flew up with Gotham's 
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immediate Past Pres,ident. I was in excellent 
company as three past Presidents of 
Gotham, one of whom is now serving as 
Director of District I (Metropolitan New 
York) were also delegates and alternates to 
the convention. 

Grace Lewis, president of our national 
alumni association, has honored the Class 
of '38 by asking me to serve as Alumni Day 
Chairman. If you have any ideas for making 
Alumni Day more attractive, please write 
me. We will celebrate our 25th Reunion in 
1963 and if you have any suggestions for 
celebrating it, I should appreciate hearing 
from you. 

39 
College 

Ruth Willis Hansel 
(Mrs. Walter L.) 
190 Lawnside Ave. 
Collingswood 7, N.J. 

Return post cards were sent to everyone 
on my mailing list as of July 1961. Those 
of you who did not have time to answer 
please do so soon, so we may have news in 
the future issues of the Bulletin. 

When Barbara Parker Ayling wrote she 
was busy getting ready to go to the shore 
for the month of August. Her son, Tom, is 
now fifteen and is going to be the assistant 
organist in their new church this fall. Bar
bara also reported that Mabel Huff Winch 
is getting ready to move to Chicago since 
her husband, Allen, has been transferred. 
I do hope that either Mabel or Barbara will 
keep the college up to date on this new 
address. 

Betty Chodos Buch wrote a long and new
sy letter. While attending a play in New 
York City they sat right back of Charlotte 
Kleinfeld Steingold and her mother. They 
all had coffee after the show and had a 
wonderful time catching up on news. Betty 
says the most inter·esting organizational 
work she does is for the Mental Health As
sociation for which she serves as Chairman 
of the Volunteer Committee. She also works 
as volunteer at the state mental hospital in 
Harrisburg. As for recreation she [s still a 
golf addict. Her son, Steve, is now twelve, 
and daughter, Cathy, ten. Both were in 
camp for the summer. Betty has really been 
traveling since we last heard from her in 
1957. She has been to Mexico, Spain and 
Holland, and the Dominican Republic, 
Jamaica, and Haiti. 

Mary Calkins Chaffee was just about to 
embark on a month's vacation to Jasper 
National Park in Canada when she wrote 
in July. Their oldest son enters Colgate 
in the fall. 

We have a new address for Phyllis Gros
set Curtis (Mrs. Frededck), 2727 Goldwood 
St., Sarasota, Fla. She was a member of the 
Callilogian Society when we were freshman. 

Mary Lucille Haigh Mehrhof and family 
were at their summer home in Greenwood 
Lake. Both her daughter and son skipper 
their boat in races, and their Dad crews for 
them. Mary Lu's home address is 41 White 
Oaks Dr., North Caldwell, N.J. 

There will be a new address for Esther 
McKiernan O'Dywer after September 1, 
1961, 24 Tamarack Rd., Reading, Mass. Her 
little boy, Timothy, is now two years old. 

Enjoying Skaneateles Lake where they 
live all year around are Virginia Chute Pe
tura and family. Swimming,, skiing, motor-

boating, sailing, and golf keep them very 
busy. Their oldest, son, Rick finished his 
first year at Lafayette, and is working at a 
drawing board this summer. 

Sarah Buddy Swiss and family spent their 
vacation in Ocean City, Md., while their 
daughter, Pam, went to camp in the Po
conos. They plan to spend Thanksgiving 
week in New York City, sightseeing with the 
children. 

According to Dorothy Erickson Steffens, 
Mary Lucille Haigh Mehrhof was room
mother to her sister's children in Caldwell. 
Dottie was leaving for Florida to visit her 
sister who has s1ince moved from Caldwell. 

Patricia Seely Urion said she was sorry 
to have missed another reunion last May. 
They were headed for Nova Scotia for a 
vacation. Her daughter, Kathy, graduated 
from eighth grade with honors. 

Barbara Douglas Welsh has a new ad
dress, 159 Berkeley Pl., Glen Rock,, N.J. 
She has been working very hard getting 
settled. Barbara went to Centenary for 
Alumni Day with Juyne Kennedy Ruport 
and both their dauaghters. Since I was un
able to be there, we would love to know 
who was there from our class. 

Ruth Dibbell Wood has been lost since 
1946, but we just received a new address 
for her, 706 Hillside Dr., West Chester, 
Penna. 

The Hansel household has been more 
more than busy. Richard graduated from 
high school in June. His honors included 
the GOLD C award, service to school; 
Sons of American Revolution Award, citi
zenship; band award; Arion Award, and the 
music award for all departments. The week 
preceding Labor Day we are all going to 
Cape May for a week, hurry home, and 
then get ready for Wesley College which 
starts September 11. Richard was in the 
Poconos, Camp Kwahoti, for seven weeks 
this summer, as a counsellor,, and just got 
home the middle of August. Previous to 
that my mother was in the hospital for 
three weeks for treatment and diagnosis, as 
you know she has been ill for three years. 

Please keep in mind, all of you, the black 
and white snapshot we would like to pub
lish in the Bulletin. You must be in the 
picture. Once again, those of you who did 
not write, please do so. 

40 
><-L 

Carol Jones Taylor 
(Mrs. Robert) 
234 Sunset Ave. 
Ridgewood, N.J. 

Three cheers for Lois Cook Rivard, Ruth 
Bower Connor, Bette Cooper Moore and 
Vicky Clendenin DeMoulpied. They all re
turned their postal cards! 

Lois Cook Rivard. writes that they've had 
a pleasant summer, and spent most of their 
time at the yacht clnb and beach. Alison, 
twelve, is very enthusiastic about sailing, and 
Peter, seven, swims like a fish. Lois's husband 
has been made head of the mathematics de
partment at the U. S. Coast Guard Acad
emy. Lois is busy with volunteer hospital 
work, garden club and music. 

Ruth Bower Connor and family have 
spent the summer at Lake Candlewood, 
Conn., enjoying sailing and racing their 
"Flying Scot." Dave, fourteen years, crews 



Twentieth Reunion for the Class of 1941. First row, Betty Weart Kent, Jeanne Relyea 
McCohn, Ruth Hoffman Hill, Louise Butcher Fleming. Second row, Doris Linaberry 
Bartell, Edythe Nielsen Sandfort, Miriam Eisenman Klimm Catherine Corling Craig and 
L. Gloria Honeyman. ' ' 

with his dad. Ruth goes along for the ride. 
Diane is a fine swimmer for an eleven-year
old and Bobby will start kindergarten this 
fall. 

It sounds as though Bette Cooper Moore 
and her family, Gregory, eight, and Cheryl, 
six, had a very interesting summer. They 
had a delightful six-week western trip; cov
ering nine states. Bette, Bill and children 
flew to Seattle and then drove by car down 
the coast. Disneyland and a Wyoming ranch 
was the children's delight. They are all 
winding up the summer at the Lake Placid 
Club. Bette said they had a vacation in 
Palm Beach last winter. Bette is still decor
ating her home; she sang in a musical revue 
and is anticipating teaching third grade Sun
day School this fall. 

cYicky DeMoulpied and her daughter, Pat, 
sixteen, had a wonderful vacation in Puerto 
Rico last winter. Vicky said its too coJd for 
her in New Hampshire so she-]31~ go 
back to Puerto Rico again this winter. She 
went to summer school and earned six 
credits in Spanish; spent six hours a day 
studying by her swimming pool,. all so that 
she can speak Spanish in Puerto Rico next 
winter. Vicky is also a grandmother; her 
step-daughter had a baby daughter. 

Jean Helff Keeler and Bette Hofmayer 
Post haven't returned their cards, but I can 
tell you what they have been doing. Both 
have been on the Ridgewood Golf Course 
most of the summer. lean's daughter, Deb
bie and Betty's son Tom, have also been 
playing golf with their parents. 

Barbara Lamb Kemp and family have 
moved to 184 West Glen Ave., Ridgewood. 
The Kemps spend the summer at their sum
mer home in Normandy Beach, N.J. and 
do a great deal of fishing on their beautiful 
boat. Their daughter, Pat, will enter college 
this fall. Jack will return to the University 
of Colorado for his sophomore year and 
Ricky is in junior high school. 

As for the Taylors, we are all fine. We've 
ha~ a lovely summer. Enjoyed being home, 
children do a lot of swimming. We try to 
play golf, and we all spent a short week at 
the Jersey shore. Our school bell rings to
morrow. Calling Carol LynlJ". for her junior 

year in high school. Nancy is a ninth grader. 
Ann will enter fifth and Janet second. Bob
by will be my little helper as he is only four. 

Please fill in and return your canis so I'll 
have some news for the next issue. We'd 
love to hear from all of you. 

42 
D-K 

Alice Schlatter Wiggins 
(Mrs. Stanley F.) 
1110 Briarwood Lane 
Northbrook, Ill. 

Armed with a new supply of cards, I shall 
shortly bombard you all again with requests 
for news and pictures of YOU and yours 
Be prepared, for this is an important year 
- our Twentieth Anniversary and it is 
fitting our columns next year should run 
over with information and pictures of hand
some children, and youthful mothers!!! And 
please, each and everyone of you, drum up 
enthusiasm in your own particular groups 

'Jo go to the May 19 Reunion. 
Jane Horner Hopkins did write to say she 

is planning to go to Hackettstown next year 
and that her Sally is now ·eleven. She sounds 
happy to be back in Bethlehem rather than 
way up in Buffalo. 

Doris Klecka Bursik also indicated she 
could be persuaded to let the family shift 
for themselves come May and now she is 
tempting me to figure a way to drive and 
maybe pick up some westerners en route. 

Betty Johnson Schimmel's card got lost 
last year but we had a nice reply this year 
and we surely were obsolete there; instead 
of the one boy our records showed, she has 
thre~! J?hn is eight, and the outdoor type 
Edwm IS four, and the tinkerer and me
chanic, and little brother, three is apparent
ly the victim of all . . . running more to 
black eyes and stitches. 

43 
M-Z 

Muriel Reid MacLaurin 
(Mrs. W.) 
60 Inwood Rd. 
New Providence, N.J. 

Yesterday I acted as Co-chairman at a 

Pool and Patio Party for prospective stu
dents and incoming seniors sponsored by the 
North Jersey· Chapter. Doris Linaberry 
Bartell '40 was hostess in her beautiful new 
home with gorgeous forty-two foot swim
ming pool in Scotch Plains. Two other 
alumna·e, Louise Butcher Fleming '41 and 
Dot Barnes Totten '40 with their husbands 
and children were there also. 

Mildred Tebby Southard dropped an an
swer to my plea for news telling ine her 
daughter, Barbara Jean, is now two-and-a
half and her newest addition, Virginia Ellen~ 
was born November 7, 1960. She and Ted 
hired a cottage on the water at Stonington, 
Conn. and had a lot of fun. 

A card arrived from North Hollywood, 
Calif. from Alice Wolfson. She had just re
turned from a camping trip in the High 
Sierras. During the two weeks vacation left 
from her job as caseworker which entails 
doing all kinds of personal and family 
counselling and supervising the U.S.C. 
School of Social Work students, she plans 
to relax by her swimming pool plus work
ing around the house painting, gardening 
and sewing. 

On March 21, 1959 Vera Martin married 
Col. William H. Taylor, Jr. A.F.R. They 
are living on the north shore of Culvers 
Lake in Sussex County, N.J. Last summer 
they both went to school and are now li
censed insurance agents and brokers. They 
started business on January 1, 1961 and 
have their office in their home. She tells me 
they occasionally get together with Jean 
Dalrymple Archer '42, Dottie Williamson 
Barker '42 and Juyne Kennedy Ruport '42. 

From a newspaper clipping from The 
Evening Gazette of Worcester, Mass. I see 
that our Dr. Rosemary Pierrel has added 
more laurels to her credit. She will become 
Dean of Pembroke College at Brown Uni
versity on September 1st. 

Fo_r the past several days I've been sewing 
Barbie doll clothes for Cynthia. I'm thrilled 
to do it becaus·e it's the first doll she has 
taken an interest in as she is such a tomboy. 

44 
A-M 

Betty Dickinson Dunlap 
(Mrs. E. N.) -
321 Lamberts Mill Rd. 
Westfield, N.J. 

Well, I'm back on the job after two years. 
I hated to see our class without a corre
spondent. I do appreciate the cards you re
turned. Please keep writing. 

A wonderful long letter arrived from 
Evie Bahr Nichols. Evie, husband and their 
four children moved to Madison, 'conn. less 
than a year ago and built their own home 
on J annas Rd. They made the move when 
J arv's company, Cyanamid,, moved their 
pla_st,ic division offices to Wallmgford, Conn. 
Ev1e s youngest, Holly, starts kindergarten 
this fall. 

Had trouble getting mail through to Lyun 
Becker Tostevin. Guess the mailma~ . had 
trouble ~!imbing to her mountain-top home. 
H~r ma!lmg address is R. D. No. 1, Box 75, 
Milford, N.J. She loves rural living with her 
hu~band, Guy, daughter, Terry, and the 
twms, Cathy and Guy. They had a good 
summer vacation at Lake Winnipesaukee 
N.H. · ' 
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Ina Berkeley Schwab reports a fine sum
mer. Both her children were away at camp, 
so there was time to take up golf. Sue, her 
daughter, will be fourteen and in ninth 
grade and Ricky, eleven, will be in the sixth 
grade. Ina keeps her spare hours filled being 
administrative vice-president of the League 
of Women Voters. 

It's nice having so many of our class liv
ing here. Nancy Brierly Thiel is among us 
Westfieldites. Nancy writes that she has 
spent most of her summer vacationing at 
her parents' home in Spring Lake Heights. 
Carol, her sister, '46, was there from Ohio. 

Edith Bullwinkel Powers just returned 
from a lovely vacation at Long Beach Is
land, N.J. David, her five-year-old, keeps 
her stepping and Edith says she is active in 
church work. 

Ginny George Hook reports her boys are 
fine after a summer at camp. Ginny says 
she started teaching again last March at 
Carteret Academy. Last year she taught 
nursery school but this year it will be 
kindergarten. The boys go to the academy 
too, so it is convenient for all. 

Grace Matthews Cressman's twin girls, 
Diana and Evelyn, are juniors in high 
school. Imagine only two years more and 
they could be candidates for Centenary. 

The Dunlaps have finally completed the 
alterations and the decorating of their home. 
I am glad the mess is over. We spent our 
vacation at our usual spot on Cape Cod. 
N·ow that school has started, we are back 
in our old routine. Susan, thirteen, is in 
eighth grade and Cathy, ten, is in fifth 
grade. 

45 
A·L 

Elizabeth Hall Woodbury 
(Mrs. Kimball R.) 
48 Forest St. 
Worcester, Mass. 

Virginia Haggett Goodkind writes from 
New Hampshire that she has spent the sum
mer there in the woods again. Rachel, three, 
and Daniel, seven months, keep her busy. 
When she gets back to Larchmont, she hopes 
to go back into nursing again, one or two 
evenings a week. She asks all classmates 
near her to give her a call. She sees Alys 
Reese and regularly corresponds with Janet 
Cady Newill. 

Janet, herself, sent the news that she had 
her first baby, Nancy Louise, on July 18. 
Naturally she finds this little bundle running 
the household, but is happy to say she 
sleeps all night since she was two weeks old. 

Lois Kugelman Swenson writes that she 
has moved to 118 Dawn Drive,. Mount Hol
ly, N. J. seventy miles south of Hacketts
town. She moved there the end of June and 
is having fun getting to know people. Her 
son, Tom, starts high school this year and 
Nancy the eighth grade. 

Mary Ellen Lyle Vanderway says that she 
has changed jobs and is working part-time 
in a law firm and loves it. Her children are 
thirteen, twelve, and sev·en, so she feels 
after they go back to school she will have a 
bit more time to work. 

From Los Altos, California, comes word 
from Virginia Blakeslee Snow, who still 
loves it out there. They vacationed in the 
Sierras and at Lake Tahoe this summer. Her 
son, Jeff, is now four and can really enjoy 
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1946 celebrates its Fifteenth Reunion. First row, Wanda Ruehle Dellicker, Marilyn Schaefer 
Frater, Delores McWilliams Staib, Alice W. Stuart. Second row, Marguerite Jensen 
Fardelman, Dorothy Reynolds Davidson, Ann Dickinson Kurtz, H. Partricia Beatty Cook. 
Third row, Ann Morgan Meyer, Paulanne Binder, Alison Carpenter Lucas, and Jean M. 
Bennett. 

the swimming and hiking. Cindy, now a first 
grader is also old enough to make it fun. 

Hope Hersey Wright had her fifth boy on 
May 18. He joins Prescott, eight<een months, 
Sandra, their only girl, six, Douglas, almost 
eight, Bradford, nine, and Richard, eleven. 
She keeps out of trouble one way or an
other. Hope is marri-ed to a general prac
titioner. They do get away occasionally. 
Their oldest boy spent two summers in Aus
tria. 

Jane Clarke Olyphant is still banding 
birds and has done s1ixteen-thousand-plus 
this year, including ninety different species. 
Their oldest daughter, Carol, twelve, was 
given a quarter horse colt. He may not be 
ridden till next year, but all three kids look 
forward to the time they oan ride him. 

Joan Foley Hopkins has two children, 
Robby, four, and Meg almost two. Her hus
band is with Electro-Mechanical Research 
with home offices in Florida, so they may 
be travelling east from Texas once in 
awhile. 

Gloria Hansen Pretzfelder reports that 
Gregory is three and into everything. She 
still keeps up with her bowling, fashion 
show modelling, and swimming. He,r hus
band is running for :&epublican Committee
man in their district this Fall so she is doing 
her share of ~he campaigning, too. 

Bettie Barnes Noble says the whole fam
ily flew to Puerto Rico to visit Bill's brother 
for two weeks. This year Steve will go to 
Marvelwood School in Cornwall, Conn. and 
Gleyn goes into the first grade, so all are in 
school. 

Audrey Lindblom Kleissler is about to 
consider vacation prospects. Howard has one 
week left and they plan to fly - anywhere 
they all can agree on, Canada, San Fran
cisco or Washington, D. C. The final diag
nosis of her son's ear trouble was that 
Glenn has been deaf in one ear since birth 
but has good hearing ·in the other ear. 

My news is not much but we did have 
our usual wonderful v•acation on Mt. Desert 

Island, Maine, where we have a cottage. In 
fact this year it seemed as though we were 
practically commUJters on the seven-hour 
trip. All are well and we begin the Fall re
freshed. 

47 
H-Q 

Edith Hill Monk 
(Mrs. Carl W.) 
18 Van Buren Ct. 
Westbury, L. I,, N.Y. 

Ann Mayberry Crocker was visited in 
June by Jean Burkett Von Heyn and her 
family. Maybe says Burkett has a darling 
family, Buddy nine years, Bobby, seven, and 
Carol, four. The first time Burkett and 
Maybe have seen each other in ten years. 
Maybe's children are now Priscilla, nine, 
Tamsin, six-and-a-half and David, four. 

Ann Whitaker Pierce is expecting her 
sixth child in December. 

June Kohart Conant is fine. She and her 
family vacationed in Boston, New Hamp
shire and the North Shore of Long Island. 
She saw Red MacLardy Steiner and her two 
children. June's Kathy is going into fourth 
grade; Jim into third grade; and Scott into 
first grade. 

Lorraine McPherson Lund writes that she 
she has a brand new baby sister for Scot. 
She was born April 13, 1961, and her name 
is Sheba Lori, but she was nicknamed DeDe 
by Scot. The Lunds took a trip to Silver 
Springs, Fla. and are busy with Stuart's of 
Stuart (their shop). Stu also is busy with a 
Sea Explorer Ship for boys fourteen to 
seventeen. Mac has a new address: 331 E. 
Ocean Blvd., Stuart, Fla. 

Mary Jane Miller Lowe, wrote a nice card 
fr?m Fresno, Calif. She and her family, 
Richard, six and Teresa, four, spent the 
summer in Juneau, Alaska. They flew to 
several towns and visited Skagway via the 
inside passage for Juneau on S. S. Princess 
Louise. They flew over glaciers, ice floes, 
mountain goats and seals. She thoroughly 



CENTENARY ALUMNI ASSOCIATION 
HACKETTSTOWN, NEW JERSEY 

June 15, 1961 

Open Letter to the 

JOHNSON SERVICE COMPANY 

Dear Mr. Nelson: 

Our alumni did accept your challenge, Mr. Nelson, and as indi-

cated in the following pages, 775 representing 14-l/2S7a of all the former 

students and graduates of Centenary, contributed $5,316 toward the refur-

bishing and painting of the tower and the additional lighting which will 

complement the electrification which you so generously provided. 

Our clock and its tower constitute an outstanding landmark 

serving not only our College Campus and its family, but the people liv-

ing in the surrounding countryside. 

It is our sincere wish that the Johnson Service Company may 

continue to prosper, so that it will always be able to serve as an in-

spiration to loyal college alumni. 

Mr. Charles E. Nelson, Mgr. 
Johnson Service Company 
1126 Morris Avenue 
Union, New Jersey 

Sincerely yours, 

~~ 
Grace Lewis '43 
President 



LIVING ENDOWMENT HONOR ROLL 
960-1961 

The Honor Roll contains the names of alumni by classes; and chapters and friends, who have con
tributed to the Living Endowment Fund during the college fiscal year, June 16, 1960 to June 15, 1961. 

*Class Agent 

1891-1900 
9 Gifts (5.9%) 
1891 

Mollie Stryker 
1892 

Ella Larison Heath 
1894 

Edith H. Hall White 

$147.00 

D. Lucille Jackson Lockwood 
Frances Scudder Smith 

1895 
Louise Whittlesey Felt 

1899 
Edna Garton Eichells 
Henry Whitton 

1900 
Charles A. Van Winkle 

1901-1910 
29 Gifts (6.9%) ....... $306.00 
1903 

Andrew F. Chamberlain 
Benjamin F. Dickisson 
Pansy Lee Pearsall Helms 
Bertha Smith Salmon 

1904 
Emma Jane Bennett 
May Elliott Ferry 
Abbie Hance Rodney & 
Fred '07 
Ella Van Atta Thomas 
Helen Wright 

1905 
Clarence M. Day 
Bertha L. Florey Sloan 
Lelia Martin Fletcher 

1906 
Roger W. Bacon (Dec.) 
Ethel Cregar Castner 
Laura H. Mac!< 
Ila May Osmun 

*Theodora Richards Benfield 
1907 

Irene Weaver Smith 
1908 

Mary Bartley Dickerson 
Dr. R. V. Brokaw 
Esther M. Hay 
Carrie Hulse Hay 
Florence C. Rider Cox 

*Lawrence Rothrock 
1909 

Ila C. Miller Bevans 
1910 
*Edna Acker Lloyd 
Hamilton R. Hill 
Bessie Talmage Lorentz 
Grace L. Van Syckle Sm_it_h __ _ 

1911-1915 
20 Gifts (16%) ....... $189.00 
1911 

Aleta Prescott Lindemuth (Dec.) 
1912 

Helen E. Beecher Douglas 
*Helen Crosby DeBaun 

(In memory of Marion Crosby 
Van Der Veer '12) 
Madeline Day Fellows 
Blanche B. Lansley 

1913 
Mary Lowe Smith 

*Ruth V. Pierson Churchill 
Marie E. Plumb Eastburn 
Elizabeth Thomson Leslie 

1914 
Marion C. Allen 

'Leila Alpaugh Harchol 
Florence Breckenridge Sperry 
Jeanette Davis Honsberger 
Marion L. Flowers 

GRAND TOTAL $5,692.50 

AVERAGE GIFT 7.35 

NUMBER OF CONTRIBUTORS ..... 775 

PERCENTAGE OF CONTRIBUTORS. 14.5% 

**Corporation Gift-matching program 
Marion Mount Applegate 
Elsie Mueller 
Marion M. Munn 
Helen Ohl Miller 
Georgiana B. Packman 

1915 
Mildred Bidwell White 

1_216-1920 
16 Gifts \12%) ........ $557.00 
1916 

Sarah Schilling Schooten 
1917 

Beatrice Hawley Rundell 
Roberta Lowrey Zuhlke 
Lilian Siebrecht Colwell 
Hazel Winans Coe 

1918 
Ethel Bennett Etherington 
Marie J. Rodenbaugh Laubach 
Florence C. Woolston Ward 

1919 
Barbara B. Brown 

**McGraw-Hill 
Charlotte Ribsam Hering 

*Florence A. Selleck 
1920 

Barbara Duncan Anderson 
Hazel Hutchison Schmid 
Helen Manz Rathjen 
Mary E. Neff Harcourt 

1921-1925 
11 Gifts (6.8%) ....... $183.00 
1921 

Stella H. Binder Redfearn 
Emma Mitchell Bechert 
Janet L. Shannon Varian 

1922 
Dorothy C. Cooke Smith 
Helen L. Corey 

*Edna Scheller Waltzinger 
1923 

Dorothy Hawley 
Louise Scherman Richmond 

1924 ' 
Beulah Conkling Rich 

1925 
*Beatrice F. Keller 
Fanny G. Rich Ha_n_if_a_n ___ _ 

1926 
6 Gifts (16%) ......... $65.00 

Erna Hardt Grottke 
Roma Horstmann Beishline 
Mildred Hutchison Rearden 
Clarissa Lotte Eberstadt 
Geraldine K. McKee Easton 
Edythe Vincent Eichhorn 

1927 
4 Gifts (10.2%) ........ $66.00 

Mary E. Chapman Anderson 
Margarette T. Herpers Remington 
Jeannie Royle Priestley 
Frances Stumpf Santu_c_c_io __ _ 

1928 
2 Gifts ( 4.9%) ......... $15.00 

Constance Haigh Cundey 
Mildred K. Jacobs Haines 

---
1929 

5 Gifts (13.57o) ........ $75~00 
"'Elizabeth Darling Hantke 
Ruth R. Leh 

*Helen Slingerland Sim 
Jewell stock Bissinger 
Jeanne C. Stratton Turner 

1930 
4 Gifts (12.1%) ........ $74.00 

Elizabeth Hallett Lawrence 
Winifred C. Roscoe 

*Eleanor Scannell Van Riper 
Louise Stearn_s _______ _ 

1931 
8 Gifts (13.6%) ........ $67.00 

Mary DeBow Livesey 
Alice Gregg Kellogg 

*Barbara Haynes Steenland 
Mabel Holmberg Eaton 
Mildred E. Homan Ireland 
Anita Jewell Cooper 
Eleanor Kruskopf 

*Bernice Spies Davis 

1932 
2 Gifts (5.3%) ......... $12.00 

Dorothy E. Hoffman Dunn 
Doris Oschwald Longaker 

1933 
8 Gifts (16.3%) ........ $32.00 
'''M. Elizabeth Cox Carpenter 
Grace Evans Sorenson 
Margaret Furman Fielding 
Mildred Griffith Kohler 
Lillian Oaks Jennings 
Dorothy Schenck Lake 

*Ruth Seitz Dickinson 
Janet F. Whiton Upham 

1934 
2 Gifts (5.9%) ........ $30.00 
*Virginia Cox Pierson 
Ruth F. Hayes Elliott 

1935 
8 Gifts (17%) ......... $67.00 

Elizabeth Acton Karns 
Jeanne L. Brockmyer 

*Elizabeth Brown Paine 
Agnes Jones Decker 

'Ilse Schrenk Wahle 
Irene Sommer Gamble 
Phyllis A. Turner Haus 
Marjorie Westgate Doran 

1936 
4 Gifts (7%) . . . . . . . . . . $25.00 

Iveryne Haulenbeek Bonnaviat 
Edith Lassen Meigs 

*Lillian Macmillan Vredenburgh 
Jane Roop Schnable 

1937 
10 Gifts (16.4%) ....... $96.00 

Elnora Breithaupt Hiltebrant 
Millicent Dimmich Arney 

*Harriet Jones Gulick 
Constance Koss Hoffman 
June Little Porter 

*Marjorie Mapes Brett 
Lyndall Potter Burggraf 
Dorothy Roy Lubsen 
Marie Seaman Josephson 
Norma Sherow Kenned:y: 

1938 
5 Gifts (5.1%) . . . . . . . . $34.00 

Elizabeth Apgar Sturma 
Jacquelyn Bavier Pierson 
Jean Harmon Bailey 

'Audrey F. Lanfare 
**Amer. Home Prod. 



1939 
7 Gifts (11.5%) ........ $31.00 

Louise A. Bowne Cilley 
Sarah Buddy Swiss 
Virginia Chute Petura 
Barbara Comando Nussbaum 
Lillian W. Day 
Barbara Douglas 
Esther McKiernan 

1940 
13 Gifts (17%) ........ $98.00 

Barbara Blakeslee Carmie 
Ruth Bower Connor 
Jean Chrystie Hellman 
Victoria Clendenin DeMoulpied 
Frances Cooper Moore 
Mary Heermans 
Betty Hofmayer Post 

*Carol Jones Taylor 
Esther Kass Kanoff 
Marjorie A. Polhemus 
Arline Raebeck Baker 
Elizabeth Roby Brown 
Patricia Sheridan Copeland 

1941 
10 Gifts (15.9%) ....... $69.00 

Janice Bowman von der Leith 
Betty Brown Dodge 
Miriam Eisenmann Klimm 
L. Gloria Honeyman 
Doris Linaberry Barten 
Ruth L. Louser Keefer 
Jean M. Lovatt Whitson 
June Mengel Emrey 
Edythe Neilsen Sandfort 
Betty Weart Kent 

1942 
20 Gifts (23.5%) ...... $196.00 

Gladys Bahr Spence 
Patricia Beers Cost 
Barbara Betts Wolf 
Edith Bolte Marshall 
Marjorie Braisted Luzzatto 
Margie P. Cordes 
Mary Dryfoos Goldsmith 
Ellen-Thayer Duncan 
Cora Gladwin Nichols 
Nancy Johnson Vaughan 

*Juyne Kennedy Ruport 
Claire Kleinfeld Strully 
Babette Lehman Newman 

*Martha Moore Taylor 
Annrea Neill Sutton 
Margaret Ranger Gilbert 
Marilyn Samuels Gabbe 
Alice Schlatter Wigglns 
Dorothy Smith Tolman 
Jean Whitney Groo 

1943 
14 Gifts (16.2%) ...... $144.00 
*Susanne Cameron Betterl-ey 
Emily Belding Dudley 
Harriet Desmond Poland 

**General Foods 
Dawn Gilson Thompson 
Wilma Hagan Tanis 
Georgine A. Hill Mendillo 
Grace Lewis 
Marjorie Puppo Drewes 
Muriel Reid MacLaurin 
Barbara Robison Sporck 
Florence Sherman Hartenstein 
Mildred Tebby Southard 
Jane White Simpler 

1944 
11 Gifts (15.1%) ....... $60.00 

Charlotte Arpin Orgain 
Ina Berkeley Schwab 
Shirley Demerath Kealy 
Muriel Dochtermann 

*Elizabeth Glenn Sherwood 
Ruth Kammelhor Hanson 
Elizabeth Keene McLellan 

*Dorothy Mooney Hauck 
Margaret Pace Carolan 
Barbara Selly Seeland 
Marcia Ytterberg 

1945 
16 Gifts (17.1%) ...... $100.00 

Marion Albright MacDonough 
Nancy Anderson Guy 
Janet Cady Newill 
Anita Cordes Boger 

*Joan Foley Hopkin 
Gloria Hackeling Ogilvie 

*Betty Hall Woodbury 
*Gloria Hansen Pretzfelder 
Ruth Kulp Keiser 
Beverly Lazar Usdan 
Dorothy Pope Deicke 
Alys Reese 
Jean Roy Thomas 
Lois Schilke Schermerhorn 
Mary Jane Stover Hall 
Marie Sutter Amos 

1946 
14 Gifts (12.75'o) ...... $69.00 
*Jeannette Bel! Gould 
*Katherine Brooks Bass 
*Elizabeth Campell 
Mary Jane Close Ear hart 
Colleen Delaney Montgomery 
Donna Downing Levin 
Doris Halliday Sherwood 
Ann N ewcorn Ma tles 
Joan Porter Neale 
Pauline Reimann Nehrbas 
R. Irma Salzman Winer 
Patricia Smith Tourelle 
Jeanne Staub Waldron 
Jeanne Young Runge 

1947 
19 Gifts (14%) ....... $126.00 

Virginia D. Bahr 
Nancy Dahl Whigham 

*Barbara Davis 
Mary Fetherolf Truex 
Ruth C. Fleming 
Mildred Fowler Kimmons 
Ahna Higgins Schmidt 
Edith Hill Monk 
Claire Hohneker Kronenwett 
Rhoda W. Johnson 
Jane Love Lee 
Jean Manner Enes 
Barbara Martin Brodeur 
Harriet Naumer Denner 
Alyce V. Robertson 
Mary Jane Shaw Harvey 
Margaret Smith Kingston 
Mildred Wager 

*Mary Ellen Welburn Collins 

1948 
22 Gifts (14.5%) ...... $110.00 

Janice Bickley Bradhering 
Joan Cascio Griswold 

*Janet Clayton Lothrop 
*Phyllis DesMarais Arkett 
Florence A. Gaudineer 
Mary Joan Haymes 

*Barbara Johnson Zyla 
Dorothy Kline ·Welsh 
Virginia Knodel Waring 
Cynthia Lake Attix 
Louise Lee Rapp 
Jane Littlewood Crothers 
Barbara Lussen Denton 
Shirley Newbaker McCracker 
Louise B. Ritscher 

*Marilyn Rudiger Bongard 
Betty Thole Scott 
Ann Thompson Schibener 
Jane Towers Gowing 
Doris Walton Epner 
Anne Weiler Miller 
Jane Young Holm_st~e::Cn'------

1949 
22 Gifts (11.2%) ....... $90.00 

Nancy Becker Foudy 
Carol Bierschenk 
Carol Brown Robinson 
Bernice Brunner DeBragga 
Helen Chandler Decker 
Margery Clason Turton 
Jeanie Dreyfus Arne! 
Judith Eidelsberg 
Judith Emerson Musser 
Edith Felton Long 
Joan Friedman Alperin 
Nancy Gale Schmidt 
Helen Graeber Gelo 
Laura Lechner Woodcock 

*Audrey Lehman Sternberg 
*Marilyn May Jackson 
Phyllis Mergott Hackworth 

*Carol Minster Roberts 
Beverly New Ehrhardt 

*Mary Ann Rohrer Bailey 
R. Barbara Swenson Reid 
Patricia Trinkino Bloomer 

1950 
23 Gifts (11.3%) ...... $141.00 

Ann Ballenberg Lazarus 
Norma Boom Martin 
Mary E. Coombs Hillard 
Margaret Ferguson Barker 
Marjorie Hamon Schucker 
Jane Harmon Blomeley 
Joan Kalmine Witten 
Sally Kirkham ·Scholtz 
Cynthia Logan Haass 

*Katherine McRae Machac 
Jane Miethke Bouchard 
Isabel Moore Harvey 

*Doris Pontery Meese 
Betty Rayburn Ogren 
Elizabeth Ridenour Somers 
Arlene Rosenberg Swiger 
Eleanor Rumery Campbell 
Katherine Sholler Currie 
Lois Terwilliger Clarkson 
Mariana S. Webb 

*Audrey Weiss Gates 
Carol Whitney Harrington 

*Shirley Wilson McCune 

1951 
25 Gifts (9.65'o) ....... $115.00 

Jane Arenberg Eiseman 
Jane Atwood Wright 
Barbara Biggs Parini 
Virginia Curtiss Limpede 
Patricia Doblin Bienfait 
Ruth Ebling 
Susan Friend Lane 
Jean Fritzsche 
Dorothy Goedecke Hunt 
Merion Hunt Curtiss 
Roberta Joffee Goldstein 
Zelda Kleinfeld Levine 
Grace Kocher 
Rae Krout Brainard 
Sara Larson MeN eese 
Gretchen Lion Mitchell 
Joan MacFarlane Fritz 
Barbara Malkin Reardon 

*Mildred McCool Lehnert 
Marilyn Mertz Dahle 
Linda Pellett Lannin 
Barbara Polley Garrett 
Patricia Prettyman Timanus 
Audrey Sustman 
Cynthia Warke Green 

1952 
28 Gifts (11.6%) ...... $111.00 

Julia Abbandonato Petrucci 
Carol Bernstein Horowitz 

*Beverly Buchanan 
Roxanne Bunino Perona 
Constance Clarke Molenaar 
Anne P. Cornell 
Marcia Dowd McOsker 
Susanna Denniston Lent 

**I.B.M. 
Lorraine Eidschun Rookwood 
Joyce Eshelman Janson 
Janice Gwilliam Cotton 
Doris Harper Ihling 
Joan-Marie Hoffman Textor 
Carol Jillson Wilcox 
Elizabeth Kilkenny 
Carolyn Kopf Gutmann 
Louise Lane McDavitt 

"'Marilyn Latchford Priem 
Judith Lohman Stires 
Jean Macomber Phillips 
Margaret McKee Chapman 

*Barbara J. Smith 
Dolores Snipper Kleckner 
Mary Stecko Fellows 
Eleanor Stillman Buchinski 
Nancy Wheeler Witherington 
Sally Wolfe Turrell 
Jean Young Feller 

1953 
37 Gifts (14.8%) ...... $170.50 

Nancy Andrews Miller 
Jane Ayares 
Jane Brown Allen 
Joyce Conover Embley 
Nancy Cunningham Paris 
Drusilla Fox Jenkins 
Ann Frank Hoechstetter 
Ruth Gaudino 
Elizabeth Hayes Scott 
Marjorie Holmes Chambers 
Jean Krenke! Clelland 
Magdalen Kraft Duncan 
Grace Kurkjian 
Delia Lane Vernet 
Nancy Linton Wilson 
Margaret Loewenthal Juda 
Mary Alice Long Longley 
Mamre Ann Marsh 
Sally Mcintyre Brown 
Eve McRoberts Spencer 

*Madalyn Montana Smith 
Eleanor Pahl Dawson 
Beatrice Riley Winkleman 
Marilyn Schad Killian 
Amelia Schneidereith Pierson 
Cynthia Schroeder Chapin 
Celina Silverglit Stein 
Virginia Smillie Wilson 
Betty Summers Kleiber 

*Carol Sweet Locke 
Patricia Van Arsdale Murray 

*Gara Van Schaack 
Doris Voltmann Johnson 
Gail Wainright Dill 
Diane Wallace Rosenast 
Mary Ellen Wilson Bolte 
Joella Zahrndt Kayes 

1954 
32 Gifts (11.7%) ...... $149.00 

Diane Abbandonato Gardella 
Barbara Archerd 
Virginia Bergman Edelman 
Agnes Bollman Hendee 
Charlotte Chianese Gray 
Deane Demarest Logan 
Peggy Eckner Scavuzzo 
Barbara Follett Notine 
Patricia Foulkes Pearsall 
Elsie Ghent Kelly 
Cynthia Guild Runyon 
Pamela D. Hastings 
Audrey Hallenback Berger 
Elizabeth Johansen Nef 



Gwendolyn Kennedy Butz 
Barbara Kissack Friedrich 

• Alice Klein Windah! 
Sandra Knights Slichter 
Barbara Leach Wright. 
Etienne Ledbetter Fried 
Evelyn Low 

'Betty Merrel! 
Lois Miller Beardwood 

'Madeline Mueller 
Elizabeth Richardson Keuffel 
Vada Rittenhouse Timko 

* o~cMerck & Company 
Sharon Scheman Hertz 

"'Eleanore Seltzer Berdan 
*Lynn Carol Silverman 
Doris Stockman Pooley 
Marv -Carol To we Miller 

1955 
49 Gifts (18.8%) ...... $185.00 

Roberta Abraham Ide 
Josephine Arcidiancono 
Jeane Askin Dederer 
Beverly Bechert Lett 
Marcia Billings Dilweg 
Anita Brunner Jeffrey 
Jane Burrows Vreeland 

*Cynthia Clarridge Handelsman 
Margot Clever!ey Landale 
Nancy Cornelius Kyser 
Linda Craig Keisker 
Sheila Day 
Lydie Diehl Blye 
Mary Jane DuBois Preiser 
Cynthia Eagles Porter 
Rosemary Flynn Miller 
Anne Fowler Hart 
Joan Frederick Hoffmann 
E. Doris Gerson Swanson 
Claire Gormley Reheis 
Suzanne Grady Hargesheimer 
Sara Gruber Feinberg 
Elizabeth Hopper 
Sandra Horton Eichler 
Margaret Jackman Metzger 
Margaret Joyce Stock 
Evelyn Klebe 
Paula Kleinman Stein 
Ann Landis Russell 
Dorothy Lowry Post 
Janet Mayer Lefkowitz 
Phoebe Meirowitz Altman 
Priscilla Morris Jamieson 
Beryl Murphy Pierce 
Carol Nicklas 

• Althea O'Brien Tallau 
Mary Plaisted Knecht 
Helen Preble Krieg 
Eleanor Rausch Greenblatt 
Carole Reimold Weiss 
Miriam Salamy Zahk.a 
Judith Sawer Tiger 
Meri-Dell Sosnik 
Dorothy Swenson Blo'ck 
Abigal! Taylor 
Jane Wallace Blemings 
Cynthia Watters Rider 
Bunny Wetzler Weis 
Judith Yokell Jacobs 

1956 
32 Gifts (11.9%) ...... $128.00 

Anne Auerbacher Strahan 
Leslie Berger 
Marjory Berry McClary 
Carol Dagny BJorn 

*Joyce Blum Lehrhoff 
*Sally Brown Good 
Doris Cargill Tucker 
Mary Conlisk Bruce 
Joan Crosby Neptun 
Mary Curtiss Collier 
Wendy Eaton Schubert 

*Ruth Ericksen 
**Young & Rubicam 

Robertta Halter Ackerman 
Elaine Hargest Hughes 
Harriet Hochman Lane 
Joanne Jacobs Ritson 
Carla Ann Kelly 
Helen Kerrian Selverian 
Carole Konther Granai 
Susan Leach Goodman 

*Patricia McGuire Baymore 
Rosalie Meyers 
Elizabeth Palmer 
Jean Rieder Irving 
Ann Rutter Owen 
Marilyn Saba Bergen 
Barbara St. Philips Tarbett 
Nancy Smith Stewart 
Nancy Sutton McCabe 
Beverly Tideman McMullin 
constance E. Williams 

1957 
39 Gifts (14.2%) ...... $212.00 

Diana Aronson Appel 
Margaret Atwater 
Deanne Basta 
Nancy Benedict McQueen 

'Anne E. Black 
Bette Bodor Coningsby 
Grace Boggs Fleming 
Katherine BoWYer Baldecchi 
Mary Cassett Dalton 
Barbara Evans Skroback 

Arlene Ewein Loesel 
Joan Frank Sweigart 
Elizabeth Fried Parsons 
Judy Gault Frey 
Elaine H. Gibson 
Sally Ginn Atchison 

•suzanne Hamilton Tegler 
Dorothy Hartman Myers 
Joyce Haviland 
Beth Hyde Whittemore 
Nancy Keenan Gardy 
Thea Marks Balch 
Donna Maxwell Jahoda 
Ruth Meier Hennings 
Mol!y Mosier 
Linda Pinkney Emmons 
Mary Putnam Luthy 
Katherine Roberts 
Patricia Scott 
Susan Seigenfe!d Richter 
Loriel Snyder 
Georgia Soeffing 
Anne Thomson Baird 

*Karen Turner Bragdon 
Judith Waldstreicher Wilker 
Tricia Wallace Becknel! 
Suzanne Wallbank Rowland 
Nancy E. Winslow 
Marjorie E. Wright 

1958 
45 Gifts (14.2%) ...... $219.00 

Louise Altman Stern 
Priscilla Anderson 
Dorothy Augenstein Principe 
Gail Brach O'Brien 
Betty Broadbooks 
Anne Cooke Mannino 
Judi Donnan 
Ann Draper DeCamp 

*Cynthia Erickson 
Sheila Flaherty Wilson 
Elizabeth Flynn McKinney 
Gail Freeman 
Eleanor Gerardo 
Helen Geyser Funnell 
Barbara Hartman McGehoe 
Ellen Heater Snedeker 
Patricia Holt 
Mary L. Hutchison 

*Nancy Imschweiler Nilson 
Barbara Joly Kelly 
Carol Kerlin Vella 
Carol Lehr 
Susan Lewis 
Constance Lohbeck 
Margaret Lowe Lesser 
Elaine E. Massad 
Elizabeth Miller Kratzert 

*Marcia Moore Bowen 
*Mary Morey 
Miriam E. Morreale 
Jane Oellermann 
Alice Russell Novaco 

*Marilyn E. Scharg 
Louise Schell Shine 
Margaret Sherman Moulton 
Sandra Shippee 
Beverly Smith French 
Arlene Stein Buckey 
Nancy H. Stover 
Doris Waldron 
Ellen L. Wall 
Gail Wasserman Fishk.ind 
Bette-Ann Whitman 
Dana Wilber Davis 

>~<Sue Zimmerman Thornton 

1959 
39 Gifts (14%) ....... $162.00 

Nancy Bicknell 
Janet Bockrath 
Marsha Brayton Wiegand 
Susan V. Brown 
Sally Ruth Buck 
Patricia Ann Devlin 
Jane Donaldson Mayrhofer 
Pauline Dreher Fisher 
Eleanor Lee Drinane 
Mary Finkbiner Matthews 
Suzanne Fisher 
Gretchen Gerecke 
Brenda Nickerson Hall 
Aldine Hitzel 
Susan Hoyt Holloway 
Ann Hufnagel 
Arden D. Isbirian 
Xonia Kargl 
Joyce Kesert 
Alice M. Kingston 
Joyce Kahn Pass 
Linda Lee 
Emily Libe 
Julia L. Meier 
Judith c. Parker 
Judith Parker Johnston 
Grace Pastore 
Margaret Pauley 
Judith A. Platt 
Mary C. Rosenquest 
Judy K. Sload 
Susan H. Smith 
Linda A. Stapelton 
Carol Talk Levine 
Catherine E. Tonon 
Joan Van Winkle 
Carolyn West Comes 
Margaret N. Williams 
Donna E. Yakes 

1960 
69 Gifts (21.5%) ...... $521.00 

Barrie H. Allison 
Barbara Alpern 
Barbara Anderson Leach 
Helen Jean Atwater 
Carol Joan Baur 
Margaret Baxter Streeter 
Barbara Ann Blodgett 
Barbara M. Bodor 
Mary Josephine Brandt 
Barbara Ann Brown 
Diana Stanley Brown 
Gail E. Bryfogle 
Joanne Frances Buhler 

*Judith E. Calvert 
Nancy L. Casebolt 
Joan Elton Chamberlain 
Gail c. Coates 
Susan Mae Gutman 
Marianne de Sabato Pietrzak 
Susette DuPuy 
Gail Eby 
Nancy Brooks Fowler 
Constance Mae Gelpke 
Susan Gerhardy 
Gail E. Gerhart 
Nancy W. Gingras 
Judith A. Gleim 
Ann V. Hargesheimer 
Bonney Ann Herrmann 

•Katherine Honegger 
Carolyn Hurley 
Kristin Jaffe 
Joan Ann Jolly 
Harriet Kaufmann Freedman 
Judith Lachman Donohue 
Lynn Lavin Myers 
Anita Madeleine Lipp 
Janet Lotz 
Carolyn Luther Brown 
Lois Maccubbin 
Martha MacGregor 
Joan Malnati 
Barbara Margulus 
Marjorie Megargee 
Mary L. Metcalf 
Joyce Murdock 
Elizabeth H. Nutt 
Verna Payer 
Patricia Pierce Loring 
Joan H. Rayner 
Cynthia B. Richter 
Fernanda R. Rose 
Jane A. Ross 
Carol V. Rossi 
Linda R. Schmidt 

*Grace A. Schweitzer 
Margaret J. Scott 
Elizabeth E. Seamans 
Phyllis Springman 
Gail Stadler Weber 
Marjorie Steiner Garland 
Elizabeth Strawbridge 
Anne Swicegood 
Gail K. Sylvester 

*Kay Louise Thornton 
Marilyn G. Van Dyke 
carol Van Ness 
Karen R. Von den Deale 
Judith Ann Waters 

Faculty & Friends 
34 Gifts . . . . . . . . . . . . . . $397.00 

Robert Alexander 
Anonymous 
William C. Armstrong 
Dr. and Mrs. R. Elwood 

Backenstoss 
Mary D. Bigelow 
Edwina Bastedo 
Edith G. Cheyney 
Dr. and Mrs. E. Dalton 
Katherine M. Doud 
Dr. H. Graham DuBois 
Martha Dunbar 
Alice M. Eherts 
Mrs. Ann D. Fitzgerald 
Phyllis M. Forbes 
Mary E. Frye 
Walter E. Glaettli 
Alice P. Gordon 
Betty Gregory (Deceased) 
John L. Hesse 
Margaret E. Hight 
Louise Jewett 
Mabel W. Kelley 
Rasmus Lichtensten 
Dr. and Mrs. Leigh Lott 
Jean Miller 
Helen Morgan 
Sandor Nagy 
William M. Orr 
Ruth E. Scarborough 
President and Mrs. Edward W. 

Seay & Robert 
Charles J. Shaw 
Agnes Sheehan 
Geraldine Shields 
Alexandria Spence 

Chapters 
2 Gifts 

Long Island Chapter 
Philadelphia Chapter 

$50.00 



Alison Carpenter Lucas '46 traveled from 
Bend, Oregon to attend her Twenty-fifth 

Reunion. 

enjoyed the forty-ninth state. 
Ginny Lee Corson writes that Shirley 

Lawrence Grosso '46 with her two children; 
Billy and Andrea visited one afternoon. 
Ginny's Tish and Billy got along splendidly. 
Tish won third prize in the Avalon Baby 
Parade as Tish the Artist. Ginny returns to 
teaching kindergarten this fall. 

The Monks, David and Randy included, 
and the Hills, Hamilton Hill '10, spent three 
days in Hershey, Pa. at the Hotel Hershey, 
a most beautiful place. We toured the choc
olate factory and visited the Zoo and 
Amusement Park. Carl had another inter
esting summer with the Westbury Music 
Fair. All are back in school now and I am 
home with our two new additions, Hester 
and Chester, our new kittens. Keep the news 
coming. 

48 
L-P 

Janice Bickley Bradhering 
(Mrs. Walter E.) 
1805 Faunce St. 
Philadelphia 11, Penna. 

Now that the summer is about over, I 
hope that more of you will respond to my 
cards so that we can have a lengthy and 
interesting column. It only takes a few 
minutes to wl'ite a few lines, so won't you 
please let me hear from more of you??? 
mack and white pictures (glossy) of you and 
your family would also be greatly appre
ciated. 

If anyone has the addresses of Renee Lea 
or Mary Jane Morhard Hogan (Mrs. James 
D.), would you please advise the Alumni 
Office or me at your earliest convenience. 

Cynthia Lake Affix just returned from a 
grand vacation in Maine, and wrote that 
Tommy has been with RCA Industrial Elec
tronic Products in Oamden, N.J. s;ince 
March. They have no immediat·e plans to 
move from Wilmington, and Tommy com
mutes back and forth. 

lt was so nice to hear from Jeanne Mad
den Naramore, our southern belle from 
Birmingham, after so many years. Jeanne's 
husband is a doctor (ear-nose-throat), and 
they have three children. Malta III is six, 
Michael is five, and Lynda is two. Jeanne 
advised that Lynette Angel is now Mrs. 
James McCary and lives about three blocks 
away. She has four children. 

Received a card from Margie Patterson 
Gold too late for my last column, so am 
including her news in this issue. Margie was 
divorced last December and is going to 
Southern Connecticut State College for her 
degr·ee to teach, in addition to taking care 
of her three children. She said that Bee 
Keyes Aitken lives an hour away from her 
and they get together often. Bee is busy 
with her four darling boys; and her husband, 
Don, is the Episcopal minister in Marble
dale, Connecticut. 

My roommate, Marilyn Rudiger Bon
gard, now has a new address: 45 Sussex 
Road, Murray Hill, N.J. Their new home 
has just been completed and is larger than 
the one on Livingston Road where we had 
so many nice visits. We are looking forward 
to having Marilyn, Charlie, and little David 
come s·ee us this fall. 

Our big news is that we welcomed the 
arrival of our second son on February 10. 
Now over six months old,. Gary is nineteen
and-a-half pounds and a very good and 
happy little boy. Brad, now four-and-a-half 
years, is crazy about him and seems so 
grown up to us with a new baby in the 
house. They don't reesmble each other at 
all but have many of the same habits. We 
are awaiting our vacation date, the week 
after Labor Day, to pay our annual visit to 
Split Rock Lodge in the Poconos. The peace 
and quiet will be most welcome! 

Let's have more news for our next issue 
of the BULLETIN! 

49 
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Doris Ackerman 
Pleasantville Rd. 
New Vernon, N. J. 

I just returned from a short trip to the 
Jersey Shore and the Pennsylvania Dutch 
area near Lancaster. One afternoon I visited 
Norma Guerra Mehler who was staying at 
her mother's home in Shore Acres, while 
her husband is on a two-week cruise with 
the Merchant Marines. Norma was class 
correspondent and is now passing the job to 
me. 

Since I didn't have time to send post cards 
to get news of my own for the current issue 
vf the Bulletin, I'll us·e the news that Norma 
has given to me. She had received a card 
from Peggy Fox Thomas, who is now living 
in the Virgin Islands at Rosegate, Chris
tiansted, St. Croix. Peg writes that they 
have a charming old house and four acres 
of land. Her husband is in the contracting 
business and they have two boys, ages nine 
and ten. Peg spends much of her time 
gardening, swimming, sailing and snorkeling. 

Margery Clason Turton writes that she 
and her family are moving back East to 
45 High St., Ludlow, Vt. Her family con
sists of two boys, two girls, and two dachs
hunds. 

I have been corr-esponding with Joan 
Ferguson Utterback, who is now living in 

Minneapolis. Jim is a pathologist at North
western Hospital and they have three 
children, Steve, David, and Nancy Ann. 
Joan recently vvis,ited her parents in Upper 
Montclair and we managed to have a chat 
on the phone, even though we weren't able 
to see each other. 

As class correspondent now, I hope to re
ceive a lot of news, which I will be able to 
f'eport in the next Bulletin. So come on girls, 
Jet's have at least a line on a post card from 
everyone. 

50 
G-L 

Mary Elizabeth Coombs Hilliard 
(Mrs. Thomas G. Jr.) 
97 Market St. 
Salem, N. J. 

Many thanks to the girls who did sit 
right down and answer my card this t-ime. 
Out of thinty-three cards sent out I received 
a grand total of twelve replies. Please try 
to answer immediately when you receive 
your cards even though you don't have any 
news. Just jot down your address so that 
I know the card has not gone astray, or 
simply say "Hi". 

Dorcas Gehman Taylor and Don wel
comed a daughter, Lois Jean, on March 27. 
Dorcas says she is having a delightful time 
dressing a little girl after the two boys. The 
Gehmans spent the month of August in 
Ocean City, N. J. returning in time to have 
Mark begin first grade. Doroas reported 
that Lois Bossert Pariseau had a daughter 
in May, also after having two sons. 

Mary Lou Gilmour Mann and Bob with 
their children, Bob, nine, and Ellen, six, had 
just returned from a cruise to Jamaica, 
Haiti, Curacao, Aruba and Caracas. Need
less to say, they all had a marvelous time. 

Edythe Grebe Cannon and family had 
just returned from a month's stay in Ocean 
City, N. J. when she wrote. Only news she 
had was that Sally Torpin Watton had mov
ed into a new home. 

Joan Hamon Schucker reports that their 
Fairfield County Alumni Chapter had a 
couple of nice meetings before the summer 
started. One was on flower arranging and 
the other was a dinner meeting including 
their husbands. The Schuckers had a delight
ful summer and Joan says her children are a 
couple of waterbugs .. 

Jane Harmon Blomeley and family had 
visited the farm in Illinois for a month and 
she said the four children loved every min-

The von Heyns and Crockers at Duxbury 
Beach. Carol von Heyn, David Crocker, 
Jeanne Birkett von Heyn '47, Ann Mayberry 
Crocker '47, Priscilla Crocker, Bobby von 
Heyn, Tamsin Crocker, and Buddy von 
Heyn. 
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ute of it. They stopped to see Ann Hanson 
Perkins en route and they are all fine. 

Roberta Havet Waterland had a son on 
August 13, 1961 giving the Waterlands five 
children. The oldest are twins, age five. 
Bobbie says that with five in the family she 
manages to keep very busy. Polly Webb 
stopped to see them on her cross-country 
trip from California to New Jersey. Polly 
planned to teach in Ridgewood, N. J. this 
Fall. 

A trip to Scandinavia was enjoyed by 
Hester Hitzrot this summer. Bunny said that 
~in order to take the trip she had to forfeit 
-her job but she had a wonderful time on the 
trip and now has a much better job as 
secretary and girl Friday to the general 
manager of Station WT AO AM and FM in 
Cambridge, Mass. She is still living in 
Boston and loves it. 

Paula Hutter Rolnick's children are quite 
grown up. Jeff is ten and Pam is six. Paula 
is now working as showroom manager and 
director of fashion publicity for Josef 
Handbags and is enjoying it thoroughly. 

Margaret Jameson Arrison's husband, 
Frank, is now in his own business, Specialty 
Glass Products so Molly says their daily 
routine has changed somewhat. They are 
most enthused about the step they have 
taken. They have had some short trips to 
Virginia, the Poconos and the seashore. 
Chip is now in fifth grade and Peggy is in 
second. 

Finally received an answer from Kathy 
Kuehl Layne, after many years it seems. 
She and Ed moved into a house on July 1 
and says that after the apartment they feel 
as though they are living in a mansion. 
J annie is four and started kindergarten and 
Martha is now two. 

Virginia Lippincott Trumper and Dave 
now have three children and she hopes to 
teach in the Valley Forge School this Fall. 
They spent most of July at Martha's 
Vineyard enjoying the surf, sun and boat
ing. 

A busy summer of painting their old 
house plus other repairs have kept Martha 
Little Fowler and John quite busy this 
summer. She says they have discovered that 
old houses always need work. Jeff started 
kindergarten this year. 

As for myself, Tom and I have had a 

glorious time on our new boat. We took 
her down the Chesapeake Bay on May 15. 
We haven't missed a weekend and have also 
had several ten-day trips. Needless to say, 
we have enjoyed our summer immensely 
and plan on boating until really cold weath
er sends us home. Had a delightful surprise 
Saturday, September 9 in the Miles River 
Yacht Club, when Beth Morgan Miltenberg
er came up to me. She and her husband, 
Hank, were there for the Comet Interna
tional Races. We had quite a chat and Beth 
now has a little girl. They are living in 
New Jersey. Beth looks wonderful and it 
didn't seem possible that we hadn't seen 
each other for eleven years. 

Really thought that I would be bored af
ter I retired from my job, but it seems as 
though I am busier now than ever. No chil
dren as yet, but Tom and I do have two 
very active dogs, a Labrador and a Bassett 
Hound. 

50 
Ro-Z 

Katherine Sholler Currie 
(Mrs. Robert C., Jr.) 
"Wit's End" 
Berkeley Hills 
Pittsburgh 37, Penna. 

What a response! Thank you for getting 
me off to a flying start. If you still have your 
card, please send it quickly, for we will be 
moving to New York next month. Bob was 
appointed to the post of Associate Executive 
Director and Director of Programming for 
the Broadcasting and Film Commission of 
the National Council of Churches. We are 
now faced with the problem of where to 
live in New York? Would appreciate any 
ideas from you gals who live around the 
area. W·e thought we might spend our first 
year in Manhattan, but .then, there's our big, 
beautiful all-white German Shepherd, 
George! For him, the apartment-sized 
poodles would be a two-bite meal. 

Susan Wyrtzen Mills said that she en
joyed reading about all the gals so much 
that she couldn't resist sitting down to tell 
her news. She and Pete are now living in 
Florida and have three children, Chris, nine, 
Cindy, six, and Jack, fiv·e. They are all ex
tremely active in the Lutheran Church and 
its Day School. Pete is Sunday School super-

Infonnal snapshot of the members of Class of 1951, on the steps of the Taylor Memorial 
Library, Alumni Day, May 20, 1961. 
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intendent there and Sue has been an officer 
in several organizations for the past four 
years. She is very proud of a children's 
hymnal which she and the pastor recently 
compiled. The Mills just took their children 
on a tent-camping trip through the wilds 
of Florida. Says Sue, "What a wonderful 
way to see the country. And what friendly 
skunks we have in Florida!" 

Theresa Valkos V erdecia and her hus
band just returned from a lov·ely vacation 
at Miami Beach where they visited a friend 
from Cuba. They received first hand inform
ation on the conditions there which wasn't 
too optimistic. Terie's daughter, Cynthia,. 
will be in the third grade. and David will 
start kindergarten in September. At that 
time Terie will be searching for a substitute 
teaching job. 

"The only trip I took this year was down 
the aisle!" says Kay Sparrell. On May 6 
Casey became Mrs. George W. Shook. They 
are leadinng a suburban life; commuting 
trains, grocery carts and lots of golf. Her 
husband, George, is a cont11acting manager 
for the New York general sales district of 
the Bethlehem Steel Co. And, you'll find 
them at 101 Old Mamaroneck Rd., White 
Plains, N.Y. 

Monica Cavano Williams said that hus
band Herb, a lieutenant commander in the 
Naval Reserv·e, is waiting out the call-up 
period. Herb is working in Philadelphia now, 
and little Teddy, who .is not so little any 
more, will be nine years old this year. 

A wond·erful trip to Great Britain and 
Irdand was taken by Peggy Swartz Vaughan 
and her husband. Peggy said they were com
bining business and pleasure. Tom is a land
scape architect and city planner, so they 
visited numerous new towns and many 
gardens. 

Enjoying their new mnch-type home in 
the country are Joyce Van Lare Crouse and 
her husband and two children. Baby Randy, 
is now ten months old and Alan is three 
years. 

When I was at Ocean City, this summer 
I visited my form·er roommate, Marianne 
Wehner Mebane who looks wonderful and 
is really enjoying life. On April 14, 1961 
the women took the lead in the Mebane 
family. Anne Spotts Mebane was born. Little 
Anne is darling and Marianne says she 
sleeps all the •time. She and Dr. Bill have 
just bought a new home at 609 Gravers 
Lane, Wyndmoor, Philadelphia 18,, Pa. It 
is a Victorian style and they are talking 
about a Charles Addams party to initiate it. 

A bouncing baby boy was born to Anne 
Scott Tredwell on October 27, 1960. This 
makes two boys for the Tredwell family. 

Eleanor Rumery Campbell, her husband, 
Norman, and their four children visited her 
old roommate Nonna Boom Marin in 
Maine. The two couples have Wedding anni
versaries a day apart, so they have been 
celebrating together for the past three years. 
Wendy is the newest Campbell, and only 
four months old. Linda, six, Paul, four, 
Dale, three, and two dogs complete the 
Campbell clan. 

A note came from Doris Smith Magnuson 
wondering if any Centenary gals ever get 
up to Maine? If so, she would love to have 
them drop by to see her. Doris.'s children are 
now five and seven years old. In June she 



Early arrivals for their Tenth Reunion. First 
row, Barbara Polley Garrett, Daphne Boyle 
Woods, Linda Pellet Lannin. Second row, 
Geraldine Finch, Ruth Ebling, and Virginia 
Curtiss. Lim pede. 

and Hank had a wonderful three-week trip 
to Texas where they visited their many 
relatives. 

Our thanks go to Audrey Weiss Gates and 
her nine faithful years as your correspond
ent. Audie is extremely busy with many ac
tivities and even busier with her three little 
urchins. She tand Mo had a wonderful week 
in Florida and are slowly s·ettling down to 
reality again. 

Speaking of vacations, in the Spring Bob 
and I took a jet to Mexico City and had an 
exciting time. In Acapulco, we had a pink 
and white cottage at Las Brisas Hilton over
looKing Acapulco bay with our own private 
swimming pool. Before we were able to re
cover from all this luxury, we took another 
jet to Denver for a convention. I certainly 
enjoyed hearing from you and I know all 
your classmates did too. I wish that those 
whom I ·expected to hear from would please 
send their belated card to Wit's End before 
we move on to the Big City. 

51 
D·J 

Virginia Curtiss Limpede 
(Mrs.) 
50 Alden Ave. 
Colonial Heights, 
Yonkers, N.Y. 

Before I start with the news, I would like 
to say that 1951 is in dire need of class cor
respondents to write a column. If you could 
spare a few hours of your time we certainly 
would appreciate any volunteers. I am sure 
that you enjoy reading our BULLETIN ... 
so why not contribute yourself? Please con
tact the Alumni Office if you ape interested. 

It certainly was fun to see such a gang of 
51?ers at our Tenth Reunion in May. There 
were at least thirty of us and it was wonder
ful talking over old times. Several girls 
brought their husbands tand there were even 
some children along. I saw Judy Klein Fran
ken with her two, and Janet MacWhinny 
Lee with her girls. 

I am very happy to announce that Doro
thy Snyder met her man while teaching in 
Europe this year, and will become Mrs. 
Howard J. Indermark on December 2. She 
and Howard will make their home outside 
St. Louis. 

Lenore Hadad Zrike is expecting her sec
ond child this fall. Her daughter, Debbie, is 
s-ix. 

Betty Davis Perazone and Ed have moved 
into their new home at 27 Lilline Lane, Up
per Saddle River, N. J. George and I have 
been out there several times and it is a 
lovely place out in the country. Bet and Ed 
designed it themselves so you can imagine 
how lovely it ·is. Stephen starts third grade; 
David starts kindergarten and Brian is 
three. 

Hannah Jones Smith writes that she ex
pects number four in December and the 
oldest is not yet in school! 

Essie Beamath Welch and her George, 
move into their new home in Linwood, 
N.J., about the middle of September. Essie 
is looking forward to being a country house
wife after working at C.B.S. for so long. 

JoAnn Cad Budd is expecting her fourth 
child this fall also. She and Jack have three 
sons. 

Betty Cole Wilt writes that little Johnny 
is a wonderful baby and that she and Pete 
were vacationing in Vermont and at Betty's 
home in Philadelphia this summer. Johnny 
had an operation on his toe in May, but 
things are coming along just fine. 

Bud Polley Garrett came north from 
Texas for the reunion and brought Cindy 
and baby Chrissie with her. Susan and I 
drove down to Trenton to vis~t them one day 
and we had a wonderful time together. Since 
then she writes that Jack has been trans
ferred to Upper Michigan and that the 
housing is so poor that she and the girls will 
have to liv·e with her folks in Wisconsin for 
several months. Jack is a captain in the 
Strategic Air Command. 

Marianne Sturm Herrigel gave birth to 
Glenn Jeffrey in May. Marianne and Glenn 
have two daughters, Kim and Pam. The 
Herrigel's new address is 1034 Bernam 
Woods Trail, Indianapolis, Ind. 

A long note came from Susan Friend 
Lane. Jennifer Cabot Lane made her 
appearance on April 28, 1961, the day 
before her daddy's birthday, Susan says that 
it is just like having a first child all over 
again as Skipper will go into first grade and 
Andrea into kindergarten. She also says that 
she and Gretchen were so sorry not to 
make the reunion but the four of them 
plus Barbara Wilson Morlet and her Jacque 
had a party to celebrate, which didn't end 
until 4:30 a.m.! Jacque Morlet is with the 
French Consulate in Washington, D. C. 
Barbara said that she had seen Flea Steiner 
and Joan Turner '52E and that Joan has 
a baby girl. 

As for us, we survived the summer in the 
city, I'm sure I don't know how! Susan is 
nineteen months now and right now she 
treasures her Golden Books! My sister, 
Maybeth Curtiss '56 Collier's baby, Linda, is 
fourteen months and is quite the young 
lady. Maybeth and Don are ·expecting an
other addition in March. 

52 
A-B 

Margaret McKee Chapman 
(Mrs. Thomas W.) 
91 Denham Rd. 
Springfield, N. J. 

Diane Adkins Kobis and Ronne ·are the 
proud parents of baby Paul, who arrived 
June 15, 1961. Their little Lisa is now three. 
Ronne has been appointed Acting Police 
Justice by the Mayor of East Aurora. 
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Charlotte Anderson Abell was awaiting 
the stork when she sent in her card. 

Sally Amidon Lovell and Dick have 
bought their first house. Their new address 
is: 100 Applewood Dr., Marlboro, Mass. 
Sally's second daughter, Penny Lynn, cele
brated her first birthday in August. Sally 
also wrote that her mother,. Elizabeth Killam 
Amidon '27, died during the summer after 
a long illness. 

We Chapmans are fine and look forward 
to the start of school. We have spent the 
summer painting the house which isn't 
much fun but very rewarding. 

Please send some news! It only takes a 
minute to do! 

52 
C-F 

Anne P. Cornell 
Penllyn Pike 
Penllyn, Penna. 

This was my first request for news as a 
new class correspondent and I'm so pleased 
I heard from so many. Makes my job loads 
of fun with everybody sending in their 
news. Many thanks! 

Received a nice note from Barbara Clucas 
Aulebach. She was full of news. She has 
two boys, Rob, three, and Clay, fourteen 
months. They have been living in their new 
home in Armonk, N.Y. a year. She wrote 
that they went to a barbecue at Liz 
Kilkenny's and saw Tanya Barker Edwards, 
Bernice Gaal Paton and Gail Warden Arace. 
She's also looking forward to seeing every
body at our Tenth Reunion on Alumni Day, 
May 19, 1962. 

Joanne Carkhuff Duke says she really 
doesn't have have any news except that her 
family now includes three daughters! No 
news indeed! 

Apparently my request for news arrived 
at Sue Denniston Lent's home the day her 
oldest daughter Diane, celebrated her sixth 
birthday and Sue says she was up to her ears 
with clowns and indians at the costume 
party. She has another daughter, Mary 
Nell, who is two-and-'a-half. They love their 
new home and had a nice vacation at Lewey 
Lake this summer. Last Fall she saw Janet 
Quaintance Thompson and her family which 
now includes two daughters. They live in 
Denver and love it. 

Received a wonderful letter from Connie 
Clark Molenaor. She is still working as sec
retary to the vice pres.ident of engineering 
of The Budd Company in Detroit and enjoys 
it very much. Her husband, Dave, was pro
moted to sales manager with GMAC. Much 
of their free time is spent on board their 
cruiser. She also said they drove through 
Hackettstown very early one morning this 
summer and drove around the campus to 
see the new buildings. It looked just 
beautiful. 

Dee Clark Smith sent me her new address 
which is 162 Old Short Hills Rd., Short 
Hiiis, N.J. Her children are really growing 
up. Sally Ann is eight and her son Jonathan 
is six. 

Another letter full of news came from 
Marcia Dowd McOsker, plus a print of her 
family, Megan, four, Jay, three, and Sarah, 
nineteen months. They spent the month of 
July in Maine this summer and loved it. 
She saw Sally Amidon Lovell recently. 
Once a year she gets together with Bobbi 
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Silverman Bergh, Judy Lohman Stires, 
Barbara Somers Dorsey and Susie Edgar 
Spain. Bobbie has two boys; Judy has three 
chjldren and Susie just had her fourth. 

Am quite excited about my new job,. which 
I begin this week. I will be in charge of the 
public relations department of the Straw
bridge and Clothier Department Store in 
Jenkintown, Pa. Can't tell you too much 
about my duties yet, but I can tell you I'm 
really looking forward to it. Quite ~ switch 
from teaching! I also had a marvelous trip 
to Europe and The Near East this summer. 
We visited Greece, Lebanon, Syria, Jordan, 
Israel and France; and also took an eight
day cruise through the Greek Islands and up 
into Turkey. It was a great experience and 
I heartily endorse the trip for everyone! 

52 
G-L 

Edna Avera 
467 Rock Rd. 
Glen Rock, N. J. 

Edna is on vacation, so Liz Kilkenny is 
filling in for her. She'll be back next issue. 
Not too many replies due to vacation and 
lateness in sending the cards out. 

Carolyn Kopf Gutman reports that there 
is a new addition to the family. Elizabeth 
Louise was born on August 26, 1961. She 
joins Peter who wiii be four shortly and 
who is in nursery school and Kathryn, just 
seventeen months old .. 

Mrs. Griffiths returned a card to say that 
her daughter, Joan was married to Geoffrey 
Grieb on August 5, 1961. Geoff, an in
dustrial designer, and Joan are living in 
Beverly Hills,. Calif. 

Anne Harvitt Barlow reports that they 
have moved from Morrisville, to Shrews· 
bury, Mass. Her new street address is 295 
Maple Avenue. Anne and David bought a 
big old home with three acres of romping 
room for their three sons. Stuart, the oldest, 
is entering second grade; Peter is in nurs·ery 
school and Craig is just ten months old. 

That's all for now, except to bring to 
everyone's attention that May 19, 1962 will 
be our Tenth Reunion. You'll be hearing 
more about this soon but mark it on your 
calendars. 

53 
M·P 

Lois Sonderburg Strakosch 
(Mrs. William) 
Nob Hill Rd. 
Country Squire Estates 
Chesire, Conn .. 

Beverly Oetjen Imgrund and John became 
parents for the second time on April 22 
when John III auived. Beth was two years 
old in August. Bev misses that Florida sun
shine after this past winter. 

Violet Pochari Curley has two daughters. 
Lynn, three, and Jean, seven months. Vi 
and Don are living at 185 Elbert St., 
Ramsey, N. J. 

Eleanor Osmers Hood and Archie have 
been in the Navy for almost five years. 
Archie is a lieutenant and flies a DC-6. 
Their Linda is six and Billy is age three. 
Ellie hears from Joyce Virtue Jacob 
occasionally. They live on Colonial 
Terrace, Pompton Plains, N. J. with their 
three children, Billy, seven, Barbara, five 
and Bobby, two. 

Marcia Dowd McOsker '52 and Joseph 
with Megan, Jay and Sarah. 

Mary Mortimer Hillegas and her husband 
are living in their new home at 6 Old 
Wagon Rd., Old Greenwich, Conn. The 
stork arrived at the Hillegas on March 16, 
19.61 with their first child Catherine Ann. 
In fact Mary wrote her card from the hos
pital but it didn't make the last issue. 

Barbara Patch Miller and Dave enjoyed 
a week in Florida while grandma and 
grandpa took on the job of babysitting for 
their two girls, one twenty-two months and 
the other four months. 

Eva McRoberts Spencer and Stan have a 
son, Stan nine months. The Spencers are 
coming east in September and plan to see 
all the changes at Centenary and will also 
stop to see Amelia Schneidereith Pierson 
and family in Baltimore. Eva claims she 
can't wait to see New York again. 

Patricia Nowack Feher and Kurt are the 
parents of another girl. Janna Sue was born 
on January 17, 1961. The Ferbers spent 
two weeks at Capistrano Beach this summer 
and also had a quick trip east to Pat's folks 
in Massachusetts to christen Janna. 

Marilyn Mattheiss has been a busy gal. 
She decided she wanted to teach and did 
something about it. In 1957 she enrolled 
at Seton Hall University heading for a 
B. S: degree in ·education. By going days, 
evemngs and summers, she completed the 
requirements in 1959. She taught first grade 
in Clifton then moved to Oakland where she 
is now teaching fifth grade. Marilyn also 
studied organ and is now assistant organist 
at St. John's Church in Passaic. Marilyn 
visited with her former roommate Leigh 
Hinsie Abbott and family for a weekend. 
Leigh has two children, Roy III, age five. 
and Ann, three. 

As for the Strakoschs, we are vacationing 
at Cape Cod befor-e we make our big move 
from Ridgewood to Connecticut. Bill got a 
wonderful promotion and transfer. We are 
building a lovely center hall, garrison colon
ial home in Cheshir-e, Conn. We will be 
moving in October. Nancy, four, and Billy, 
two, are growing like weeds. 

Hope to hear from more of you with the 
next bunch of cards. 

53 
R-St 

Betty Summers Kleiber 
(Mrs. Donald P.) 
1033 Tomahawk Trail 
Scotia 2, N.Y. 



Phyllis Roberts Montague writes that she 
is still enjoying California. She lives in San 
Diego and has two children. David will be 
four in November and Lynn will be two on 
March 19. She and her husband took a 
camping trip to the desert with three couples 
last January. 

I have a new address for Joan Robinson 
Hunt. She lives at Gabriele Dr., Box 669, 
East Norwich, L.I.,N.Y. Her family has in
creased to five; three boys and two girls. 
She mentioned that Mitzie Petrovits Van 
Tuyl had her fourth baby last March. She 
and Bill live in Wantagh, L.I., N.Y. and 
with the latest addition they have two boys 
and two girls. Keeping up the pace is Pat 
Drury Sullivan who lives in Texas with her 
husband, a captain in the Air Force. Pat had 
her fourth baby and first daughter last Jan
uary. 

Received a birth announcement from 
Joyce Scully Deininger in the Spring. She 
and Herb welcomed Katherine Joy on 
March 28. The Deiningers also have two 
boys, four and five. 

Adele Slack Watson and her husband 
added to the population last December 7 
when Debra Adele was born. The Watsons 
live at 2857 Rumson Dr., in Harrisburg, Pa. 
· Elizabeth Stickney Newkirk is now living 
in Compton, Calif. Her husband was trans
ferred there from Texas when he received 
a promotion as purchasing agent for Shell 
Pipe Line. The Newkirks have two children, 
a boy and a girl. Susan Elizabeth arrived on 
August 1, 1960, three days after her brother 
Bobby's birthday. 

53 
Su-Z 

Drusilla Fox Jenkins 
(Mrs. Norman L.) 
2742 Lantern Lane, M.R. 5 
Norristown, Penna. 

Many, many thanks to all who replied to 
my postcards; the response was wonderful 
this time and I'm just delighted to have 
heard from so many on my list. 

Carol Sweet Locke has been busy working 
on the Central Connecticut Chapter's plans 
for the Centenary tea and program for the 
next year. She and Bob ape enjoying their 
home very much, and even more so since 
their first child arrived on January 18, 1961. 
Debra Alison is a very active little girl, and 
a real joy to the Lockes. 

Betty Lou Drexler Cowey visited Carol 
recently and brought her five-year-old Don
ald. Betty also has a little daughter named 
Patty. 

Nancy Brown Suizdak also sees Carol 
from time to time. Her newest addition was 
born June 20, 1961, and named Thomas 
Edward. Nancy's little girl, Mindy, is just 
one year old. 

From Indianapolis comes a card from 
Joan Tierney Anderson, who had just spent 
three weeks vis.iting her family in Chappa
qua, N.Y. Joan's sister, Betty Anne Tierney 
Mahoney '59 had a little boy the end of 
May. 

Pat Van Dyke Edwards's card came just 
too late for the last issue, so her news is a bit 
delayed. Pat had a son on March 29, 1961, 
named Timothy Scudder,, so with Amy, who 
is four, Pat had her hands full at that point. 
She and her family still live in New York 
City. 

Doris Voltmann Johnson also wrote me 
just a little late for the last BULLETIN. 
Dany, her little girl, will be four in Novem
ber, and Glenn was two on August 29,, 1961. 
Doris had a funny coincidence happen not 
too long ago. The BULLETIN had a bit in it 
about Doris, and it listed her as living in 
Carle Place, N. Y. Shortly thereafter, she 
was in her pediatrician's office and bumped 
into Doris Tighe Johnson who is also living 
in Carle Place. Thus, two Doris J ohnsons 
were living in the same town, and it was 
rather confusing! 

Diane Wallace Rosenast and her husband 
are thoroughly enjoying their first child, 
Kurt Wallace Rosenast, who was born on 
February 6, 1961. 

Liz Westbrook Somers and her husband 
and two children have moved once again, 
and they hope they'll be in this spot for 
a while. Their new address is 31 Edgehill 
Road, Braintree, Mass. 

One news item from the Class of 1952. 
Jean Young Feller and her husband an
nounce the arrival of a second daughter, 
Elizabeth Ann, born on April 7, 1961. Jean's 
other little girl, Katherine Louise, is three 
years old. 

Carolyn Uncapher Wallace writes that her 
husband, Jim, was transferred by his com
pany to New Jersey. Her new address is 
25 State Park Ddve, Titusville, N.J. Caro
lyn's two boys will be in school this year, 
so things will no doubt be a little quiet for 
her around the house. 

No particular news about the Jenkins. We 
vacationed in New England for two weeks, 
some with grandparents, and in New Hamp
shire for a few days as well. Kim is three 
now and quite a young lady, and Lynn will 
be a year old early in October. Time flies! 

54 
Di-Gh 

Janet Dobbs Hedel 
(Mrs. Kurt) 
1508 Mohawk St. 
Utica, New York 

I regret to say I have not received many 
replies to the cards I sent out. I hope we will 
be better represented in the next issue. 

Patricia Everest was married on March 
5, 1960 to Robert Sidwell. Bob is in the 
air force, so they are stationed at present in 
Florida, at 105 Major Dr.,, Eglin Air Force 
Base. They have a little girl, Laurie, born 
December 1960, who is taking up Pat's 
time. Pat hopes to get up this way for a 
reunion some day. 

Mary Therese Fennell is now an assistant 
accounting executive in a fashion advertising 
agency. She is sharing a New York apart
ment at 417 West 79 St., with two room
mates and is enjoying it very much. Mary 
saw Elissa Robinson Prout and her husband, 
Harry, this summer, spending some time 
with them and their two boys. Mary recently 
returned from a Fort Lauderdale vacation. 

In July, my husband and I moved to 
Utica, where Kurt accepted an engineering 
position at the Light Military Electronics 
Dept. of General Electric. We are enjoying 
the change in location. It is very beautiful 
up here and quite a difference from the 
metropolitan area. We found some property 
with a lovely view and hope to build a home 
next spPing. 

Marilyn Downs Monks '54 with John and 
Jeffrey, four. 

54 
Gi-J 

Frances Pratt Towns·end 
(Mrs. William L. D.) 
1509 Carolina St. 
Durham, N. C. 

Bobby Hugo Downing is moving to De
troit, very soon. Have no new address for 
Bobbie but hope to hear from her when she 
gets settled. It will be a busy time moving 
with three children, and we wish her happi
ness in her new home. 

News from Cynthia Halvorsen Schmal 
that she has a new addition,, Melinda, born 
June 27, 1961. Cynthia also has a little 
boy, David, four, and Betsy, two. 

So glad to hear Diane Hopkins Weiland 
will be in their new house by the first of the 
year. We will await Diane's new address for 
those who want to drop her a house-warm
ing note. 

Atlanta, Georgia is fortunate to have 
Cynthia Guild Runyon. Husband, Ted, is 
Assistant Professor of Systematic Theology 
at the Candler School of Theology, Emory 
University. Their little girl, Margaret is two. 

Nancy Hodoski Jnnglas has moved to 
Savannah, Georgia. Her new address is 143 
Jenkins Dr. Don is a physician at Hunter 
A.F.B. Nancy says that other than the mul
titude of fifty-legged creatures and the moist 
air, they are enjoying Savannah. 

See from a news clipping that Shirley 
Gongwer Cochran had a little boy, James, 
born April 20, 1961. 

Here in North Camlina we've been fight
ing the heat like everyone else. We manage 
to get to the beach every six weeks or so, 
so it's not too bad. Bill and I added a girl 
to our family November 29, 1960. Doug, 
two, thinks baby sister is fine so long as she 
isn't crying. We bought a house last October 
and acquired a puppy last week, so we are 
perfectly happy for the time being. 
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54 
K-L 

Peggy Eckner Scavuzzo 
(Mrs. R. J.) 
121 Audbert Dr. 
Pittsburgh 36, Penna. 

Barbara Kalbach Simmon writes that be
ing president of the Philadelphia Chapter 
keeps her busy, but also in touch with the 
alumni. She often works with Drusie Fox 
Jenkins '53 and Linda Craig Keisker '55 
and gets to see Gail Corbett Davis. Barbara 
had a visit from Joan Oppasser Bollman this 
summer with her three lovely daughters and 
husband. 

A note from Alice Klein Windahl tells 
us that she and Ron were blessed with a 
son, Jeffrey Alan, born on July 15, 1961. 
The Windahls have also bought a home re
cently. Their new address is 25310 Conover 
Dr., Bay Village 40, Ohio. 

Another new address is for Sandra Krusen 
Heede; Wesley House - Apt. 3-G, 10 Old 
Mamaroneck Rd., White Plains, N.Y. 

Rudy and I are happy to announce the 
arrival of our fourth child, Richard William, 
born on March 25, 1961. 

54 
M-N 

Elinor Mallon Macdonald 
(Mrs. Cameron A.) 
36 Porter Rd. 
Marlboro, Mass. 

I am pleased to be the new correspondent 
for this section of our class, and I sincerely 
hope that for each issue you will send me 
some news or pictures. 

Lois Miller became Mrs. Donald M. 
Beardwood on June 25, 1960 and they are 
proud to announce the arrival of Ainsley 
Jill, born May 6, 1961. Don is taking in
ternal medicine at Boston's Lahey Clinic. 
Their new address is: 623 V.F.W. Parkway, 
Chestnut Hill 67, Mass. 

From Great Barrington, Mass. comes 
word from Margaret Macdonald Jeffrey. 
Bobby is two-and-a-half years old and Peg
gy writes that he is every bit a boy. Jeff is 
well established in a real estate and insur
ance firm. 

Another new address belongs to Betty 
Merrell. It is 2 Oxford Rd., Larchmont, 
N. Y. On vacation from her secretarial job 
at N.B.C., Betty spent a week in Durham, 
N. C. with Sherry Pratt Townsend. One of 
Betty's neighbors is starting C.C.W. this 
fall, so she will be reliving it all over again. 

One of my neighbors is a Centenary gal 
also, Sally Amidon Lovell '52. I'm kept 
very happy and busy wifh my little family; 
Glenn, three and one half years old and 
Melissa, who just celebrated her second 
birthday. Cam and I enjoyed a week at Sara
toga Springs in June nad then along with 
our children spent two wondeful weeks in 
August with my parents at their home in 
Windmill Farm, Armonk, N.Y. 

54 
O-Ro 

Muriel Pfeifer Van Orden 
(Mrs. Charles) 
13 Leslie Ave. 
Florham Park, N. J. 

This is my :first time as correspondent 
for the BULLETIN and it has been a lot of 
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fun hearing from some of the girls for the 
first time since graduation. 

Sandy Quay Houriet writes from Wiscon
sin that she and Paul and family have been 
living out that way for four years. Their 
third child, Steven Quay, was born in the 
beginning of July. Sandy's other two chil
dren are three and four years old. 

Joan Oppasser Bollman wrote me a nice 
letter from Stone Harbor, N.J. whe,re she 
has been vacationing with her family. Six 
years ago Joan married Susie Bollman Hen
dee's older brother, George. They now own 
their own home at 533 Meade Terr. in Shil
lingon, Pa. and have three little girls. Lori 
is four-and-a-half and starts kindergarten in 
September. Wendi is two-and-a-half and last 
but not least. Marti was one in May. Susie 
visited with the Bollmans at Stone Harbor 
and brought her little boy, Jonathan, along. 
He was a year old in April. 

Vada Rittenhouse Timko was married Oc
tober 22, 1960 and had .a marvelous two
week honeymoon in Florida. On their re
turn, Tim and Vada moved into a new split
level home at 848 Woodlawn Dr.,. Lansdale, 
Pa., and have been fixing up the house to 
suit their tastes ever since. The Timkos have 
been kept busy this summer with a two
week vacation in the Poconos and lots of 
entertaining. Vada recently had Marilyn 
Downs Monks over for an evening. 

Received a card from Ann Ross Sullivan 
who writes that she and Johnny have bought 
a house on the outskirts of Fort Smith. 
Their new address is 2312 South 64, Fort 
Smith, Ark. Ann is still teaching art in the 
local junior high school. She and her hus
band have just returned from Minnesota 
where the entire Ross family had a cottage. 
Mary Jule Ross Crouse '52, her husband, 
and 1wo children, now of New Jersey, and 
Randall Ross Viquet '55, her husband, and 
two children spent the month of August 
there. · 

Susie Rhodes Lauber, her husband and 
her two children spent two weeks with 
Chuck and me and our three children in 
Manasquan, N.J. this summer. Fr·eddie 
Lauber is just four and Wendy is just two. 
They got along fine with our children. Craig 
is two, and Scott is four, Cindy is six and 
is entering the first grade. 

Susie and I see a lot of Centenary girls. 
We play birdge every two weeks with Patty 
Williams Penn and Sandra Warden Zipf. 
Patty lives in Rahway and has three little 
girls. Sandy has a nice home in Westfield, 
and has three lovely children. 

54 
Ru-S 

Marilyn Downs Monks 
(Mrs. John G., Jr.) 
59-15 Drexelbrook Dr. 
Drexel Hill, Penna. 

Thank you so much for the wonderful 
response to my post cards. Hope you all 
had a nice summer - it sure went fast 
didn't it? ' 

Long lost friends keep turning up, like 
Carol Silverman Weil who sent along her 
address and news of a new baby, David 
John, now eleven months, and Susan, four 
years old. Carol writes their new house is 
lovely and the address is: 66 Sugar Maple 
Dr., Roslyn, N. Y. 

Sharon Scheman Hertz is moving in No
vember and expecting their first baby in 
December. The new addr-ess is: 201 East 66 
St., Apt. 8L, New York, N. Y. 

Hadn't heard from Delores Sadick Green
wald in a long time. She writes that her 
husband, Howard, is in the printing business 
with his brother. Dee Dee and Howard have 
three children, Gay, four years old, Jeff, two 
and a half and Scott, one year. They also 
have a new address: R. D. 1-Box 111, 
Stockton, N. J. 

Geraldine Stull Dubbs and Fred are proud 
to announce their first child, Geraldine 
Katheryn, born February 25, 1961. Gerry 
says Kathy looks like her daddy, blond curls 
and big blue eyes. 

Barbara Spitzer Rosenberg is living in 
the same development as Gerry and they 
see each other daily. Barbara has two boys 
and is expecting again this winter. 

Come Fall, Patricia Strong Hadley and 
Wayne are expecting their first baby. They 
love their country home and have extended 
an invitation for all to visit. Karen Bohn 
Goeckler Pat's roommate visited for a week 
with her two children in July. Last Spring 
Joan Boutross drove to Connecticut for a 
visit with Pat. 

Lynn Silverman and Evelyn Low spent a 
week at the shore this summer. In August 
Lynn visited her sister, Barbara Silverman 
Bergh, '52 in Illinois. They saw the sights 
of Chicago and had a wonderful time. 

Good news came from Jean Smith God
frey. Husband, Jack, who has been in Oki
nawa for the past eleven months will be 
home in September and they will be trans
ferred to Charleston, W. Va. for a three
year tour of duty. Jean is looking forward to 
being back on the east coast; and her two 
little girls, Kathi, six, and Kristi, four,. will 
be able to see snow for the first time. In 
July Jean and the girls flew to New Jersey 
for a four-week visit with her folks. She saw 
her sister-in-law, Lee Seltzer Berdan, and 
had a wonderful time talking over old times. 
Jean doesn't know yet what her new address 
will be, so asked that you use her parent's 
address: 14 Edgecliff Rd., Upper Montclair, 
N.J. 

Charlotte Swenson Lamborn writes that 
their new baby, Stephen, one-and-a-half, is 
a happy little boy; into everything and a 
good eater. 

Elsa Statzell Diamond, husband, Bob, and 
two children, Susie, three, and Bobby, one, 
moved to 105 Westover Dr., Bl;lrclay Farms, 
Haddonfield, N. J., in April. They say their 
new house is heavenly. Elsa and children 
visited her folks in Stone Harbor, N .J. this 
summer and had a wonderful time. 

Our Bermuda honeymoon was wonderful 
and now that we'v·e settled down to a rou
tine we love living in Drexelbrook. John is 
going through a training program with Bene
ficial Finance and I'm working part-time for 
a doctor. Jeff spent six weeks this summer 
at day camp and will start kindergarten this 
September. We took a wonderful trip up 
New York State in July and have spent 
several weekends at Ocean City, N.J. 
Pamela Hastings was in Ocean City at the 
same time and we all spent quite a time 
talking over CJC days. Vada Rittenhouse 
Timko and husband, Tim, were down to 
our apartment for a cook-out and Debora~! 



Barbara Ehresman Krauss '55 and husband, 
Bill, with Kathy Lynn, and Bill, Jr. 

Winne Markowitz and I see each other quite 
often. We live about two blocks from each 
other. Gwen Kennedy Butz, Jack and their 
three children dropped in while visiting her 
mother-in-law last May. My most wonderful 
news is that John has adopted Jeff, and 
we're all very happy. 

54 
T-Z 

Diane Everest Pendleton 
(Mrs. P. E.) 
Chapel Dr. 
Branford, Conn. 

Elizabeth Von Rein Mercer has a new 
address. She is now living at 204 Orchard 
St., White Plains, N. Y. 

I received a letter from the Odell family 
recently. They ar·e moving into a new home 
in Hiram, Ohio. They are very happy out 
there. Fred, Jr.,. expects to enter Wesleyan 
in Connecticut this fall. Holly, Jr., is a very 
attractive young lady now and the twins are 
quite active in the Little League. 

I see Janice Reed Meinsen occasionally. 
She now has two boys. Brdt Reed, two, 
and Bruce Robert, born May 23, 1961. Jan 
and Bob are in the process of building a 
lovely new ranch house in North Haven, 
Conn. 

Nancy Merrick Diley and I get together 
as often as possible. She and Lew are at 
25 Avery Court, New London, Conn. Lew 
is in nuclear submarines, stationed on the 
Skip Jack. They have two boys, Brad, two, 
and Rick, four. They also have a girl,, Cyn
der, six, who is my godchild. 

Beverly Walker Cowell calls me frequent
ly. Bev is working for the telephone com
pany in Worcester. The Cowells are living 
on West Main St., Westminster, Mass. 

I am now living with my mother in Bran
ford. My father passed away suddenly last 
October. I have two girls. Debbie will be 
four in November. Dayle Everest Pendleton 
was born June 10, 1960. Debbie is a live 
wire, a real tom boy! Dayle, I'm sad to say, 
has cerebral palsy and requiries a great deal 
of time and attention. 

I s·ent out ten cards and received only one 
reply. I hope to hear from more of you for 
the next BULLETIN! 

55 
A-Bro 

Nancy Armstrong Normen 
(Mrs. Roy C. J.) 
24 Ox Bow Dr. 
Avon, Conn. 

Les and Lois Amerman Wallack are now 
freshman resident dorm advisors at Rutgers 

University. Les is track coach there. Their 
new address is 545 Chester Pl., University 
Heights, New Brunswick, N.J. Their third 
child, Lester C. III, was born April 2, 
1961. Daughters, Karen and Kathy, are now 
four and three. 

Brad and Judy Anderson Borden have 
been busy this year with a new baby and 
now a new home. Andrea Varrell Borden 
was born February 2,. 1961. Brad and Judy 

. have bought a 100-year-old home in Pepper
ell, Mass. The house has eight rooms and 
eight acres of land. Their new address is 
Maple St., Oakhill, Pepperell, Mass. 

Scott was added to Beverly Bechert Lett's 
family last March. Bev's husband, Scott, is 
now working as advertising manager for a 
real estate firm in Charlotte, N. C. Bev not 
only keeps busy with home and family but 
works for the Nature Museum. 

Emily Bell Shriver is now living at Apt. 
101, 2803 Kieth St., S. E., Washington, D. C. 
A daghter, Beth, was born August I, 1961. 
Bob is attending the Navy Russian language 
school in Washington. 

Marcia Billings Dilweg is living at 43 
Lockleven Road, Severna Park, Md. Hus
band, Jon, is teaching law at the U. S. 
Naval Academy in Annapolis, Peter Cole
man Dilweg was born August 9, 1961. 
Mark will be six in November. 

Marcia Blanco Rizzo's new address is 150 
South Franklin St., Wilkes-Barre, Penna. 

Anita Blessing Crumpler has a new home 
at 505 South Audubon Ave., Goldsboro, 
N. C .. John is now out of the air force and 
is working for the Civil Service as an ac
countant. 

Nathalie Bloomberg Sussman has been 
living at 5552 Poplar Hall Dr., Norfolk, 
Va. for the past year. Ken is in the Navy 
and is on the U. S. S. Valley Forge. They 
are presently on shore duty at Oceania 
Naval Base. Their second daughter 
Andrea Lynn, was born August 15, 1960. 
Ken hopes to continue his residency training 
in surgery next July at the New England 
Medical Center. 

Adelaide Brown was married December 
28, 1960 to William Kellogg Carter, Jr. 
They are now living in Fairfield, Iowa, 
where Kel is attending Parsons College. 
Their mailing address is P. 0. Box 82, 
Fairfield, Iowa. Laddie is working as sec
retary for the manager of sales and market
ing at Universal Producing Co. 

Gail Beardsley Keven now living in 
Ankara, Turkey, was home in September 
for a month. Daughter, Suzanne, born 
last November was with her. 

Roy, David, and I are now living in our 
new home. There is still much work to do 
but we love it. 

55 Carol Rubin Leven 
(Mrs. Merwin) 
530 Stanley Ave. 
Mamaroneck, N. Y. 

I received a lovely note from Janet 
Buffington Sampson, who is living at 5 
Bixby Drive, Baldwin,. N.Y. The Sampsons 
have a lovely white brick colonial house. 
They have two children, Debbie, who is 
two and Tim, who was a year old in 
August. Janet expects her third in late 
October. She also wrote that Janet Spaulding 

toured Europe this summer with some girls 
from Cambridge where Janet teaches school. 

Anita Brunner Jeffery is now living -at 
3546 Roswell Rd., N. E., Atlanta 5, Ga. 

Joan DeLaney Colucci has moved to 1606 
South Hardin Ave., Jacksonville, Ill. 

Janet Proctor MacKenzie gave birth to 
Scott David on March 2. He is the brother 
of J ody Lee who is two years old. The 
Ronald MacKenzies live at 5 Beaverbrook 
Rd., Burlington, Mass. 

Althea O'Brien Tallau writes that she is 
now living on Lawrence Road in Salem 
Depot, N. H. Bud works for Western Elec
tric there. Debbie is fine. October first is 
the due date of the next Tallau. 

Nancy Dodd Lefevre's new address is 
R. D. No. 1, Fultonville, N. Y. 

Jeanne Murray Mithun is expecting her 
third child in December. 

As a new fall season starts, I am finding 
myself up to my neck in organizations. l 
am now president of the new evening group 
of the Mamaroneck Chapter of Hadassah 
My daughter, Diane, started kindergarten 
in September at the Westchester Day School. 
Merwin is now working as a junior security 
analyst for Oppenheimer & Co. on Broad 
St. in New York City. He is also president 
of Halves and Better Halves, the couples 
club at our temple. 

55 
Di-Gi 

Mary 1 ane DuBois Preiser 
(Mrs. Godfrey K., Jr.) 
26 Freeman St. 
Roseland, N. J. 

Thanks to Barbara Ehresman Krauss for 
the picture of her family. She writes that 
Bill, Jr. arrived March 1, 1961, and that her 
husband is doing well in his position of re
gional sales manager for the Budd Company. 
She had heard from Nancy Hinchman 
Kirsch '56 who is living at 6118 Lincoln 
Ave. in Pennsauken, N.J. with husband, 
Ed, and daughter, Diane. 

I received a nice note from Joan Fred
erick Hoffman who writes that they moved 
to Calico Tree Rd., Hauppauge, L. I., N. Y. 
which is about fifty miles from New York 
City. They have a pretty eight room co
lonial house set on a third of an acre of 
land. Joan and Gus are delighted with the 
arrival of a lovely daughter, Susan Joan, 
born April 22, 1961. 

Pat Eckles Willett writes that they are in 
the process of painting and redecorating 
a seventy-five year old hous·e. Her new 

Gail Knapp Shull '55 and her family, Kathi 
and Bonnie. 
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address is 509 Leon St., Delta, Colo. She 
has heard from Dottie Lowry Post who had 
a baby boy, Todd McClain, August 5, 1961. 
Pat also extends an invitation to all C.J.C. 
girls to come visit her. They have plenty of 
room and lovely scenery. 

A card from Cynthia Eagles Porter in
forms us that husband, Robin, was accepted 
into the State department during the 
summer. After completing an orientation 
period he will receive an assignment as a 
Foreign Service Officer. A baby girl named 
Sally joined the Porter family on April 3, 
1961. 

As for the Preiser household we have 
increased by one more. Andrew James ar
rived April 25, 1961. He joins his brother, 
Tommy, now almost three. We both keep 
active in civic affairs. Godfrey has recently 
been organizing the Friends of the Roseland 
Library, and I will serve as music and 
drama chairman for the Roseland Junior 
Women's Club. All in all, it promises to be 
a busy year. 

55 
Hu-Ko 

Nancy Blumoehr Morse 
(Mrs. Ronald C.) 
123-B Thomas Dr. 
Wilmington 6, Del. 

Margaret Jackman Metzger writes that 
her two daughters are awaiting the arrival 
of a baby sister or brother in early De
cember. 

Suzanne Kimball James and her husband 
bought a home at 44 Warwick Ct.,. in 
Roselle, Ill. and do like it there. They have 
become active in the Homeowner's Associ
ation and are co-chairman of the social 
committee. Sue saw Joan Delaney Colucci 
and her family in June. Jane Wallace 
Blemings and her two child!'en visited the 
James in August. Jane's husband is in the 
Air Force and going to a special training 
school down south. 

Paula Jean Kleinman Stein sent a newsy 
card giving all the happenings sinoe she left 
Centenary. That year, she met her husband
to-be and they were married after he grad
uated from college and served in the United 
States Army. Paula worked for Abraham 
& Strauss as an advertising copywriter until 
late last year. Lori was born in February 
1961. 

Gail Knapp Shull sent a darling picture 
taken last fall of herself and her two girls, 
Kathi, four years old and Bonnie, three, 
Since the photo was taken, Gail has had a 
son, Mark Jeffrey, born on March 19, 1961. 
He now, at five months, weighs eighteen 
pounds and has one tooth. Gail raises Afri
can Violets in her cellar and has over one 
hundred plants in all sizes and varieties. 
She and fourteen others have formed a club 
in Northern Virginia and hope to put on 
their own show in one of their local de
partment stores in October. The Shulls 
spent two weeks at the Jersey shore this 
summer. 

I received a card from Betty Baumann 
Setzer announcing the birth of her daughter, 
Rebecca Lynn born August 8, 1961. Betty's 
son, Michael, was born three years earlier, 
the same day. 

The Ronald C. Morses were transferred 
to Wilmington in June and do like it here 
very much. We have rented another garden 
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apartment, five rooms, but hope to be in our 
own home next year. We would like to 
settle in Delaware as the coun1ry is so 
beautiful around Wilmington. My son, 
Jeffrey, who is two years old and I spent 
the month of August in Nantucket and had 
a wonderful rest. Ron joined us for two 
weeks and we all enjoyed the lovely beaches 
there. We also had a delightful visit to New 
Hope, Penna., this summer to see Debbie 
Colby Egner and her family. Debbie's par
ents have rented a charming old farm house 
in New Hope with a beautiful swimming 
pool outdoors. We thoroughly enjoyed our
selves there and saw Marcy Lynne, then 
eight months, for the first time. Deb has 
another daughter, Tracy,. three years old. 

55 
Sc-Te 

Nancy Dill Saunders 
(Mrs. S. A., Jr.) 
River's Edge 
Old Lyme, Conn. 

On August 25, Cathy Schoon became the 
bride of Dr. Philip K. Jensen. Dr. Jensen 
is presently teaching at Drew, where Cathy 
is a student, majoring in psychology. Cathy's 
new address is 42 Cedar Trail, Payson 
Lakes, Butler 2, N. J. 

News from Abby Taylor is that she also 
became a bride last September 10, 1960. 
She married Ted Zeller, Princeton '54. Ted 
works at Mutual of New York, and their 
new address is 221 New York Blvd., Sea 
Girt, N. J. Abby sees Cynthia Becker Sal
vatore '56 quite a bit. Cindy has a little 
boy, born in August 1961. 

Judy Smith Gallagher of 8 Lincoln Ave., 
Ardsley, N. Y. gave birth to her second 
child on June 11, 1961. The baby's name 
is Megon Bridget. Brother, Sean is fifteen 
months old. 

Dorothy Swenson Block of 8844 Heraldry 
St., San Diego 11, Calif., writes that they 
have just moved there from Las Vegas. 

George .is working at General Atomic. Ed
die who is three, and Barbara who is 
eighteen months are all fine and are awaiting 
the arrival of a Christmas baby. 

Evelyn Tanksley Boone's Tommy is now 
seven months old, and crawls after his sis
ter Kathy, three, and brother Johnny, two. 
Ev plans to teach first grade this year, and 
Bill is completing his clinical training work, 
which will qualify him to be a chaplain 
supervisor in a medical institution. 

Cindy Watters Rider had a gay jaunt to 
the west coast and Bermuda for her summer 
vacation. Scott is almost a year old. They 
are all waiting for a second Rider due next 
April. Cindy sees Jane Tetley Pawlowski 
quite often. Jane and Chet have two boys, 
and also had a summer vacation in Ber
muda. 

As for the Saunders, we are ready to de
part on a two-weeks cruise on a beautiful 
yacht. We have our fingers crossed that the 
sea will be calm. Nancy Lynn is now three 
and-a-half, and is counting the days for 
Santa Claus to arrive, for he should bring 
a new baby. 

55 
Ti-Z 

Bunny Wetzler Weis 
(Mrs. Rudy) 
6601 Edenvale Rd. 
Baltimore 9, Md. 

Reoeived a note from Judy Yokell Jacobs 
whose baby, Brad, is fourteen months old. 

Doris Shaw Levinson had a baby boy, 
born in July 1961. 

As for myself, Marilyn, who will be five 
in February,. starts her second year of nurs
ery school. Ellen, three, will be in the small 
play group. I started golf this summer and 
did very well. Betty Levi Patz '56 and I 
play Ma J ong regularly. Two of Betty's 
children are now in school. On September 
10, our Baltimore alumni club gave a Get
Acquainted Tea at my home, for the Classes 

Nineteen members of the class of 1956, who returned for their Fifth Reunion on May 20, 1961; first row, Janice Blye George, Nancy Jane Wingate Sundstrom, Jacqueline Gaire, Marjory Berry McClary, Audrey Redfearn Turnerx. Second row, Lynne Robertson, Jean 
Staats Weber, Marilyn Sabo Bergen, Millicent Hunt Solum, Elizabeth Howell Peterson. 
Third row, Elaine Hargest Hughes, Diane Schueler Hoover, Mary Cowisk Bruce, Aliiml. 
Auerbacher Strahan, Maybeth Curtiss Collier. Fourth row, Joyce Blum Lehrolf, Patricia Fisher Young, Barbara Schmitt Hull and Judith Stiehm Beers. 



of 1961, 1962, and 1963. There are six 
freshman entering this year from this area. 

56 
A-BI 

Barbara J. Schmitt Hull 
(Mrs. John) 
1252 Huntingdon Rd. 
Abington, Pa. 

Mary Elizabeth Bell Mathews writes that 
she and Church are happy in Las Cruces, 
and are both attending New M·exico State 
University. 

Dagny Blom Kalinowski was married May 
20, 1961 in Manhasset, L. I. and had Phyl
lis Cotter, who is now flying internationally 
for Pan American Airlines, and Joan Lam· 
parter in her wedding party. Phyl is going 
to visit Dagny and Richard soon in Evans
ton where they are living after a honeymoon 
in Bermuda. 

Dagny saw Nancy Rothschield Hafner 
when she was home before joining Bron on 
the west coast. They are the proud parents 
of a little boy, Bron, Jr. 

News of Libby Kelley Spivey comes from 
Dagny, too. They are living at 119 West 
Thirty-Sixth St. in San Mateo. Their home 
now holds Dick, Libby and Richard, Jr. 
Dagny and Dick are planning their next 
summer's vacation. They will go west with 
Libby and Dick and will meet Ann Jennings 
Hammond and her husband, Frank. 

Dagny works at Northwestern University 
for the Director of Alumni Relations and 
Ekes it very much. Her husband is territorial 
sales representative for the Stanley Tool 
Company of New Britain, Conn. His area 
includes part of Wisconsin, Michigan and 
Indiana, but fortunately he is home every 
night. 

We are fine now, but my husband, John 
was sick, then Johnny, four, then Billy, nine 
months. Yesterday our next door neghbor 
came down with chicken pox! 

56 
Bo-C 

Joan Crosby Neptun 
(Mrs. Randolph A.) 
63 Oliver Ave. 
Metuchen, N.J. 

Sally Brown Good's card came too late 
for the last BULLETIN. Consequently, the 
news appears as a one year birthday greeting 
instead. Michael Brown Good was a year 
old on September 2, 1961. 

Charlotte Brown Cooper also sent word 
of a new arrival. Tracy Grant Cooper is the 
name Herb and Charlie chose for their first 
offspring. This announcement is also a year 
overdue for Tracy celebrated her first birth
day this summer. Charlie keeps in touch 
with Betty Levi Patz who is busy with her 
three little ones. Both families are doing 
fine. 

Oak Ridge, Tenn. is still the home of 
Michal Breidenstein Yongue and her family. 
Her daughter, Mickey, is almost two years 
old and son, Rob, is one. Bob is program 
and sports director of a radio station there. 

News finally arrived from Sue Boardman 
Bennett. We had a hard time catching up 
up with her. She says she worked for two 
radiologists until she was married on May 
10, 1958. She later went to work for a 
surgeon until their first baby,, Debra Jean 
was born on July 1, 1959. Then along came 

David James on December 24, 1960. The 
Bennetts have been living at 51 Clay St., 
Fair Haven, N. J. for two years and like it 
very much. 

Doris Cargill Tucker sent a very cute 
announcement about their adopting Deborah 
Lee on May 11, 1961. She was born on 
March 18, 1961 and has kept Doris and 
Ken quite busy since her arrival. 

Dorothy Applegate Volk and Bob are 
very happy over the arrival of their third 
child. Kathie was born on March 29, 1961. 
In June Dottie had Audrey Redfern Turner 
and myself over for lunch with our little 
ones. Audrey's two boys, Johnny and 
Ricky, are adorable children. We gals had 
a grand visit and enjoyed hearing all about 
the Reunion from Audrey. 

Mr. and Mrs. Frank Setzler (Lesley Boa!) 
are now residing at 743 West Ocotillo Rd., 
Phoenix, Ariz. 

Lee Butler can be reached at 143-30,. San
ford Ave., Flushing, L.I., N.Y. 

Carolyn Cline Claydon and hubby, Frank 
J. Jr., are located at 17 Fieldstone Dr., 
Hartsdale, N. Y. 

56 
G-He 

Sandra Windfeldt McDermott 
(Mrs. E. C., Jr.) 
104 Frede Dr. 
Bricktown, N. J. 

I sincerely hope that the response in this 
column will be better next issue. Please 
send your cards in whenever you can. 

Barbara Healy VanDuyne writes that her 
husband, John, was ordained to the Epis
copal priesthood last year and that they are 
now at their first parish at 1 Teft Ave., 
Clifton Springs, N.Y. They have one daugh
ter, Katrina Joan, age one. 

I hear from Caroline Heston Apgar that 
she is just a busy housewife with two chil
dren, Cheri Lou, three, and Charlie, one. 

Gail Grabe Fuller writes that she saw 
Mimi Van Stone Wright and her husband, 
Gordie, recently in Philadelphia. They have 
three girls, Anne, three; Tracy, two; and 
Patty, s·even months. Gail lives just an hour 
from Barbara Healy Van Duyne and hopes 
to see her soon. 

Barbara Hamaker Pezzino reports a 
change of address to 1508 San Remo Ave 
Coral Gables, Fla. Her husband is assista~~ 
buyer in major appliances at Jordan Marsh. 
They have a boy, Johnny, one and a new 
addition expected next March. She says that 
she has lost contact with her roommate, 
Pat Fisher Young and that she'd love to 
hear from her. 

Connie Gibson Wehrman is in Rio de 
Janeiro, Brazil, where her husband, Phil, 
is the assistant Naval Attache at our Am· 
erican Embassy. 

As for Gene and myself, we have just 
bought a ranch house in Bricktown, N.J. 
and are moving in on October first. We have 
one son, Geoffrey, three. We hope anyone 
down our way will drop in and s·ee us. We 
are going to be neighbors of Harry and 
Carol Reddell Axt and their two girls. 

56 
Hi-Ki 

Constance Fowler Mathews 
(Mrs. E. William) 
1335 W. Seventh Ave. 
Columbus 12, Ohio 

Thanks to the request of Lynn Sabo 
Bergen, now President of the Alumni Class 
of 1956, yours truly will be making another 
stab at keeping the rest of the class posted 
on the Hi-Ki members of the Class of '56. 
You all can help me and the other corres
pondents by returning the postage-paid cards 
we send out or by just writing a note of 
your news; the family and what you've been 
doing so that we'll have news to write about. 
Please do your part, and we'll try to do ours. 

Some months 'ago Carla Kelley's falther 
wrote a note saying that Carla was studying 
design and French at Geneva University in 
Switzerland. Carla lives with a non-English 
speaking family in the suburbs and com
mutes by bike or bus to school. Mr. Kelley 
said Carla and some of her friends hoped to 
tour Spain, Portugal and a bit of Africa dur
ing the Christmas holidays. It will be fun to 
hear more details from Carla herself when 
she returns home. 

Deborah Morse was married on August 
26 to John P. McNutt in Tiverton, R.I. 

On January 6, Jim and Joanne Jacobs Rit
son announced the birth of Merritt Bartlett, 
their third child and second son. The Rit
sons have lived in their six-room ranch 
house about a year and love it. J o writes 
that Jim is with General Oil Co., in public 
relations and selling. 

Maybeth Curtiss Collier wrote a long 
newsy letter after the reunion. It was such 
fun to hear about so many in our class. Wish 
I could have joined you. Beth's daughter, 
Linda, had a long siege with illness,. but is 
well now and is undoubtedly helping mom
mie pick flowers in the garden at the Meth
odist Parsonage in LaGrangeville, N.Y. 

I see by the missing list that Emmy Jo 
Brunner Garmon is on the lost list. My dad 
had occasion to be at the hospital in Willi· 
mantic, Conn., sometime ago. A nurse re
cognized the name and asked if I was re
lated. It was Emmy Jo evidentally. When I 
made a call on a friend there this year, I 
asked if Emmy J o was still there. The nurse 
questioned didn't know her. Anyway, Emmy 
J o was in Connecticut a year or so ago. 

As for the Mathews, we are all fine. Sara, 
three, and Martha, two, are typical toddlers; 
growing like weeds, learning new tricks 
constantly and enjoying life immensely. We 
just returned from a glorious month's vaca
tion in New England full of rest, relaxation, 
golf, lobsters and salt water swimming. Now 
we're all set to take on a full year at church. 

56 
Kl·Me 

Jean Rieder Irving 
(Mrs. W. Griggs) 
Rural Box 97-A 
South Kent, Conn. 

Received a long newsy letter from Joan 
Lamparter saying that she is still enjoying 
life in New York, working for the New 
Yorker, taking piano lessons, and working 
on her masters at New York University. As 
if that isn't enough to keep one occupied, 
Joan also seems to be enjoying life this 
summer doing a little social traveling on 
weekends! A life which is envied by many 
at this time, I imagine! Joan reports that 
Debby Morse will be married in August, 
and that she has seen Phyllis Cotter a great 
deal. Joan has also heard from her former 
roommate, Dagny Blom Kalinowsky. 
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Carolyn McDougall Gardiner wrhes that 
she, Lynn, Wendy, four, and Scott, three 
have just moved to West Orange, N.J., 
where they are enjoying their new home and 
a neighborhood with lots of playmates for 
their children. Lynn works with Microlab in 
Livingston. Their address is 7 Kingwood 
Road. 

Vivian Lee Reynard and family will en
joy another ·eight months on the Hawaiian 
Islands. Bibs, Dick, and Vicky, are awaiting 
the arrival of Vicky's playmate in December. 
The Reynards have rented a little house on 
the lovely northshore of Oahu. They will 
return to the United States in April 1962. 

Joan McConnell Bridge has one-year-old 
triplets; David, Donald, and Melody! Their 
oldest son, Harold, will enter kindergarten 
this fall. Then there is Becky, their four
and-one-half year old daughter,, who is a 
mixture of Mother's helper and Little Iodine. 

Joke Leyds reports that after completing 
her course at Katherine Gibbs, she has had 
sev·eral jobs and a four-month trip to 
Europe. Joke is presently employed as sec
retary to the sales manager of the Hotel 
Kenmore. On September 9, Joke became 
Mrs. Gerald E. Russell and will reside in 
Foxboro, Mass. 

Judith Klionsky Sallerson has had a busy 
year settling in their new home at 108 Lee 
Ave., Endicott, N.Y. On July 9, 1961 their 
s-econd son was born. The oldest boy is 
three. 

Pat McGuire Raymore writes that Paul, 
Jr., has just celebrated his second birthday, 
and that they have enjoyed a wonderful 
vacation in Manasquan this summer. 

Sue Leach Goodman has no special news. 
She and Dick will move into their new home 
in Chatham, N. J. in the beginning of Oc
tober, about which they are thriUed. They 
had a week in Nassau in March and a week 
in Fire Island this August. 

We; G11iggs, Susan, and Steven, enjoy 
life on a farm in South Kent, Conn. Griggs 
teaches· at the elementary school and enjoys 
every bit of his work. Although we are way 
up in the hills; our nearest neighbor is a 
quarter of a mile away, our life is far from 
dull or lonely; with children, puppies, kittens, 
rabbits, geese, ducks and chickens to keep 
us constantly delighted and on the move! 
W·e are also expecting another Irving to 
arrive early in March. Hope the snow won't 
be too deep by then. The hospital is twenty 
miles of back roads from here! 

56 Barbara St. Philip Tarbert 
(Mrs. Walter R., Jr.) 
27666 Lexington Pkwy. 
Southfield, Mich. 

Another summer has passed, a hot humid 
one for us in Michigan, and now it is time 
to settle down to the duties and activities 
that always seem to accompany the fall. 

Evidently many of you broke your arm 
with strenuous summer play, but I hope all 
casts are off in time for the winter issue of 
the BULLETIN. 

I had a newsy note from Dana Spicer 
McCown, who is now living at 117 C. St., 
Apt. B, Davis, Calif. Hubby, Bob, is doing 
graduate work in Agronomy and will even
tually have a Ph.D. in preparation for for-
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eign work. Dance is expecting her first baby 
in December. 

Lynn Sabo Bergen writes that they are 
enjoying life in a six-room apartment and 
are busy redecoratiing. She says the ceilings 
are quite high which makes painting difficult. 
They have a two-year old daughter, Mar
guerite Anne, who they call Meg. Her hus
band, Frank, is now working as an ac
countant with the Shell Oil Company in 
Sewaren, N.J. 

Two children, a girl, Christine Lynn, two 
and a boy, Craig Martin, eight months keep 
Barbara Saunders Olson, quite busy. Bobbie 
and husband Norm, who works at Electric 
Boat Division of General Dynamics Corpor
ation at Groton, Conn., now live in a ranch 
home on Village St., Northford, Conn. 

This has been a very exciting year for 
Diane Schueler Hoover. On March 29, their 
second son, Kristopher Mann, was born. 
They also moved into their new home in 
June. The address is 20 Canterbury Lane, 
Short Hills, N. J. They, too,. have been 
decorating. They spent their vacation in the 
Poconos with three other couples including 
Dan and Claire Gormley Reheis '55. They 
also met Betty Malmrose Olson and her 
husband, Wally. 

Nancy Schnrger was married this summer 
to William Peebles, III, and is living in 
Ohio. 

Carol Rutter Christensen's new address 
iss 3016 S. Ogden, Englewood, Colo. They 
have a baby girl, Wendy Ann, born Febru
ary 9, 1961. 

April 15, was the date of Linda Smith's 
marriage to William P. Burke. Their new 
address is 105 West Tenth St., Huntington 
Station, L.I., N.Y. They honeymooned for 
two weeks in Mexico. Linda is still working 
for American Express in New York. 

I received a long newsy letter from Susie 
Shipman Hessert. Her address is 113 Antie
tam Rd., Barclay Farm, Haddonfield, N. J. 
She writes that she lunched with Barbara 
Neuber McKay, Nancy Hinchman Kirsh, 
and Zoe Zimmerman. Barbie is living in 
Moorestown and has a little boy, John, and 
Nancy a little girl. 

She also says that Sally Roy Braddock 
is back from Florida and living in Medford, 
N.J. 

After Centenary Sue went to Syracuse 
University for two more more years then 
went into the modeling field in Philadelphia. 
From there she went with Gardner Asso
ciates of Pittsburgh doing pantomime work 
at conventions, spending two years on the 
Ford Motor Co. American Road Show. 
They traveled around the country with two
week stops at shopping centers in many 
cities. As if all this wasn't ·enough Sue 
topped it off with her marriage in January 
of this year spending a fabulous honeymoon 
in San Francisco and Hawaii. She has given 
up her career to he a full time wife and is 
enjoying every minute of it. Husband, Bill, 
is a graduate of Notre Dame and has his 
own retail business. He will soon be opening 
a new store in the Cherry Hill Shopping 
Center. 

I have been kept busy with many activi
ties these past few years. We have three 
children; Wally, III, four; David, three, and 
Judith, two months. 

Keep those post cards coming and don't 

forget to send any black and white glossy, 
pictures; but remember that you must be in 
the picture. 

56 
st-z 

Helen Kerrian Selverian 
(Mrs. Edward M.) 
2613 Arbor Rd. 
Broomall, Penna. 

On May 28, 1961, John Harry joined our 
family and Michael, age four, is delighted 
with his new brother. 

Ruth Williams Swayze had been teaching 
first grade but with the birth of Carolyn 
Ann on May 9, 1961, she retired to the role 
of wife and mother. 

Nancy Jane Wingate Sundstrom is expect
ing her first heir in January. Get-togethers 
with Pat Fisher Young, Mary Berry Mc
Clary, Carolyn Brueckner Macdonald and 
Mary Balfour Browning are frequent. 

Victoria Sutphen Reynolds and Bob re
port the addition of Douglas Edward on 
April 24, 1961. He joins brother, Robert, 
Jr., age five. 

Bev Swartwood Langan and John are very 
happy now that they have finally moved into 
their new home at 15719 Southway Dr., 
Brookpark 30, Ohio. 

Nancy Sutton McCabe has two boys, 
Jeffrey, three, and Steven, age two. Nancy 
and Howard are still living in Irvington, 
N. Y., but have started house-hunting. 
Would love to have anyone in the area visit 
them. 

57 
F-H 

Baynes MacLea 
1440 Walker Ave. 
Baltimore 12, Md. 

Joan Frank Sweigart writes that besides 
moving into a new house, she is busy with 
a new job as private secretary to the director 
of medical education at St. Joseph's Hos
pital. Her husband is the urology resident 
in the same hospital. Joan's new address is: 
Mrs. Gene M. Sweigart, 1619 Alexandria 
Dr., Lexington, Ky. 

Jane Friedman Korman has a new ad
dress: Mrs. Leonard I. Korman, 1085 
Squirrel Rd., Jenkintown, Penna. 

Received a sad note from the college 
which I know everyone in the class of 1957 
would lilke to know about. Mary Jane 
Foringer Wilder was killed in an automobile 
accident in December, 1960. No details were 
given. 

Congratulations to June Gibbs Lied. She 
was married in April in Hackettstown. 
June's new address is: Mrs. Ray E. Lied, 
R. D. No. 1, Denver, Penna. 

57 
K-Ma 

Sandra Smith Crannell 
(Mrs. Richard W.) 
R.D. No. I 
Voorheesville, N.Y. 

This is our Fifth Reunion year so let's 
make the 1961-62 BULLETINS bigger than 
ever. 

Congratulations are in order for Sue 
Mackta Genet and her husband, Leon, who 
were married August 6. The Genets honey
mooned in Europe for a month visiting such 
places as Lisbon, Madrid, Mallorca and 
Paris. They are temporarily living at 107 
New St., East Orange, N.J. Letty Fischer, 



Sue's roommate was a bridesmaid at the 
wedding. 

Eileen Leonard writes us that she and 
Don Koehler plan to be married in the 
near future. 

At the time I received a note from Merle 
Markle Katz she was awaiting the arrival 
of the stork. Merle has a two-year-old son 
now. The Katz Family have bought a home 
in Hamden, Conn. at 25 Hearn Lane and 
plan to move there the first of November. 

Judi McCormick Joiner, husband, Tom, 
and daughter, Tammy Lynn have moved in
to a typical Texas rancher and have been 
busy re-decorating since. Judi has been busy 
keeping Tammy out of the newly fertilized 
yard. The Joiners new address is 9530 
Vogue Lane, Houston 24, Texas. 

Dick and I visited my roommate,. Linda 
Pinkney Emmons and her husband, Dick, in 
their newly-purchased home in Ridgewood, 
N.J. Linda and Dick are also the proud 
parents of Mark Richard born August 22, 
1961. 

Let me hear from you before our next 
publication of the BULLETIN which is the 
first of January. How about some pictures 
of YOU and the children for the next issue? 

57 
Me-0 

Alice Tomlin Burgess 
(Mrs. Robert B. Jr.) 
610 Walker Ave. 
Baltimore 12, Md. 

I was disappointed to hear from only 
three of the fourteen alumni to whom post
cards were sent. 

Barbara Morton Poey writes that her 
husband has a year remaining with the Navy 
and that she and Dick have seen Zoe Ad
denbrook Garlin and Bobby Macdonald 
Dowd. Barb's new address is 620 Poly Pl., 
Apt. 5-C, Brooklyn 28, N.Y. 

Forgive me if I'm incorrect, but I assume 
the card I received signed "Love, Nancy" is 
from Nancy Newnam Newton, who wrote 
saying she had visited her former roommate, 
Nancy Ott Heynigger, in Sea Girt, N.J. 
recently. Nancy and Randy are living in 
Maryland while Dick is working toward 
his doctorate at one of the universities here. 

Bob and I hope to see Ruthie Nelson this 
month when she returns from Hawaii. Af
ter leaving her job in San Francisco this 
May, Ruthie spent the summer in Honolulu 
working at one of the larger hotels there. 
She was to have met her pareillts during 
early September in San Francisco to tour 
the West and drive home to New Jersey. 

Nancy Orcutt Rogan is working at the 
. telephone company until Christmas. She is 
expecting a playmate for her daughter, 
Xelly, during January. The Rogan's new 
address in Ithaca is 227 Wood Str·eet. 

I'm still working at IBM in Baltimore, 
although Bob and I may move to Virginia 
this fall. One thing we won't miss is Balti
more's oppressive heat in the summertime, 
but we will miss all the sailing we've done 
this summer on the Chesapeake. The Alum
ni Association is having a tea on the lOth 
of September for the new Centenary fresh
men, and it's been through the Baltimore 
Alumni Club that I've had an opportunity 
to see Kitty Roberts, Baynes MacLea and 
Jane Ellicott Flattery at several meetings 
during the past year. 

57 
Sco-Th 

Karen Turner Bragdon 
(Mrs. D. A., III) 
341 North Gore 
St. Louis 19, Mo. 

There are more than just a few of you 
who haven't written since our class was 
graduated. Where are you?? 

Someone sent me a card full of news but 
forgot to sign her maiden name and I 
haven't any record of who she is. She was 
recently married and her name now is Mrs. 
Robert I. Smith, Jr. I will have her news 
printed in the next issue if she will please 
send me her maiden name. 

Lynn Tatro DeLoe writes that she and 
her husband have moved back to the East 
and are expecting the,ir first child in early 
October. Her address is 63-B Rye Colony, 
Rye, N. Y. Lynn recently spent a weekend 
with Lynne Elliott Solomon ·and her family. 
The Solomons have a two-year-old daughter. 
Lynn also said that Betsy Simmons Yon
mans and her husband dropped in for a 
visit earlier in the summer. They now have 
two children; Tim, two, and Tina, one. 

Patricia Scott was married recently to 
Joseph J. Mignon. Their address is 140. 
Riverview Ave., North Arlington, N.J. 

Elaine Gibson Mosbrook writes that her 
husband, Joe, is now news director for 
WRCV radio and television in Philadelphia. 
Johnee's new address is Crittenden Manor 
Apt. 811-A, Vernon Rd., Philadelphia, Pa. 

Anne Thompson Baird left her teaching 
job at the Shipley School in Bryn Mawr, 
Pa. in June to await the arrival of her first 
child. The Baird's new address is 207 David 
Dr., Bryn Mawr, Pa. 

Susan Seigenfeld Richter has a sixteen
month-old daughter who, Suzy says, is a 
real young lady most of the time, but can 
be quite a little terror at others! Suzy and 
Jim have rented a lovely ranch house in 
Scarsdale, N. Y. on 9 Fox Meadow Rd. 
The Richters had a marvelous time vaca
tioning in Florida and Nassau last winter. 

Another new address is that of Mavis 
Thomton Fox, 100 Beach Ave., Fanwood, 
N.J. 

After extensive travel in the United States 
and Europe, Lee Sullivan tells me she's 
ready to settle down! Sully will be married 
in Ohio on September 16 to Robert Sherman 
Daggett, a California lawyer. Barbara Wing 
Garrens '56, hopes to be among the wedding 
guests. The Daggetts will live at 2207 Rus
sell St., Berkeley 5, Calif. 

By the time you read this the Bragdons 
will have moved to the address at the top 
of this column. Two weeks ago we found 
a beautiful eight-room apartment that we 
just couldn't resist! I think our daughter, 
who was two in July, will enjoy having all 
the extra room as much as Dud and I will. 
In June we spent three weeks visiting my 
parents in Trenton, N.J. While there we 
saw Joyce Haviland Pizzini and her hus
band, Bob. 

58 
C-D 

Andrea Klein Schaughency 
(Mrs. Michael F.) 
127 Harding Ave. 
Endwell, N.Y. 

1 was delighted to hear from several of 
the girls this summer. 

Anne Draper deCamp has just moved to 
Georgia from Maryland. Her new address 
is: 1712 Wildwood Ave., Colum
bus, Ga. Anne has a son,. William Schuyler 
deCamp, Jr., born July 7, 1960. Anne, her 
husband, Bill, and little Schuyler had a nice 
long vacation in San Francisco and Colo
rado before moving to Georgia. Bill is sta
tioned at Fort Benning now and was just 
promoted to Captain. Anne saw Sally Whit
ford in Washington, D. C. She and Betty 
Grier have an apartment together. Carol 
Lehr is also working in D. C. Anne also 
reports that Mimi Murphy has received her 
M.A. in Education and will teach in Colo
rado next year. 

I received a no,te from Victoria Day. By 
publication date she will be Mrs. Robert 
S. Day. She and Bob were married on Sep
tember 9, 1961. Their address is 140 Wil
liam St., Clifton, N.J. Very clever to get 
married and not have to change your n(lme, 
Vicky! 

Nina Cline Brinckerhoff (Mrs. James) tells 
us of a change of address, 207 Bathgate 
Ave., South Bound Brook, N.J. Her hus
band is a project engineer at U.S. Gypsum 
Company, South Plainfield. 

Carol Comstock Holborow and husband, 
Hal, have completed their stay at Penn 
State. Hal graduated in June and they have 
moved to Cleveland, where Hal will be an 
industrial engineer with Fairmont Foods. I 
hope to have their new address by the next 
issue. 

Some very interesting news from Judi 
Donnan. She graduated from the University 
of Washington last June with a major in 
sociology. She was working for the state 
highway department, but in September she 
joined the Seattle Police Department as a 
full-pledged Police Woman! She has been 
working at the Youth Center for two years 
and is well trained in the field. 

As for myself, I just completed my career 
as secretary to a project manager at the 
IBM product development laboratory here 
'in Endicott. I worked there for almost two 
years. I am now a full fledged housewife. 
Mike is a designer at the IBM Product De
velopment Lab. I had a note from Barbara 
LePori Grosvenor. She, Bruce, and their 
little daughter, Lynn, born in November 
1960, have recently moved to an apartment 
in Plainfield, N.J., at 918 Kenyon Avenue. 
She and Bruce had a very nice vacation in 
Florida. 

I hope to hear from many more of you 
before the Winter issue. 

58 
N-Q 

Alice Russell Novaco 
(Mrs. Stanley F.) 
1317 Shady Ave. 
Pittsburgh 17, Penna. 

Susan Price Ford has been teaching for 
three years,. now she is going to Temple 
University full time to obtain her degree. 
She will graduate in June '63. 

I received some news from two girls for 
the first time since we graduated. Nancy 
Newell was married to Larry Gittleson last 
October. She and Larry are living in Santa 
Clara, Calif. Her husband is working as a 
mechanical engineer with Lockheed, and 
Nancy is a draftsman with Minneapolis
Honeywell. Brenda Porter graduated from 
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the University of Wisconsin in 1960 and 
then plunged into the business world as an 
insurance underwriter which s·eemed very 
dull to her. She decided traveling would be 
much more exciting. Brenda just returned 
from five months in Europe where she spent 
sometime studying and the rest dashing from 
country to country. She ran into Donna 
Jones who has been having a fantastic 
time in Europe for the past year. Donna is 
now a governess on the French Riviera after 
a winter of skiing. 

Wedding bells rang for Mary Potts on 
August 26 in Richmond Hill, Long Island. 
Her husband is Dixon J. Lang a 1958 grad
uate from Gettysburg. He spent two years 
in the medical corps of the Army and is 
entering his second year at the Nazarene 
Theological Seminary in Kansas City, Mis
souri. They will be settling down in Kansas 
City after their wedding trip. Mary gradu
ated from Columbia University, faculty of 
medicine, in June. 

Chally Porter Wootton and her husband, 
Larry, have just rented a six-room house. 
Her new address is Perkasie Ave., Star 
Route, Perkasie, Penna. Both Chally and her 
husband went to summer school. Rusty to 
Tyler School of Fine Arts and she to Tem
ple. She is now back teaching kindergarten 
in the public school system. In June 1962 
Rusty graduates from Tyler and then will 
start work on his Masters. 

The new address of Betsy Olson Spencer 
is Building 19, 676 Park Ave., East Orange, 
N.J., but will soon be moving to Red Bank, 
N. J., since her husband, Ken, just had a 
nice promotion. Betsy is expecting a baby 
around September 30th. She also reports 
that Jackie Warner Whitridge is expecting 
an addition to her family in October. 

On September 15, Marcia Moore Bowen is 
moving to New Haven, Conn. where her 
husband Bucky, has a job. 

As you notice above, Stan and I have 
moved to Pittsburgh wher·e he has just be
gun a year's study at the University of 
Pittsburgh for his Masters in Business. He 
is in the Trimester program which means he 
will graduate in August 1962. I am secre
tary to the district sales manager of a 
machinery distributors company and love 
every minute of it. This summer Stan and 
I spent a weekend in Akron, Ohio visiting 
Katie Hitch Grant '59,. and her husband. 
Tom is working for Humble Oil Co. in 
Akron and Katie is expecting a baby in 
October. 

Keep the news flowing! After three years 
away from Centenary, there should be lots 
to report. 

58 
Ra-Sh 

Linnea M. Ogren 
159 Indian Tmil Rd. 
Williamsville 21, N.Y. 

It was nice to hear from Penny Reed Carr 
and receive news of her two sons, Christo
pher and Timothy Douglas. Penny reports 
that due to Jay's work, they are on the move 
a lot, and expect to be transferred out of 
the Cleveland, Ohio area within the year. 

Mickey Sayles wrote that she had a nice 
visit with Ann Johnson Panl this past sum
mer, and Mickey is now an IBM'er in 
Washington, D. C. 

My vacation this summer was spent on 
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the Jersey Shore with Sandi Sutorius Apple
by and her ten month old, blue-eyed baby 
girl, Linnea. She's the apple of my ·eye! 
I'm back to work again, as a member of the 
Happy IBM Family in Buffalo. 

This is a plea to you all to answer my 
post cards; we're all interested to know 
what our classmates ar·e doing! 

58 
Si-T 

Sue Zimmerman Thornton 
(Mrs. J. Scott, Jr.) 
530 East End Ave. 
Pittsburgh 21, Penna. 

Elizabeth Stifflard was married to Bruce 
Hartwell Wood on the twenty-ninth of April. 

Joan Smith Goodwin's husband,. Frank, 
and his father own and operate Gatorland, 
a popular tourist attraction in central Flori
da. Their address is 1312 Verona St., Kis
simmee, Fla., and they'd love to see anyone 
who's down thataway. Joan's son, Michael, 
must be almost two years now. 

Sarah Smith Parks was married in No
vember of 1959 to Topper. Sally was work
ing as a cytopathology technician, and she 
said they were contemplating a move to 
Canada. 

Nancy Storr has been a s,tewardess for 
Northwest Orient Airlines for the past two 
years. She is living at home and is based in 
the twin cities; St. Paul and Minneapolis. 
Nancy passes on the news that Sue Gordon 
Posnor has a daughter, Barbara Ann, who 
was one year old on August 20. 

One of Elisa Strachan's family sent back 
the postcard saying that Lise is married to 
Philip L. Wickenden, has a fifteen month 
old girl, Leigh F., and is living in Erie, Pa. 
Please send us, the almuni office or me your 
new address. 

Virginia Sullivan is a stewardess with 
American AirLines. She's living in New 
York; enjoyed a trip to Europe last spring. 

Linda Tanzer became the wife of Stephen 
J. Richman on May 15, 1960, and they had 
a daughter, Robin Lynn, on July 5, 1961. 
Linda sees Dale Bederson Rotner with her 
son, Glenn, and Gail Wasserman Fishkind 
with her girl, Robin. Linda :ceports that her 
roommate, JoAnn Dix was married in June 
to Carl Rosen. 

Deborah Taylor was married October 24, 
I 959, to Henry Moncure. Henry is a first 
lieutenant and they have been living at Fort 
Monmouth, N.J. Now Debbie and Hank 
ar·e on their way to Germany with their 
year old daughter, Karen Ann. 

Jill Thomson Winner had a son, Kurt 
William, Jr., on September 25, 1960. 

Sally Todd Gneiser's husband, Jerry, is 
with A. C. Nielsen Co., in Green Bay, 
Wise. Sally keeps busy with David, twenty
two months, and Doug,. five months. 

I was terribly sorry to miss my room
mate's wedding. Mary Tsongas and Gilman 
H. Hallenbeck were married in June at 
West Point. Elaine Massad and Pat Holt 
were in the wedding party. 

Dianne Tuzeneu Woolley, husband, 
George, and son, George J. III, are living 
at 163 Sylvania Ave., Neptune City, N.J., 
and are in the process of having a house 
built. 

Daryl Seltzer was' graduated from Miami 
University in June with her bachelor's de
gree in Business Administration. Daryl had 

a marvelous vacation in Hawaii. and came 
to visit us for a few days in August. This 
fall, she will be going back to her apart
ment in Miami and looking for employment. 

All is chaos as usual in the Thornton 
home with my mother coming from Hong 
Kong for my brother's wedding, and us 
in the midst of redecorating three rooms. 
Scott has finally finished his graduate work, 
and we're not sure as yet where we will be 
in the near future. Our son, J. continues to 
grow at a fantastic pace. 

58 
U-Z 

Sue Remington 
405 West 23 St. 
Apt. 10-E 
New York, N.Y. 

Marion Vreeland became engaged to Wil
liam Whittle. He is from Fort Smith, Ark. 
She is now working for Kennecott Copper 
Corp. 

I received a nice letter from Judy Vaughn 
West the other day saying that they had a 
daughter, Lucinda Van Cleve, on February 
8, 1961. Their new address is 1147 King
ston Ave., Plainfield, N.J. 

Wendy Wilde Sloan writes that she and 
Ted lived in Dotham, Ala., for the summer 
and will return to Philadelphia in the fall. 
They are the proud parents of a baby boy, 
Theodore, III. 

She also writes that Sue Wells is still 
working as a medical secretary for the Me
thodist Hospital in Philadelphia. 

Mary Lou Wilcox was married June 24, 
1961 to Arden Emery, a mechanical en
gineer fmm Lehigh. Their new address is 
232 West Parker Ave., Bethlehem, Penna. 
Ardie is working for Bethlehem Steel for 
the summer and plans to do graduate work 
at Lehigh in the fall. 

Nancy Weaver Johnson had identical 
twin boys on May 28, 1961. They were 
named Steven and MichaeL They have just 
bought a new house and the address is: 14 
Erwin Dr., Burton, Ohio. 

Doris Waldren, Joan Buechler, Mary Potts 
and Judy Flinn just graduated from the De
partment of Nursing at Columbia University 
in June. They are all graduate nurses with 
their B.S. degrees. Doris is working for 
Babies Hospital. She and Joan Buechler have 
an apartment together in New York. 

Arlene White will graduate on September 
22 from White Plains Hospital. 

Sally Wilson Wilder's son T. D. is almost 
a year old and they are expecting a second 
baby the beginning of October. They, too, 
have just moved into a new house at 5253 
DeAlva Dr., Hamilton, Ohio. 

Dian Van Voorhis married George 
Shrum, Jr., on September 1, 1961 in Un
iontown, P·enna .. 

59 
He-K 

Bette Schlech Cato 
(Mrs. John T.) 
3324 Norfolk 
Houston 6, TeJCas 

Sorry I missed the last issue; but no news 
means no column. Our next BULLETIN 
deadline is January 8. 

Pat Hedley Howard's pres·ent address is 
72 Lakeview Terr., Ramsey, N.J. '· 

From the grapevine,. I understand Aldine 



Hitzel was married in June to Thomas Fu
cito, a graduate of Purdue who is working 
for RCA in Somerville, N. J. 

Susan Hoyt Holloway's new address is 
16100 Sunset Blvd., Pacific Palisades, Oalif. 
Her husband, George, works for General 
Electric and they were recently transferred 
there. 

Pat Klee Fallani's address is V,ia Del 
Melarancio 7, Florence, Italy. 

Alice Kingston's new address is HilLtop 
House, Apt. 408, 1200 North Queen St., 
Arlington 9, Va. 

Sandra Grammes Perose reports that she 
and Roger are the proud parents of Roger 
Lee III, born on March 1. 

As for myself, I am very happy being 
Mrs. John T. Cato. We were married on 
March 11 and honeymooned in San Antonio. 
Jack is a stockbroker with an established 
security house here in town. I still love my 
work at Tennessee Gas Transmission Com
pany. 

59 
Me-Po 

Pauline Dreher Fisher 
(Mrs. Robert L., Jr.) 
Hoo&ier Courts, A-6 
Bloomington, Ind. 

Julia L. Meier has been working for two 
doctors in St. Louis for the past two years 
and loves it. She sees Margaret W. Pauley 
often and hears from Bridget Schreyer fre
quently. Bridget has a little boy almost one 
year old! 

Jean J. Miller has become engaged to Lee 
Ariders, a secondary education major at 
Penn State. They will be married on June 
23, 1962. Jean was also in the court of the 
Floralia Queen for the city of Philadelphia. 

Sandra L. Moody has become pinned to 
James Focess, who is now continuing his 
studying toward a Masters degree at Boston 
University's School of Public Relations. 

Mary E. Nelson has recovered beautiful
ly from the open heart operation which she 
had about a year ago. She met John H. 
Van Dusen while at Fort Lauderdale last 
Easter and they became engaged this past 
Easter. A wedding date has been set for 
October 14, 1961. Jack, a graduate of Villa
nova Universtity, is employed by- Ptrice, 
Waterhouse and Company. He and Mimi 
will be residing in the Philadelphia area. 
Mimi also hears from Gail Glick, who is in 
Texas at an airline school. 

Karen H. Newton is engaged to Fred 
Graff, and they will be married September 
30, 1961. Kitty and Fred plan to live in 
the San Francisco Bay area. Kitty has re
cently acquired a red MG and a red chest
nut hunter. 

Judith Oberhuber Tagg and Bare are ex
pecting their first baby the middle of Sep
tember. Bare was graduated from Penn 
State this August. 

Judith Parker Johnston was expecting her 
first baby the first of August. She and David 
entertained Linda Hawkins during July. 
Their new address is 1010 Pueo St., Hono
lulu, Hawaii. 

Gail Parks saw Marge Brown Romig and 
Deborah McCandless this spring while at
tending a convention at Atlantic City. Gail 
has spent this summer working at Yellow
stone National Park. She wili -be Teaching 
physical education in Duxbury, Mass. be-

ginning this September,, grades 1 through 
12 and will have have an apartment in 
Weymouth. Gail sees Marilyn Miller '60 
often. Marilyn has one year remaining at 
Springfield College. 

Wendy Morrison married Harold O'Calla
ghan, Jr., of Mamaroneck, N.Y., in Feb
ruary. They honeymooned in Nassau and 
Jamaica and are now Iiving in New York 
at 420 East 79 St. 

Bob and I are beginning our last year here 
at Indiana Univers,ity where Bob is working 
on his Master of Business Administration 
degr-ee. I am working as secretary to the 
dean of the School of Business here on 
campus. Next August we will be heading 
toward Fort Eustis, Va., and the transporta
tion corps of the U. S. Army. 

59 
Ra-Sl 

Carol Tolk Levine 
(Mrs. Robert L.) 
21 Randy Rd. 
Framingham, Mass. 

Sent out cards for news for my first 
column for the BULLETIN and the re
sponse was really poor. Please take just a 
moment to fill out the cards. We all want 
to hear your news. 

Bob annd I have a son, John Alan, born 
on October 19, 1960. W·e also have a 
lovely poodle, and a new home in Framing
ham and are very happy. 

Sue Rhett Mills has been working in 
Connecticut as a secretary while her hus
band, Matt, was with the Marine Corps in 
Puerto Rico from January until June. They 
will be back at Camp Lejeune in North 
Carolina for one more. year. After the 
Marine Corps, Matt plans to go to archi
tectural school. 

Pat Randall attended the University of 
Colorado, and graduated in August. Trish 
is pinned to George Downs, Jr., a graduate 
of Colorado School of Mines. The wedding 
is all set for September 9. 

60 ¥irginia Flory Black 
Elmira College 
Elmira, N. Y. 

Barbara Bodor and Lois Maccubbin, 
roommates at Penn State College, enjoyed 
their past year. They often see Ronnie Drag
na and Judy Tjaden around campus. 

Bonnie Brock is working with Gimbels in 
New York. When I last heard from her she 
was managing the Momselle Noelle Shop. 

Dedie Brown works at Detroit Institute 
of Arts as an assistant ar-t instructor. 

Kay Chaplin Scardino now has a nine
month-old son named Chris. Her husband, 
Phil, is still struggling through medical 
school. 

Linda Hamilton married Peter Daniels 
last April. 

Judy Calvert is now working at Merck, 
Sharp and Dohme, where polio and influ .. 
enza vaccine are made. She is a secretary 
for seven industrial engineers. 

Sue Chapman Ramsey was married in 
August, 1959, and she now has a little girl 
named Patricia Lynn. She is living in Lon
don where her husband, Ralph, is working. 

Sue says that Heidi Purdy Verheul is work
ing for Philco in Philadelphia as a secrertary 
and Charlotte Fry Thomas is living in 
Washington where her husband, Jack, is 
stationed. 

I received •a letter from my roommate, 
Jean Atwater saying that her S•ister Peggy 
'57 became engaged to Reverend Martin L. 
Deppe the first week in July. Peggy has 
planned her wedding date for October 1, 
1961. Jean spent her vacation at Stone 
Harbor with Kay Honneger. 

Joanne Smith has spent the summer work
ing at the Pridwin iHote:l on Shelter Island, 
N.Y. 

Anita Lipp Hardgreaves was married 
to Ron on June 10. It was such a nice wed
ding. Nancy Caseboldt and Kay Honneger 
were there. Anita and Ron are living in 
Cleveland until August 20 when they will 
return to New Jersey to live. 

This past summer has been very exciting. 
On September 9 I will 'announce my engage
ment to Peter Stoehr, a student at Colgate 
University. We plan to be married after I 
complete my senior year here. 

60 
Cl-E 

Gail Eby 
323 Windsor Ave. 
W:ayne, Penna. 

Connie Abell, one of my roommates, was 
married to Kenney Voelkel on September 9. 
Connie and I<Cenney are now making their 
home in Houston where Kenney is working 
for Underwood, Neuhaus & Co. an invest
ment firm. Polly Haines, Sissy Gibison and I 
were bridesmaids. Anna K. Whitacre, Betty 
Mirkin, and Bonnie Brock were at the 
wedding. 

Ann Dothard's new addr-ess is 406 Berk
ley Rd., Apt. B, Haverford, Penna. On 
April 23 Ann became engaged to Krine 
Westhoven, Jr., who is a music teaoher at 
Friends Central where Ann is also working. 
Ann plans to be married December 23, 1961. 

Another mommate, Polly Haines, became 
engaged to Dave Sautter from Abington. 
Polly is being married January 13. Her 
address until then will be 8011 Crefeld St., 
Philadelphia 18, Penna. 

60 
He-Ko 

Geraldine Alice Mace 
1216 Norbee Dr. 
Normandy Manor 
Wilmington 3, Del. 

My only reply came from Snsan Hewitt 
Jones (Mrs. Wayne C.), R.D. No. 1, Leban
on, N.J. She and Wayne were married on 
July 22, 1961 and had, as a bridesmaid, 
Polly Eggleston. Susie, this year, will be 
teaching second gr-ade and have a class of 
twenty-five children. Susie tells me she went 
to England last summer for Lynn Meredith 
Ellis's wedding. By the way, Lynne and her 
family will be in the states early in Septem
ber coming from Afrioa via England. 

Ann Dothard, Janine Evans, Susette Du
Puy, and I all met in New York City for 
dinner and a show. Susette is at the School 
of Physicians and Surgeons of Columbia 
studying physical therapy. 

Mary D. Ives was home for a brief vaca
tion before returning to Whittier College in 
California. Dee spent the summer working 
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in Napa State Hospital in Northern Cali
fornia completing supplementary work to
ward her major in psychology. Dee has be" 
come engaged to Mr. Ray Alan Yinger of 
California. They met while touring Europe 
with the All-American Chorus in the sum
mer of '60. They plan either a Christmas or 
Spring wedding. 

60 
Mi-Po 

Patricia Pierce Loring 
(Mrs. Richard A.) 
42 Oakwood Rd. 
Newtonville, Mass. 

Birdie Payer writes that she enjoys her 
work at the Unniversity of Connecticut, 
where she is a member of Phi Sigma Sigma. 
During the summer she stayed on for sum
mer school there and in June 1962 she will 
receive her degree in Education. 

Jean Pillers changed her name to Mrs. 
James MacDonald on June 10, 1961. The 
wedding took place in Philadelphia, and they 
are now living 1at 106 E. Cardinal Rd., Wild
wood Crest, N.J. Jean's husband is an 
assistant branch manager for the Seaboard 
Finance Company. Jean is employed as a 
secretary for the same firm. 

Judv Powell was married to Carl L. 
Braun. on December 18, 1960 in Bronxville, 
N.Y. Carl is a jet pilot with the Marines. 
During March they spent five weeks in 
Puerto Rico, where they had a wonderful 
time. Judy says that their home is just 
beautiful and that she added to their family 
by getting a miniature white poodle. 
"Owl's" new address is: 468 Dogwood Dr., 
Laurel Bay, S. C. 

On August 17, 1961, Susan Phillips be
came the bride of Douglas F. I. McGill. 
Douglas is from Toronto, Canada and is a 
student at the University of North Carolina, 
where Susan is also attending school. 

Barbara Mort is now Mrs. Wight Martin
dale Jr. Barb and Wighty became man and 
wife on April 8, 1961 in Montclair, N.J. 

Mrs. Thomas J. Yost is Laurie Pieper's 
new name. Tom is from Rocky River, Ohio. 
He attended Purdue and Harvard School of 
Business Administration. At present he is 
employed with Interchemical Corp. in To
ledo, Ohio. Laurie's maid of honor was 
Marguerite Lofft, while Betsy Stanley and 
Carolyn Hurley were her bridesmaids. 
Laurie's new address is: 4743 Overland 
Parkway, Apt. No. 204, Toledo 12. Ohio. 

I am only sorry that all my news cannot 
be cheerful, but such is not the case. You 
will all be sorry to hear that Anita Ozias 
lost her life in an automobile accident ea;rly 
this summer on the Connecticut Turnpike. 
I'm certain you all join me in extending our 
deepest sympathy to Anita's f.amily. 

To add to the list of weddings, on April 
1, 1961 I became Mrs. Richard A. Loring. 
Dick is now at M.I.T. Graduate School and 
will receive his Master's in Chemical En
gineering in February. For the fall semester 
we are in Oak Ridge, Tenn. at M.I.T.'s Prac
tice School. Our address is 105 E. Hunter 
Circle No; E, Oak Ridge, Tenn. 

Dick and I saw Anna K. Whitacre this 
summer while she was a swimming coun
selor at Camp Cowasset in North Falmouth, 
Mass. Anna K. was enjoying the Cape very 
much. 
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60 
Tu-Z 

Oarol Van Ness 
11 Pine St. 
Chatham, N. J. 

Lois Voorhees is working at Wyeth Lab
oratories where she is secretary to the pur· 
chasing agent. She recently won the Wyeth 
mixed-doubles tennis tournament. Lois 
coached the E-Wh:itland diving team again 
this year. During her vacation she is visiting 
in Ridgewood. 

Beverley Turner tells me that she is now 
working on Fifth Avenue in New York as 
a private secretary for Corn Products Com
pany. Her weekends during the past sum
mer wer·e spent at the Jersey shore. 

Judy Volkman Simpson has a new addi
tion to her family; a baby boy born on 
August 2, 1961. She is still working at Duke 
University as a secretary .. Her husband, 
Hoke, is attending graduate school at the 
University of North Carolina. 

Karen Von Den Deale spent her summer 
as a salesgirl in ,a department store. In the 
fall she is returning to Paterson State Teach
ersr College for her senior year. Karen is a 
member of Phi Theta Chi Sorority of which 
she has been elected chaplain. She s>ays that 
she saw Janine Evans after Janine returned 
from a Bermuda trip. She also wrote that 
Carolyn Luther Brown had a baby girl on 
June 10, Tracy Ann. 

Judy Waters hopes to continue her study 
of French this fall. For her vacation from 
her secretarial job at Princeton she is jetting 
out to the west coast. Judy has seen many 
of our class recently. She was a bridesmaid 
in Suzie Wyatt's wedding in June along with 
Brenda Bailey and Jeanne Ball Maurer. 
Jeanne and Suzie are now cousins as they 
each hav·e married a Maurer. Ann Dothard, 
Bev Hendricks and Joan Roberts were also 
at Suzie's wedding. Judy sees Gail Coates 
occasionally and she just visited Joy Mur
dock. Joy will be leaving for Texas this 
fall to attend college there. 

As for myself, I ~am still working at CIBA 
Pharmaceutical Products in Summit as a 
secretary. I haven't taken my vacation yet, 
but will in October as I'm getting married 
to Ron Mowder on October 7. I'm leading 
a very busy and exciting life now. My CCW 
roommate, Judy Gleim, will be my maid of 
honor. 

61 
lL 

Margaret Joyce Reed 
335 Bellevue Ave. 
Haddonfield, N. J. 

Judy Krummenacher wrote and told me 
of her job in New York City as an execu
tive secretary in an advertising agency. She 
said she's wearing her grey flannel suit every 
day. She's also on the staff of the office 
bulletin. 

Sandy Holroyd, who also works in New 
York City, is a secretary for the director of 
the international division of Holt, Rinehart 
and Winston Publishers. She and Carolee 
Clark, Lois Arvidson, Honey Williams, Bette 
Sue Cohen, Helen Kolakowsky and Val 
Massabni get together for lunch since they 
all work in the same vicinity. Carolee works 
for CBS and probably is rubbing elbows 
with all sorts of celebrities. Carolee wrote 

me that she was spending her weekends in 
Ocean City this summer. 

Peg Maxwell started working at tb.e 
Brookside Nursery School in New Milford 
this fall. She told me that she and Ann 
Chmiel and Norma Calder and Lois Childs 
had a reunion at Lois's house after gradua
tion. 

JoAnn McVey spent some time in Ocean 
City and ran across some CCW kids. She 
started Syracuse this falL 

Jeanne Toothill is working for a lady 
doctor in Germantown. She said the work 
is very interesting. 

Barb Tanis is a junior at Penn State ma
joring in Biology. Jan Auer, Sally Swan and 
Sally McKean are also Penn State girls. Barb 
was in Judy Reichstetter Vedder's wedding 
party in June. 

Carla Wright is living in Germany with 
her sister and brother-in-law. She is also 
touring Europe while she's there. 

Joan Shimer is at the Univers,ity of Mary
land. She also went there to summer 
schooL 

Mitti Securda spent some time this sum
mer in New England at a riding camp, and 
has been busy with Sachem, her horse. 

As for myself, I'm working as an artisit 
in Philadelphia. I had a glorious summer, 
spent my weekends down the shore and 
took a trip to Chicago. Hope I hear from 
all the rest of my friends from First Lotte 
soon. 

61 
lB 

Lois Arvidson 
115 Hill St. 
New Rochelle, N.Y. 

June Adams has spent the summer work
ing, and then soaking up the sun in Ocean 
City, Maryland where her family has a 
cottage. She is going to the University of 
Maryland this falL 

June Adams, Fran Nicola, Elsie Gillespie, 
Kate Green, and Jan Auer all got together 
in the middle of the summer. 

Janice Auer has started at Penn State un
der the four-term system. She is still major
ing in physical education. Jan is pinned to a 
professional football player with the New 
York Titans. 

Celinda Hardy is wo·rking and loves it! 
She lives in New York City at 24 West 12 
St., New York 11. She has lots of plans for 
the future. They will appear in the next 
BULLETIN. 

Nancy Ashton has been working for a 
Ph.D. Bio-Chemist this summer in a mirco
chemistry laboratory. She says it has been 
extPemely interesting and inspiring. This fall 
she will major in chemistry at the Universi
ty of Rochester. Nancy hopes to continue 
study in this field and do research. 

Sydney Hodson and Jane Wheatley work
ed together this summer at a camp. Sydney 
will attend Syracuse University this fall and 
major in Elementary Education. 

Elsie Gillespie nas been working at the 
Stamford Hospital Laboratory as a medical 
technologist and on September 11 she will 
begin a year of training for her registry in 
medical technology. 

Sue Fleming has spent the summer travel
ing in Europe, France, Italy, Germany, Bel
gium, England and her favorite country, 
Switzerland. She is going to business school 
in. October. 



Nancy Becker has been working in a 
woman's clothing s>tme, mainly ·with the 
sportswear department. She enjoys it and 
hopes to continue in the merchandising field. 

I enjoy working for J. Walter Thompson 
Company in the editing department. I often 
meet Sandy Holroyd, Mary Ellen Williams, 
Cindy Hardy, Karen McElroy, Helen Kola
kowsky, and Carole Clark for lunch. We 
would love to have any of the other CCW 
girls working in New York City join us. 

61 
D 

Gail Donovan 
Katherine Gibbs Secretarial 
School 
21 Marlborough St. 
Boston 16, Mass. 

Nancy Willoughby writes that she has 
just finished her six-week training program 
at the University of Hartford,, in preparation 
fot her job as an engineering aid. Art is still 
in the picture and will be home for a vaca
tion, September 17. 

Margot Foster visited Betsy Carpenter for 
a ·week in August on her way home from 
Cape Cod. Margot will be attending North 
W·estern University in the fall. 

Sue Fippin spent her summer working 
in a book shop at home. She will be charg
ing off to Katherine Gibbs, September 19. 

Betty Gilbert and Nancy Schutte were 
down visiting Pat Lambert and me in 
Aruba, right after graduation. Betty is now 
working at the Plainfield Trust Company in 
Plainfield, N.J. 

Sue Fippin, Betty Gilbert, Nancy Schutte, 
Jean and Judy Wisdom and Joan Bernegger 
were at Linda "Bullock's wedding in July. 
Linda and her husband, Richard Kirsche, 
spent their honeymoon in Aruba. They will 
be living· in the Princeton area. 

Cathy Motchane had a wonderful time in 
Paris this summer. She will be headed up 
to Boston soon to enter Boston University. 

Sally Murphy worked as a Craft Coun
selor at a camp this summer. Sally, Sue 
Lindner and Sally Jennings will begin their 
careers at the Columbia Nursing School on 
September 5. 

Sally Jennings and her family took the 
Grace Line cruise this summer and stopped 
in to say hello. 

Nancy Nash has spent most of her sum
mer preparing for a gal friend's wedding. 
She's really going to look forward to North
western this fall. 

Molly Power worked as a nurses aide this 
summer. She has a list of possible jobs at 
nursery schools near home :fior this fall. Sue 
Pollock was out to visit Molly in August. 
Molly also writes that Lee Fobes is engaged. 

Judy Reichstetter Vedder and Sam spent 
their honeymoon and part of their summer 
at Lake Chautauqua, N. Y. Sam and Judy 
reported to Fort Sill on August 13. Their 
address is 49 North 25 St., Lawton, Okla. 

61 
H 

Karen McElroy 
403 East 64 St. Apt. 1-E 
New York 21, N.Y. 

Vicki Hopkins is working at a local de
partment store in Fairless Hills, Penna. She 
is really a girl Friday assisting the buyers 
and preparing advertising. 

Nancy Heimert is working for the Radio
TV department of the New Jersey Council 
of Churches in East Orange. In September 
she is going to two conventions in Ocean 
City, N.J. for a week to do publicity for the 
Methodist and Baptist Conventions. She will 
be taping interviews and speeches. Perhaps 
we have a new Betty Furness in the making? 

Mary Ellen Williams is working for Look 
Magazine in New York City. She is a secre
tary in their production department. I have 
been meeting Mary Ellen and some of the 
other 1961 graduates for lunch every Tues
day at McAnn's Restaurant in New York 
City; good food and conversation. 

Carol Nelson has moved to Mount Vern
on, N.Y. Her new address is 293 East Pros
pect Ave. She became engaged, August 19, 
to Tom Vogley, who attends .Lehigh Uni
versity. They plan to be married next June. 
Carol is working at Jane Engel in Scarsdale, 
N.Y. and vis,its New York C[ty with the 
buyer to help purchase the latest fashions. 

Carol Maute became engaged to Ken 
Schweffler at the President's Ball last June. 
She is presently a secretary for Reader's 
Digest at Pleasantville, N.Y. in their inter
national division. I was up at her cottage at 
Peach Lake, N.Y. the end of July along 
with Judie Van Wetering. 

Lois Christensen is working at a small 
clothing store, The Colony Shop, in Chap
pauqua, N. Y., for the summer. In Septem
ber she will attend the Tobe-Coburn School 
of Fashion_in New York City. She had a 
Hammond get together in August when 
Nancy Keely Wessmns was home with her 
new baby boy. Bridge and conversation were 
the highlights of the afternoon. 

Judie Van Wetering is a medical secretary 
for Richardson-Merrell, Inc. in Mount Vern
on, N.Y. She enjoys her work very much. 

Sally Watts worked as a playground sup
ervisor this past summer for 115 kids. She 
was in the summer stock production of The 
Mikado. In September she will enter Syra
cus·e University to continue her education. 

As for myself, I am presently working 
for Owens-Illinois Glass Company in New 
York City as an executive secretary to the 
eastern region servic-e and transportation 
manager of the GLass Container Division. 
I have been living with Peggy Dexter in an 
apartment Slince the beginning o.f August. 
Come in and see us anytime! 
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Joan Karen Sandfort 
R.F.D. No. 1-Box 18 
Warwick, N.Y. 

Mary Alice Sykes was a playground lead
er for two hundred lively children. She plans 
to teaoh nursery shcool this fall while at
tending Newark State Teacher's College 
three nights a week. 

Mary Ann Selvaggio has a job as a typist 
at Bell Telephone Labs in Whippany, and 
hopes to move up with more experience. 

Betsy Garretson spent the summer work
ing at the Nutley Savings and Loan Com
pany in the tax department, and getting a 
marvelous tan at her summer home in 
Normandy Beach, N.J. Betsy is attending 
Upsala this fall. 

An exciting job as a legal secretary for 
Richardson-Merrell Inc. has caught Anita 

Catling in the whirl of life in New York. 
She is sharing a two and one-half room 
apartment with one of her friends at 353 
East 53rd St., New York 22, New York. 

New York has also claimed Helen Kola
kowski who is a medical secretary at the 
New York Hospital, Cornell Medical Cen
ter. She is employed by a doctor in the 
renal research department which offers her 
fascinating work, ·aLthough she sounded 
homesick for school life again. 

Speaking of school, summer sessions 
claimed Ann Pentecost who went to Mary
wood in Scranton for general and educa
tional psychology courses. Ann spent her 
leisure hours at Lake Winnola and, of 
course, with Woody. She is transferring to 
Springfield College, Springfield, Mass. this 
fall. 

Carol Harvey has surprised everyone with 
her decision not to attend New Hampshire. 
Instead, she has been hired by Stouffer's 
Restaurant for trruining in New York and 
then full-time work in Short Hills. She will 
work her way up in the dietetic field this 
way. Carol worked as a waitress this sum
mer, and for relaxation she attended Fair
leigh Dickinson University in Teaneck tak
ing Botany. In July, her ambition became 
contagious, and I joined her for a Zoology 
course .. 

I worked in Hawthorne, N.J. as a sec
retary, and kept house for myself in an 
apartment. This fall I am planning to room 
with Polly Hare at the Univers·ity of Ver
mont. 
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Mary Anne Nash 
R.D. No.1, Box 389 
Belmar, N. J. 

Marilyn Parsons has teamed up with 
Anne Barr, Nancy Biddlecombe, and Sue 
Byers and all are living at 362 Common
wealth Ave., Boston, M·ass. in a seventh 
floor penthouse apartment overlooking all 
of the big city. Marilyn is working at Peter 
Bent Brigham Hospital in Boston as a labor
atory technician in the kidney laboratory. 

Marion Hornaday and her roommate 
JoAnn Hack sailed on July 12 aboard the 
Queen Mary for an eight weeks' European 
tour. Upon her return, Marion expects to 
get a secretarial job. 

Sally LoY ell is ·engaged to John Mitchell, 
a student at the University of South Caro
lina. She took a ten-week course in typing 
and shorthand this summer and will seek 
employment this fall. 

Sally Swan writes froin P.enn State sum
mer school where she roomed with Cen
tenary classmate Jan Auer. Sally will reg
ister as a junior at P.enn this year. 

Nancy Schuetz attended the summer ses
sion of Indiana University where she will 
enter as a junior in September. 

My roommate, Judy Ward, begins her 
nurses training this month at Columbia 
School of Nursing in New York after spend
ing a summer of relaxation and fun. 

I am employed by Bell Telephone Labor
atories, Inc., in Holmdel, N.J., as a steno
grapher and have been working as a secre
tarial replacement in the Western Electric 
Construction Unit at the site of the new 
laboratory building. We are scheduled to 
occupy the building in October. 
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THE CENTENARY CHAIR 

Black Arm Chair Maple Arms $29.50 

Thumb Back side chair 19.00 

f.o.b. Gardner, Mass. 

Express Collect-Four to six week delivery 

Checks should be made payable 
and addressed to 

J. Edwin Huey, Bookstore Manager, 

Centenary College for Women, 

Hackettstown, N.J. 

THE CENTENARY ASHTRAY 

GLAMOUR TRAY 

with a deep 
rim of Gleaming 
Sterling Silver 

Mar-proof opal glass center 
decorated with College In
signia. Measures 4 14" dia. 

Individually gift boxed. 

Checks should be made payable 
and addressed to 

Mrs. T. R. Benfield, Treas. 

Centenary Alumni Association 

Hackettstown, New Jersey 


